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Item 2. Acquisition or Disposition of Assets 
 
         On December 20, 2001, Inergy, L.P., through an affiliate as further 
described below, acquired the assets of Independent Propane Company Holdings, 
Inc ("IPC"). The purchase price approximated $95.1 million, including 
approximately $7.5 million of working capital. 
 
IPC Overview 
- ------------ 
 
         IPC's principal business is the retail sale of propane, propane 
appliances and merchandise, parts and labor throughout its branch network in 
Texas, Oklahoma, Arkansas, Tennessee, South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida. 
During the twelve months ended September 30, 2001, IPC sold approximately 49.8 
million retail gallons of propane to approximately 116,000 customers through its 
44 branches and 24 satellite locations. 
 
         IPC is predominantly a distributor to the residential markets with 74% 
of the volume sold to individual homeowners, 20% to commercial accounts and 6% 
agricultural customers. Approximately 70% of the volumes are sold in Texas, 
primarily through its locations in the Houston, Dallas and Austin regions. IPC 
owns approximately 46% of the tanks it services. 
 
         IPC was founded through the merger of Beck & Root Fuel Company and 
Independent Gas Company Holdings, Inc. in 1994. Since January 1, 1995 and 
through September 30, 2001, IPC acquired 66 companies through stock and asset 
purchase transactions. IPC has 376 employees and is headquartered in Irving, 
Texas. 
 
Transactions Related to the IPC Acquisition 
- ------------------------------------------- 
 
         In connection with the IPC acquisition, Inergy, L.P. and several of its 
affiliates entered into various transactions. IPCH Acquisition Corp., an 
affiliate of Inergy L.P.'s managing general partner that ultimately became the 
sole stockholder of IPC, borrowed approximately $27,000,000 from financial 
institution lenders. A portion of these loan proceeds were applied to acquire 
365,019 common units from Inergy, L.P. The aggregate purchase price paid for 
these common units was approximately $9,600,000. IPCH Acquisition Corp utilized 
these common units to provide a portion of the merger consideration distributed 
to certain former stockholders of IPC's parent corporation. The balance of the 
loan proceeds - amounting to $17,400,000 -- were paid as additional purchase 
price consideration. 
 
         Immediately following the IPC acquisition, IPCH Acquisition Corp. sold, 
assigned and transferred to our operating company the operating assets of IPC 
and certain rights under the IPC acquisition agreement and related escrow 
agreement. In consideration for the above sale, assignment and transfer, Inergy, 
L.P. issued to IPCH Acquisition Corp. 394,601 common units, paid $82.2 million 
in cash (including $9.6 million of cash received from the sale of 365,019 common 
units to IPCH Acquisition Corp.) and our operating company assumed $2.5 million 
of notes payable. Inergy, L.P. agreed that if it proposes to register any of its 
common units under applicable securities laws, 
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IPCH Acquisition Corp. will have the right to include in such registration the 
394,601 common units acquired by it, subject to various conditions and 
limitations specified in a Registration Rights Agreement entered into by IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. and Inergy, L.P. The common units were issued in reliance upon 
the exemption from registration afforded by Rule 506 of Regulation D. 
 
         Our operating company agreed that IPCH Acquisition Corp. may obtain 
loans from financial institution lenders during the five year period following 
the date of the Independent Propane acquisition for certain specified purposes. 
If IPCH Acquisition Corp. obtains any such loans, our operating company agreed 
to reimburse IPCH Acquisition Corp. for all out-of-pocket costs and expenses 
incurred to obtain $5,000,000 of such borrowings, excluding interest. 
 
         IPCH Acquisition Corp. has the right to appoint two directors to the 
board of directors of our managing general partner for a period of three years 
immediately following the date of the IPC acquisition. 
 
         IPCH Acquisition Corp. agreed to guarantee the payment when due of the 
obligations of our operating company with respect to the loan of up to 
$35,000,000. 
 
         An independent committee of the Board of Directors reviewed the 
transactions described above on behalf of the unitholders who are not affiliated 
with our managing general partner. 
 
         Inergy Partners, LLC contributed $203,857 in cash to Inergy, L.P. in 
conjunction with the IPC acquisition in order to maintain its 2% non-managing 
general partner interest. 
 
         Inergy, L.P. agreed that on or before August 1, 2002, it would use its 
best efforts to file a shelf registration statement under federal securities 
laws and to register approximately 349,914 common units issued to former IPC 
shareholders, including J.P. Morgan Partners (SBIC) LLC, subject to various 
conditions and limitations specified in a Registration Rights Agreement entered 
into by Inergy, L.P. and the former IPC shareholders. In addition, Inergy, L.P. 
also agreed that if it proposes to register any of its common units under 
applicable securities laws, these former IPC shareholders will have the right to 
include their common units in such registration, subject to various conditions 
and limitations specified in the Registration Rights Agreement. 
 
Item 7.  Financial Statements and Exhibits. 
 
         (a)      Financial Statements 
 
                  It is impracticable to provide Independent Propane Company 
                  Holdings' historical financial statements as of September 30, 
                  2001 and 2000 and for the years ended September 30, 2001, 2000 
                  and 1999 as required by this Item within the time this Current 
                  Report on Form 8-K is required to be filed. Such historical 
                  financial statements will be filed as soon as practicable, but 
                  not more than 60 days after this Current Report on Form 8-K is 
                  required to be filed. 
 
         (b)      Pro forma financial information. 
 
                  It is impracticable to provide the pro forma financial 
                  statements required by this Item within the time this Current 
                  Report on Form 8-K is required to be filed. Such pro forma 
                  financial statements will be filed as soon as practicable, but 
                  not more than 60 days after this Current Report on Form 8-K is 
                  required to be filed. 
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         (c)       Exhibits. 
 
          2.1      Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of December 19, 2001 
by and among Inergy Holdings, LLC, IPCH Acquisition Corp., IPCH Merger Corp., 
Inergy, L.P, Independent Propane Company Holdings, certain holders of Series E 
Preferred Stock of Independent Propane Company Holdings and joined in by David 
L. Scott ("Scott"), Robert R. Galvin ("Galvin") and Inergy Propane, LLC. 
 
          2.2      Transaction Agreement dated as of December 19, 2001, by and 
among Inergy, L. P., Inergy GP, LLC, Inergy Propane, LLC, Inergy Sales and 
Service, Inc., Inergy Holdings, LLC, IPCH Acquisition Corp., and IPCH Merger 
Corp. 
 
          4.1      Registration Rights Agreement entered into as of the 19/th/ 
day of December, 2001, by and among Inergy, L.P. and certain investors. 
 
          4.2      Registration Rights Agreement entered into as of the 19/th/ 
day of December, 2001, by and between Inergy, L.P. and IPCH Acquisition Corp. 
 
          99.1     Press Release dated December 19, 2001 
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Signatures 
 
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the 
Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the 
undersigned hereunto duly authorized. 
 
 
                                          Inergy, L.P. 
 
Date: January 4, 2002 
 
                                          By:    /s/ R. Brooks Sherman 
                                              ---------------------------------- 
                                          Name:  R. Brooks Sherman 
                                          Title: Chief Financial Officer 
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                          AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER 
                          ---------------------------- 
 
       AGREEMENT AND PLAN OF MERGER, dated as of December 19, 2001 (the 
"Agreement"), by and among Inergy Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability 
company ("Inergy Holdings"), IPCH Acquisition Corp., a Delaware corporation and 
wholly owned subsidiary of Inergy Holdings ("IPCH Acquisition Corp."), IPCH 
Merger Corp., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. ("Merger Sub"), Inergy, L.P., a Delaware limited partnership 
("MLP") with publicly traded common units ("MLP Units"), Independent Propane 
Company Holdings, a Delaware corporation ("IPCH"), certain holders of Series E 
Preferred Stock of IPCH (the "Signing IPCH Stockholders") and joined in by David 
L. Scott ("Scott"), Robert R. Galvin ("Galvin") and Inergy Propane, LLC, a 
Delaware limited liability company wholly-owned by MLP ("Inergy Propane") for 
certain limited purposes as set forth herein. 
 
                                    RECITALS: 
 
       A.     The respective Boards of Directors of IPCH, Inergy Holdings, IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. and Merger Sub, and Inergy GP, LLC, the Managing General 
Partner of MLP, have approved the merger of Merger Sub with and into IPCH (the 
"Merger"), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this 
Agreement, pursuant to which each issued and outstanding share of Series E 
Senior Redeemable Preferred Stock, par value $.01 per share of IPCH (the "Series 
E Preferred Stock"), will be converted into the right to receive cash and MLP 
Units, as hereinafter provided, and each issued and outstanding share of Series 
D Convertible Preferred Stock, par value $.01 per share of IPCH (the "Series D 
Preferred Stock"), and Common Stock, par value $.01 per share ("Common Stock"), 
of IPCH will be converted into the right to receive $.01 in cash. 
 
       B.     Immediately following consummation of the Merger the following 
will occur: IPCH, as the surviving corporation of the Merger (the "Surviving 
Corporation"), will dissolve; Independent Propane Company, a Delaware 
corporation and wholly-owned operating subsidiary of IPCH (the "IPCH Operating 
Subsidiary"), will convert into a Delaware limited liability company; the 
membership interest in IPCH Operating Subsidiary will be transferred by IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. to Inergy Propane; and thereafter IPCH Operating Subsidiary 
will be merged into Inergy Propane. 
 
       C.     Inergy Holdings, Merger Sub, MLP, IPCH and the Signing IPCH 
Stockholders desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and 
agreements in connection with the Merger and related matters, including setting 
forth the terms and conditions of the Merger. 
 
       NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the representations, warranties, 
covenants and agreements contained in this Agreement, the parties agree as 
follows: 
 



 
 
                                    ARTICLE I 
 
                                   DEFINITIONS 
 
       For purposes of this Agreement, the capitalized terms used in this 
Agreement shall have the meanings specified or referred to in Appendix I hereto 
which is incorporated herein by reference. 
 
 
                                   ARTICLE II 
 
                                   THE MERGER 
 
       Section 2.1.  The Merger. 
                     ---------- 
 
              (a)    The Merger. Upon the terms and subject to the conditions of 
                     ---------- 
       this Agreement and in accordance with the General Corporation Law of the 
       State of Delaware (the "Delaware Law"), at the Effective Time Merger Sub 
       shall be merged with and into IPCH. As a result of the Merger, the 
       separate corporate existence of Merger Sub shall cease and IPCH shall 
       continue as the Surviving Corporation of the Merger. 
 
              (b)    Effective Time. As soon as practicable after the Closing 
                     -------------- 
       (i) the Certificate of Merger for the Merger ("Certificate of Merger"), 
       in substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit A, prepared and 
       executed in accordance with the relevant provisions of the Delaware Law, 
       shall be filed with the Secretary of State of Delaware. The parties 
       hereto agree to take all such further actions as may be required by law 
       to make the Merger effective. The Merger shall become effective in 
       accordance with the terms of this Agreement upon the filing of the 
       Certificate of Merger (such time and date being referred to herein as the 
       "Effective Time"). 
 
              (c)    The Closing. The Closing of the Merger and transactions 
                     ----------- 
       contemplated by this Agreement will take place at 10:00 a.m. on December 
       19, 2001 or such other date as IPCH and Inergy Holdings may agree. The 
       Closing shall take place at the offices of Stinson, Mag & Fizzell, P.C., 
       at 1201 Walnut Street, Suite 2800, Kansas City, Missouri, or such other 
       place as may be mutually agreed upon by the parties hereto. 
 
              (d)    Effects of the Merger. At and after the Effective Time, the 
                     --------------------- 
       Merger will have the effects set forth in the Delaware Law. Without 
       limiting the generality of the foregoing, and subject thereto, at the 
       Effective Time all the property, rights, privileges, powers and 
       franchises of Merger Sub and IPCH shall be vested in the Surviving 
       Corporation, and all debts, liabilities and duties of Merger Sub and IPCH 
       shall become the debts, liabilities and duties of the Surviving 
       Corporation. In addition, the Merger shall have the following effects: 
 
                     (i)    Certificate of Incorporation.  The Certificate of 
                            ---------------------------- 
              Incorporation of IPCH as in effect immediately prior to the 
              Effective Time shall be the Certificate of Incorporation of the 
              Surviving Corporation. 
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                     (ii)   Bylaws. The Bylaws of IPCH as in effect immediately 
                            ------ 
              prior to the Effective Time shall be the Bylaws of the Surviving 
              Corporation. 
 
                     (iii)  Board of Directors. The directors of Merger Sub at 
                            ------------------ 
              the Effective Time shall be the initial directors of the Surviving 
              Corporation, until the earlier of their resignation or removal or 
              until their respective successors are duly elected and qualified, 
              as the case may be. 
 
                     (iv)   Officers. The officers of Merger Sub at the 
                            -------- 
              Effective Time shall be the initial officers of the Surviving 
              Corporation, until the earlier of their resignation or removal or 
              until their respective successors are duly elected or appointed 
              and qualified, as the case may be. 
 
              (e)    Effect on Capital Stock. At the Effective Time, by virtue 
                     ----------------------- 
       of the Merger and without any action on the part of the parties hereto or 
       their respective stockholders: 
 
                     (i)    Series E Preferred Stock. Each share of Series E 
                            ------------------------ 
              Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective 
              Time shall be converted into the right to receive from IPCH 
              Acquisition Corp. (A) subject to Section 2.3(b) hereof, the number 
              of MLP Units set forth in Section 2.1(f)(ii) below divided by 
              Twenty-Nine Thousand (29,000), (B) the cash determined under 
              Section 2.1(f) divided by Twenty-Nine Thousand (29,000), and (C) 
              the additional cash, if any, which shall be payable following 
              determination of the Final Cash Consideration Amount in accordance 
              with Section 2.1(f)(i), with such additional cash calculation 
              divided by Twenty-Nine Thousand (29,000). 
 
                     (ii)   Series D Preferred Stock. Each share of Series D 
                            ------------------------ 
              Preferred Stock outstanding immediately prior to the Effective 
              Time shall be converted into the right to receive from IPCH 
              Acquisition Corp. cash in the amount of $.01 per share. 
 
                     (iii)  Common Stock. Each share of Common Stock outstanding 
                            ------------ 
              immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into 
              the right to receive from IPCH Acquisition Corp. cash in the 
              amount of $.01 per share. 
 
                     (iv)   Stock Options and Warrants. Each warrant for the 
                            -------------------------- 
              purchase of Common Stock or Series D Preferred Stock and each 
              stock option for the purchase of Common Stock or Series D 
              Preferred Stock (collectively, the "Stock Rights") outstanding 
              immediately prior to the Effective Time shall be converted into 
              the right to receive from IPCH Acquisition Corp. the consideration 
              specified below: 
 
                            1.    Stock Options. Each stock option shall, by 
                                  ------------- 
                     virtue of the Merger and without any action on the part of 
                     the holder thereof, be converted into the right to receive, 
                     at the Effective Time, an amount in cash equal to (A) $.01 
                     per share of Common Stock or Series D Preferred Stock, as 
                     the case may be, issuable upon the exercise of such option 
                     less (B) the exercise price for each such share, which 
                     exercise price will be 
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                     deducted from the amount of Merger Consideration otherwise 
                     payable to the holder thereof and less (C) the applicable 
                     amount of withholding for income and employment Tax 
                     purposes (which amounts shall be paid to the Surviving 
                     Corporation to be applied to such Taxes for the benefit of 
                     the stockholders disposing of the options). 
 
                            2.     Warrants. Each warrant for the purchase of 
                                   -------- 
                     Common Stock or Series D Preferred Stock shall, by virtue 
                     of the Merger and without any action on the part of the 
                     holder thereof, be converted into the right to receive, at 
                     the Effective Time, an amount in cash equal to (A) $.01 per 
                     share of Common Stock or Series D Preferred Stock, as the 
                     case may be, issuable upon the exercise of such warrant 
                     less (B) the exercise price for each such share, which 
                     exercise price will be deducted from the amount of Merger 
                     Consideration otherwise payable to the holder thereof. 
 
                     (v)    Merger Sub Common Stock. Each share of common stock 
                            ----------------------- 
              of Merger Sub outstanding immediately prior to the Effective Time 
              shall be converted into one share of Common Stock of the Surviving 
              Corporation. 
 
                     (vi)   Fractional MLP Units. No fractional MLP Units shall 
                            -------------------- 
              be issued in connection with the conversion of the Series E 
              Preferred Stock in the Merger and the distribution of MLP Units in 
              respect thereof, but in lieu of such fraction, the Surviving 
              Corporation shall make a cash payment (without interest and 
              subject to the payment of any applicable withholding Taxes) equal 
              to $26.30 times such fraction. Such cash payments shall be made by 
              company check of IPCH Acquisition Corp. 
 
              (f)    Merger Consideration. The portion of the Merger 
                     -------------------- 
       Consideration for shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall consist of 
       cash and MLP Units determined as follows: 
 
                     (i)    Cash.  The cash portion of the Merger Consideration 
                            ---- 
              payable for shares of Series E Preferred Stock shall be an amount 
              equal to: 
 
                            (A)    Seventeen Million Four Hundred Thousand 
                     Dollars ($17,400,000); 
 
                            (B)    minus an amount equal to the Transaction 
                     Expenses; 
 
                            (C)    minus the amount, if any, by which IPCH's 
                     Adjusted Shareholders' Equity is less than Twelve Million 
                     Four Hundred Thousand Dollars ($12,400,000); 
 
                            (D)    plus (or minus) the amount by which the net 
                     working capital of IPCH [defined as adjusted current assets 
                     less adjusted current liabilities (each of those terms 
                     being determined in the manner illustrated on Schedule 
                     2.1(f)(i) hereto)] at the Effective Time is greater (or 
                     less) than Four Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars 
                     ($4,500,000); and 
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                            (E)    minus (or plus) the amount by which the sum 
                     of indebtedness, excluding that certain note payable plus 
                     interest through the Closing Date to David Root (which for 
                     information purposes only is $170,781 as of September 30, 
                     2001), of IPCH for borrowed money at the Effective Time and 
                     amounts owed at the Effective Time to the selling parties 
                     in acquisitions made by IPCH or its Subsidiaries is greater 
                     (or less) than Fifty-Five Million Dollars ($55,000,000). 
 
              To confirm the procedure for determining net working capital, a 
              calculation of net working capital based on the consolidated 
              balance sheet of IPCH at December 18, 2001, is set forth in 
              Schedule 2.1(f)(i), which calculation has been reviewed by the 
              independent public accounting firms representing IPCH and MLP, 
              respectively. 
 
                     As used herein, "Transaction Expenses" shall mean bonuses 
              or fees paid or payable to Scott and Galvin specifically in 
              connection with the Merger and all legal, accounting, investment 
              banking and other fees and costs, including those of UBS Warburg 
              LLC, incurred at or prior to the Effective Time by IPCH or any 
              Subsidiary of IPCH as a result of the proposed sale of IPCH or any 
              Subsidiary of IPCH, as a result of the Merger or in connection 
              with this Agreement to the extent the same are incurred or are 
              recordable under generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAP") 
              from and after September 1, 2001 through the Effective Time, and 
              "IPCH's Adjusted Shareholders' Equity" shall mean the 
              shareholders' equity of IPCH as determined from the consolidated 
              balance sheet of IPCH as of the Effective Time prepared in 
              accordance with GAAP, consistently applied, plus the amount of any 
              Transaction Expenses included as a reduction of the merger 
              consideration pursuant to item (B) of Section 2.1(f)(i) above to 
              the extent such Transaction Expenses were included as an expense 
              of IPCH at or prior to the Effective Time and thereby had the 
              effect of reducing the shareholders' equity of IPCH as of the 
              Effective Time. Transaction Expenses shall not include any costs 
              or expenses incurred or paid by Inergy Holdings or any of its 
              affiliates in connection with the Merger or otherwise. Two days 
              prior to the Closing (or such other date agreed to by the IPCH 
              Stockholders' Representative and Inergy Holdings), the IPCH 
              Stockholders' Representative shall provide instructions to Inergy 
              Holdings to pay the Transaction Expenses and Inergy Holdings shall 
              pay on the Closing Date such Transaction Expenses to those Persons 
              to which such amounts are owed in accordance with such 
              instructions (and also, notwithstanding anything to the contrary 
              herein contained, Two Hundred Thousand Dollars ($200,000) shall be 
              withheld from the cash portion of the Merger Consideration and 
              shall be paid to the IPCH Stockholders' Representative and held 
              and administered by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative as a 
              reserve (the "Reserve Account") for any fees and expenses that may 
              be incurred by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative on behalf of 
              the IPCH Stockholders under this Agreement). Prior to the Closing, 
              the parties shall make a mutually acceptable estimate of the cash 
              amount payable under this Section 2.1(f)(i) (the "Estimated Cash 
              Consideration"). At the Closing, Inergy Holdings shall (1) deliver 
              to the Escrow Agent under the Escrow Agreement One Hundred 
              Thousand Dollars 
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              ($100,000) and (2) pay to the holders of the Series E Preferred 
              Stock the balance of such Estimated Cash Consideration as provided 
              in Section 2.1(e)(i) above and Sections 2.3 and 2.4 below. Within 
              forty-five (45) days after the Closing, Inergy Holdings shall 
              provide to the IPCH Stockholders' Representative (1) a balance 
              sheet of IPCH as of the Effective Time (which statement shall be 
              prepared in accordance with GAAP consistently applied with the 
              historical financial statements of IPCH, except that no effect 
              shall be given to (a) the transactions contemplated hereby or 
              relating to Inergy Holdings' financing of either the Surviving 
              Corporation or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or (b) 
              any purchase accounting or other similar adjustments resulting 
              from the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby) and 
              (2) a calculation of the cash portion of the Merger Consideration 
              pursuant to the provisions of this Section 2.1(f), including the 
              amount by which the Estimated Cash Consideration is less than or 
              greater than such cash portion of the Merger Consideration. The 
              IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall have a period of 
              forty-five (45) days to review and raise any objections to such 
              balance sheet and/or calculation. During such 45-day period, 
              Inergy Holdings shall provide the IPCH Stockholders' 
              Representative and its advisors with timely access to the work 
              papers, trial balances and similar materials used in connection 
              with the preparation of the balance sheet and calculation, 
              including the work papers, trial balances and similar materials 
              prepared by the Inergy Holdings' accountants. Inergy Holdings and 
              the IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall work in good faith to 
              resolve any such objections and reach a written agreement with 
              respect thereto, but if no agreement is reached within fifteen 
              days after such objection is made, then Arthur Andersen, LLP shall 
              review the matter in disagreement and shall determine the 
              appropriate resolution thereof in accordance with the terms hereof 
              within sixty (60) days after the expiration of the aforementioned 
              forty-five (45) day period. The written determination of Arthur 
              Andersen, LLP shall be delivered to Inergy Holdings and the IPCH 
              Stockholders' Representative and shall be final, binding and 
              nonappealable by the parties, absent manifest error or fraud. The 
              fees and expenses of Arthur Andersen, LLP shall be borne by (A) 
              Inergy Holdings, if such determination of Arthur Andersen, LLP 
              results in a calculation of the cash portion of the Merger 
              Consideration that is closer to that calculated by the IPCH 
              Stockholders' Representative than that calculated by Inergy 
              Holdings, and (b) the IPCH Stockholders, if such determination of 
              Arthur Andersen, LLP results in a calculation of the cash portion 
              of the Merger Consideration that is closer to that calculated by 
              Inergy Holdings than that calculated by the IPCH Stockholders' 
              Representative. The cash portion of the Merger Consideration 
              determined pursuant to the foregoing procedures shall be the 
              "Final Cash Consideration Amount." 
 
                     (ii)   MLP Units.  The total number of MLP Units shall be 
                            --------- 
              365,019. 
 
       Section 2.2.  Dissenting Shares. Pursuant to the Securityholders 
                     ----------------- 
Agreement, dated September 11, 1998 among IPCH and the securityholders of IPCH 
(the "Securityholders Agreement"), IPCH represents and warrants to Inergy 
Holdings that each holder of outstanding capital stock of IPCH of each class and 
each holder of an option or warrant to purchase any such 
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capital stock have agreed to consent to the Merger and to waive any statutory or 
other dissenters' rights or appraisal rights under Delaware Law. 
 
       Section 2.3. Payment of Merger Consideration. Payment of the Merger 
                    ------------------------------- 
Consideration shall be made in accordance with the following: 
 
              (a)    Delivery of Stock. Prior to the Closing, Inergy Holdings 
                     ----------------- 
       will deliver to each record holder of outstanding shares of Stock a form 
       of letter of transmittal ("Letter of Transmittal") to be used for the 
       purpose of surrendering Stock Certificates to Inergy Holdings in exchange 
       for the right to receive a portion of the Merger Consideration for each 
       share of Stock represented by such Stock Certificate, such letter of 
       transmittal to include, in the case of IPCH Stockholders (other than the 
       Signing IPCH Stockholders), the representations and agreements set forth 
       in Section 6.3(b), (c) and (d) of this Agreement. At or subsequent to the 
       Closing, Stock Certificates representing all of the outstanding Stock 
       will be surrendered by the holders thereof to Inergy Holdings together 
       with properly completed and executed letters of transmittal, and Inergy 
       Holdings shall cause the Merger Consideration to be delivered in 
       accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 2.3(b). 
 
              (b)    Payment Procedure. Subject to the delivery of One Hundred 
                     ----------------- 
       Thousand Dollars ($100,000) in escrow as provided herein and to the 
       withholding of Two Hundred Thousand Dollars ($200,000) to be held and 
       administered by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative in the Reserve 
       Account as contemplated by Section 2.1(f)(i), payment of the cash portion 
       of the Merger Consideration shall first be made by paying to each 
       Stockholder providing a Letter of Transmittal a cash amount determined as 
       the product of the applicable Cash Amount for the Stock held by such 
       Stockholder and the number of shares of such Stock held at the Effective 
       Time by such Stockholder, by the delivery of cashier's checks in the 
       respective names of such Stockholders at Closing to the IPCH 
       Stockholders' Representative for subsequent delivery to such Stockholder, 
       or if the Cash Amount payable to any Stockholder is in excess of 
       $500,000, then, at the election of such Stockholder by wire transfer of 
       immediately available funds to such bank account as shall be designated 
       in writing by such Stockholder prior to the Closing. Subject to the 
       delivery of 190,114 MLP Units in escrow as provided herein, IPCH 
       Acquisition Corp. shall deliver 174,905 MLP Units to the holders of the 
       Series E Preferred Stock (such holders being referred to herein as the 
       "IPCH Stockholders") by delivery to each such holder who has provided a 
       Letter of Transmittal a certificate representing such holder's pro rata 
       share (based on the percentage ownership of such IPCH Stockholder of 
       Series E Preferred Stock at the Effective Time) of Distributable MLP 
       Units or a cash payment, if applicable, pursuant to Section 2.1(e)(vi) 
       hereof. For any IPCH Stockholder providing a Letter of Transmittal 
       following the Closing, the Surviving Corporation will deliver to each 
       such holder a certificate dated the Closing Date representing such 
       holder's pro rata share (based on the percentage ownership of such IPCH 
       Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at the Effective Time) of 
       Distributable MLP Units or a cash payment, if applicable, pursuant to 
       Section 2.1(e)(i) hereof following receipt of such Letter of Transmittal. 
       At the Closing, IPCH Acquisition Corp. shall make a cash payment to the 
       holders of the Series D Preferred Stock and the holders of Common Stock 
       pursuant to Sections 2.1(e)(ii) and 2.1(e)(iii) hereof, respectively, by 
       delivery to each such holder who has 
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       provided a Letter of Transmittal the cash payment required by said 
       Sections. For any holder of the Series D Preferred Stock or Common Stock 
       providing a Letter of Transmittal following the Closing, the Surviving 
       Corporation will deliver to each such holder the cash payment required by 
       Sections 2.1(e)(ii) or 2.1(e)(iii) hereof, as the case may be, following 
       receipt of such Letter of Transmittal. At the time of the termination of 
       the Escrow Agreement, all funds, if any, remaining in the Reserve Account 
       shall be distributed by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative to the IPCH 
       Stockholders (pro rata in accordance with the percentage ownership of 
       each such IPCH Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at the Effective 
       Time). 
 
              (c)    Payment is in Full Satisfaction of All Rights. The payment 
                     --------------------------------------------- 
       of the Merger Consideration pursuant to this Section 2.3 shall be deemed 
       to be made in full satisfaction of all rights pertaining to the 
       outstanding shares of Stock except for the right to receive distributions 
       under the terms of the Escrow Agreement and the rights under this 
       Agreement and the other documents and instruments referred to herein or 
       contemplated hereby. 
 
              (d)    No Further Transfers. After the Effective Time, there shall 
                     -------------------- 
       be no further registration of transfers of the Stock on the record books 
       of the Surviving Corporation. If, after the Effective Time, Stock 
       Certificates are presented to the Surviving Corporation, together with 
       the other instruments required hereby, they shall be cancelled and 
       exchanged for the applicable Cash Amounts and portion of the 
       Distributable Units as provided in this Section 2.3 and the right to 
       receive distributions under the Escrow Agreement. 
 
       Section 2.4.  Escrow. 
                     ------ 
 
              (a)    The parties agree that (i) One Hundred Thousand Dollars 
       ($100,000) of the cash consideration otherwise payable to the IPCH 
       Stockholders shall be delivered at Closing to U.S. Bank, N.A. (the 
       "Escrow Agent") and 190,114 MLP Units shall be delivered to the Escrow 
       Agent within ten days after the Closing Date, which cash and MLP Units 
       shall be held in escrow until December 31, 2002, subject to extension 
       beyond that date with respect to claims made against the escrowed funds 
       prior to December 31, 2002 pursuant to the terms of an escrow agreement 
       (the "Escrow Agreement") substantially in the form attached hereto as 
       Exhibit B among Inergy Holdings, the IPCH Stockholders and the Escrow 
       Agent. The parties acknowledge that the purpose of the escrow is to serve 
       as a reserve from which Inergy Holdings may be paid for Damages sustained 
       by Inergy Holdings or its assigns as provided in Article X hereof and as 
       a source of payment under Section 2.4(b) and (c) below. 
 
              (b)    (i)    In the event the Final Cash Consideration Amount is 
 
       equal to or less than the Estimated Cash Consideration, then cash (or if 
       there is insufficient cash then held in escrow, cash and MLP Units 
       (valued at the Agreed MLP Unit Value per MLP Unit) in an amount equal to 
       such difference shall be released from the Escrowed Funds and returned to 
       IPCH Acquisition Corp. as a reduction in the Merger Consideration, and if 
       such difference is less than One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000), 
       then cash in an amount equal to the amount by which such difference is 
       less than One Hundred Thousand 
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       Dollars ($100,000) shall be released from the Escrowed Funds to the IPCH 
       Stockholders in accordance with their pro rata share (based on the 
       percentage ownership of each such IPCH Stockholder of Series E Preferred 
       Stock at the Effective Time) of such amount, subject to Section 2.4(e) 
       below as to the portion of the cash that would have been received. 
 
                     (ii)   In the event the Final Cash Consideration Amount is 
       more than the Estimated Cash Consideration, then One Hundred Thousand 
       Dollars ($100,000) in cash shall be released from the Escrowed Funds to 
       the IPCH Stockholders (pro rata in accordance with the percentage 
       ownership of each such IPCH Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at 
       the Effective Time), and IPCH Acquisition Corp. shall pay to the IPCH 
       Stockholders their respective pro rata share (based on the percentage 
       ownership of each such IPCH Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at 
       the Effective Time) of the amount of such difference. 
 
              (c)    In the event any accounts receivable used in determining 
       the net working capital under Section 2.1(f)(i)(D) above are not paid by 
       the account debtor on or before one hundred eighty (180) days following 
       the Effective Time (subject to the reserve for doubtful accounts 
       applicable thereto utilized in the determination of net working capital 
       pursuant to Section 2.1(f)(i)(D) above as finally determined in the 
       working capital adjustment), then cash (or if there is no cash then held 
       in escrow, MLP Units having a total Agreed MLP Unit Value) in an amount 
       equal to the amount of any such accounts receivable not so paid shall be 
       released from the Escrowed Funds and returned to IPCH Acquisition Corp. 
       as a reduction in the Merger Consideration payable under Section 
       2.1(e)(i); 
 
              (d)    In the event any MLP Units are to be released from the 
       Escrowed Funds and returned to Inergy Holdings pursuant to this Section 
       2.4, the number of MLP Units shall be determined by dividing the dollar 
       amount to be so released by the Agreed MLP Unit Value. 
 
              (e)    In the event any IPCH Stockholder does not provide a Letter 
       of Transmittal as provided in Section 2.3 prior to December 31, 2002, the 
       portion of the cash and MLP Units that would be deliverable to such IPCH 
       Stockholder shall be delivered to Inergy Holdings to hold for delivery to 
       such IPCH Stockholder when, if ever, such IPCH Stockholder provides a 
       Letter of Transmittal. 
 
                                  ARTICLE III 
 
                     REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF IPCH 
 
              IPCH hereby represents and warrants to Inergy Holdings and IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. and agrees both as of the date hereof and as of the 
Closing Date as follows: 
 
       Section 3.1.  Corporate Organization. Each of IPCH and each IPCH 
                     ---------------------- 
Subsidiary is a corporation duly organized, validly existing and in good 
standing under the laws of its state of organization, and has all requisite 
power and authority to own, operate and lease its assets and to 
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conduct its business as and where such business is now conducted. Except as 
described in Schedule 3.1 attached hereto, IPCH has no Subsidiary and does not 
             ------------ 
hold any equity or other ownership interest in any other entity. 
 
       Section 3.2.  Due Qualification. Each of IPCH and each IPCH Subsidiary is 
                     ----------------- 
duly qualified to do business and is in good standing under the laws of each 
jurisdiction in which the nature of its business or of the properties owned or 
leased by it makes such qualification necessary. A list of such jurisdictions is 
attached hereto as Schedule 3.2. 
                   ------------ 
 
       Section 3.3.  Authority; Binding Effect. IPCH has the right, power, 
                     ------------------------- 
authority, and capacity to execute and deliver this Agreement and all other 
agreements contemplated hereby, to perform the obligations hereunder and 
thereunder on its part to be performed and to consummate the transactions 
contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution and delivery by IPCH of this 
Agreement and all other agreements and documents contemplated hereby and the 
performance by IPCH of its respective obligations to be performed hereunder and 
thereunder have been duly approved by all necessary action, and no further 
approvals are required by the officers, directors or stockholders of IPCH in 
connection therewith, other than the stockholder approval referred to in Section 
7.11 hereof. This Agreement constitutes, and when duly executed and delivered, 
all other agreements contemplated hereby will constitute, the legal, valid, and 
binding obligations of IPCH, enforceable against IPCH in accordance with its 
terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, 
reorganization, moratorium, or other similar laws relating to or affecting 
creditors' rights generally and to general equity principles (whether such 
enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity). 
 
       Section 3.4.  No Creation of Violation, Default, Breach or Encumbrance. 
                     -------------------------------------------------------- 
The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement by IPCH does not, and 
the consummation by IPCH of the transactions contemplated hereby will not (i) 
violate (A) any statute, rule or regulation to which IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries is subject or (B) any order, writ, injunction, decree, judgment or 
ruling of any court, administrative agency or governmental body to which IPCH or 
any of its Subsidiaries is subject, (ii) except as set forth in Schedule 3.4, 
                                                                ------------ 
conflict with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of IPCH 
or any of its Subsidiaries, or (iii) assuming receipt of the consents set forth 
in Schedule 3.4 hereto, require the consent of any Person or result in the 
   ------------ 
breach of or constitute a default (or an event which, with notice or lapse of 
time or both, would constitute a default) under, violate, conflict with, breach 
or give rise to any right of termination, cancellation or acceleration of, or to 
a loss of benefit to which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries is entitled, under 
(A) any mortgage, indenture, note or other instrument or obligation for the 
payment of money or any contract, agreement, lease or license, in each case, to 
which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries is a party and which is material to the 
business of IPCH or any IPCH Subsidiary, or (B) any governmental licenses, 
authorizations, permits, consents or approvals required for IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries to own, license or lease and operate its properties or to conduct 
its business as presently conducted by it and which is material to the business 
of IPCH or any IPCH Subsidiary. 
 
       Section 3.5.  No Present Default. Except as disclosed in Schedule 3.5 
                     ------------------                         ------------ 
hereto, all contracts, agreements, leases and licenses to which IPCH or any of 
its Subsidiaries is a party, and which are material to the business of IPCH or 
any IPCH Subsidiary, are in full force and effect and constitute legal, valid 
and binding obligations of IPCH or such Subsidiary. Except as 
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disclosed in Schedule 3.5 hereto, neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries is in 
             ------------ 
any material respect in default under or in breach of any mortgage, indenture, 
note or other instrument or obligation for the payment of money or any contract, 
agreement, lease or license, and to the Knowledge of IPCH, no other parties to 
any such mortgage, indenture, note, instrument, obligation, contract, agreement, 
lease or license is in default thereunder or in breach thereof in any material 
respect; no event has occurred which, with the passage of time or the giving of 
notice, would constitute such a breach or default by IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries or, to the Knowledge of IPCH, by any such other party; no claim of 
default thereunder has been asserted or, to the Knowledge of IPCH, threatened; 
and neither IPCH nor, to the Knowledge of IPCH, any other party thereto, is 
seeking the renegotiation thereof. 
 
     Section 3.6. Approvals, Licenses and Authorizations. 
                  -------------------------------------- 
 
          (a) Except as contemplated hereby and as described in Schedule 3.6 
                                                                ------------ 
     hereto, no (i) order, license, consent, waiver, authorization or approval 
     of, or (ii) exemption by, or (iii) giving of notice to, or (iv) 
     registration with or the taking of any other action in respect of, any 
     person not a party to this Agreement (including any federal, state, local, 
     foreign or other governmental department, commission, board, bureau, agency 
     or instrumentality, including, but not limited to, those such entities with 
     regulatory, oversight or licensing authority in any way dealing with or 
     touching upon trucking or the hauling of propane), and no filing, 
     recording, publication or registration in any public office or any other 
     place, in each case, is now, or under existing law in the future will be, 
     necessary on behalf of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries (x) to authorize 
     IPCH `s execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other 
     agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and 
     delivered by IPCH, (y) to authorize the consummation by IPCH of the 
     transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (z) for the legality, 
     validity, binding effect or enforceability with respect to IPCH of any of 
     the foregoing. 
 
          (b) All licenses, permits, concessions, warrants, franchises and other 
     governmental authorizations and approvals of all federal, state, local or 
     foreign governmental or regulatory bodies required or necessary for IPCH 
     and its Subsidiaries to carry on their respective businesses (including, 
     but not limited to, the business of trucking or the hauling of propane) as 
     and where presently conducted by it and material to the respective 
     businesses of each have been duly obtained and are in full force and effect 
     and are set forth truly, correctly and completely on Schedule 3.6 hereto. 
                                                          ------------ 
     There are no proceedings pending or, to the Knowledge of IPCH, threatened 
     which are likely to result in the revocation, cancellation or suspension or 
     any material modification of any thereof. 
 
     Section 3.7. Compliance With Law. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.7 
                  -------------------                         ------------ 
hereto or as otherwise addressed in connection with another representation or 
warranty in this Agreement including the Schedules, neither IPCH nor any of its 
Subsidiaries is in violation of any federal, state, local or foreign statute, 
law, ordinance (including any zoning or building ordinance), or regulation, or 
any order, requirement, rule, permit, concession, grant, franchise, license or 
other authorization of any court, administrative agency, governmental body or 
arbitration tribunal, in each case, relating or applicable to IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries, or to any of the assets or the 
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business of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries other than such violations as are 
not material to their respective business. 
 
     Section 3.8. Capitalization; Financial Statements. 
                  ------------------------------------ 
 
          (a) The authorized equity securities of IPCH consist of 500,000 shares 
     of Common Stock of which 153,194 shares are issued and outstanding, 100 
     shares of Series D Preferred Stock, none of which shares are issued and 
     outstanding, 35,000 shares of Series E Preferred Stock, of which 29,000 
     shares are issued and outstanding and 14,900 shares of undesignated 
     preferred stock, none of which are issued and outstanding. All of the 
     outstanding equity securities of IPCH have been duly authorized and validly 
     issued and are fully paid and nonassessable. Schedule 3.8(a) sets forth a 
                                                  --------------- 
    list of the holders of IPCH's outstanding common stock, Series D Preferred 
     Stock and Series E Preferred Stock, together with a list of all options and 
     warrants for the purchase of any class of equity securities of IPCH, true 
     and correct copies of which options and warrants have been delivered to 
     Inergy Holdings. Other than as set forth on Schedule 3.8(a), there are no 
                                                 --------------- 
     contracts relating to the issuance, sale, or transfer of any equity 
     securities or other securities of IPCH. None of the outstanding equity 
     securities, warrants, options or other securities of IPCH was issued in 
     violation of the Securities Act or any other law. Except as described in 
     Schedule 3.1 attached hereto, IPCH does not own, or have any right to 
     ------------ 
     acquire, any equity securities or other securities of any Person (other 
     than IPCH) or any direct or indirect equity or ownership interest in any 
     other business. To the Knowledge of IPCH, each of the IPCH Stockholders is 
     an "accredited investor" under Regulation D of the SEC. 
 
          (b) IPCH has delivered to Inergy Holdings the audited consolidated 
     balance sheets of IPCH as of the Balance Sheet Date and as of the date that 
     is one year and two years prior to such Balance Sheet Date and the related 
     audited statements of income, stockholder's equity and cash flows for each 
     of the three fiscal years then ended, and the notes thereto, together with 
     the report of Arthur Andersen LLP, independent certified public 
     accountants. 
 
          (c) The financial statements referred to in Section 3.8(b) above 
     fairly present the financial position, results of operation and cash flows 
     of IPCH and its Subsidiaries as and at the relevant dates thereof and for 
     the periods covered thereby in accordance with GAAP. 
 
          (d) Except as set forth in the Balance Sheet or in the Schedules 
     hereto, IPCH and its Subsidiaries have no (i) liabilities or obligations, 
     direct or contingent, accrued or otherwise, of a nature customarily 
     reflected in financial statements in accordance with GAAP, except those 
     incurred after the Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of business 
     consistent with past practice and except lease and other contract 
     obligations and other obligations or liabilities which are required to be 
     disclosed in this Agreement or the Schedules hereto, and (ii) liabilities 
     or obligations under any Benefit Plans except those incurred after the 
     Balance Sheet Date in the ordinary course of business consistent with past 
     practice and pursuant to the terms of the Benefit Plans described in 
     Schedule 3.18(a). 
     ---------------- 
 
                                       12 
 



 
 
     Section 3.9. Absence of Certain Events. Since the Balance Sheet Date, the 
                  ------------------------- 
businesses of IPCH and its Subsidiaries have been operated only in the ordinary 
and normal course of business. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.9 hereto, since 
                                                      ------------ 
the Balance Sheet Date: 
 
          (a) Except for the matters addressed in (b) through (e) below, there 
     has not been any material adverse change in the financial condition, 
     assets, liabilities, results of operations, business or condition, 
     financial or otherwise, of IPCH or its Subsidiaries and there has been no 
     occurrence, circumstance or combination thereof which could reasonably be 
     expected to result in any such material adverse change thereto before or 
     after the Closing Date, other than changes relating to United States or 
     foreign economies in general or the industries in which IPCH or any of its 
     Subsidiaries operates and not specifically relating to the business of IPCH 
     or any Subsidiary; 
 
          (b) There has not been any damage, destruction or loss, whether 
     covered by insurance or not, adversely affecting the assets or the business 
     in any material way; 
 
          (c) Except in the ordinary course of business and consistent with past 
     practices or as included in Transaction Expenses, there has not been any 
     increase or decrease in the compensation payable to or to become payable by 
     IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries to any of the officers, key employees or 
     agents of the business, or change in any insurance, pension or other 
     beneficial plan, payment or arrangement made to, for or with any of such 
     officers, key employees or agents or any commission or bonus paid to any of 
     such officers, key employees or agents; 
 
          (d) IPCH and its Subsidiaries have not (i) incurred any obligation or 
     liability or assumed, guaranteed, endorsed or otherwise become responsible 
     for the liabilities or obligations of any other person (whether absolute, 
     accrued, contingent or otherwise), except trade or business obligations 
     incurred in the ordinary course of business; (ii) discharged or satisfied 
     any Lien or paid any obligation or liability (whether absolute, accrued, 
     contingent or otherwise), other than in the ordinary course of business; 
     (iii) mortgaged, pledged, created or subjected to a Lien any of the assets 
     or properties owned by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries except pursuant to 
     the Senior Credit Facility; (iv) sold, assigned, transferred, leased or 
     otherwise disposed of any of the assets or properties owned by IPCH or any 
     of its Subsidiaries, except in the ordinary course of business, or acquired 
     any assets except in the ordinary course of business; (v) amended, 
     terminated, waived or released any rights or canceled any debt in excess of 
     $5,000 owing to or claim by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries; (vi) 
     transferred or granted any rights under any Contracts and Other Agreements, 
     patents, inventions, trademarks, trade names, service marks or copyrights, 
     or registrations or licenses thereof or applications therefor, or with 
     respect to any know-how or other proprietary or trade rights; (vii) 
     modified or changed any Material Contracts in a manner not disclosed to 
     Inergy Holdings in the copies of such Material Contracts provided to or 
     made available to Inergy Holdings; or (viii) entered into any transaction, 
     contract or commitment which by reason of its size or otherwise was 
     material to the business of IPCH and its Subsidiaries or financial 
     condition of IPCH and its Subsidiaries or which was not in the ordinary 
     course of IPCH's business as now conducted; and 
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             (e)   Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries have terminated, 
     discontinued, closed or disposed of any plant, facility or business 
     operation. 
 
     Section 3.10. Title to and Condition of Properties. 
                   ------------------------------------ 
 
             (a) Schedule 3.10(a) hereto contains a true, correct and complete 
                 ---------------- 
     list of all real property in which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries has any 
     ownership interest, including the complete legal description of each parcel 
     of such real property. Schedule 3.10(a) hereto contains a true, correct and 
                            ---------------- 
     complete list of all leases and subleases of real property under which IPCH 
     or any of its Subsidiaries is a lessor or lessee (true, accurate and 
     complete copies of which have previously been made available to Inergy 
     Holdings). To the Knowledge of IPCH and its Subsidiaries, IPCH or one of 
     its Subsidiaries has good and indefeasible fee simple title to all of the 
     real properties described on Schedule 3.10(a) hereto as being "owned real 
                                  ---------------- 
     property", and good and indefeasible title to all the leasehold estates 
     created by the leases and subleases described on Schedule 3.10(a) hereto 
                                                      ---------------- 
     wherein IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries is a lessee or sublessee (such real 
     properties and leasehold estates collectively referred to herein as the 
     "Real Property"), all free and clear of Liens, encumbrances, easements, 
     restrictions and reservations except for the following (collectively, the 
     "Permitted Encumbrances"): (i) valid and subsisting rights of way, 
     easements, restrictions, reservations and other encumbrances (other than 
     Liens) that affect the Real Property but do not materially interfere with 
     the use of such property as currently used by IPCH or any of its 
     Subsidiaries; (ii) the lien for real estate or ad valorem taxes for the 
     current year which are not yet due and payable or any "rollback taxes" or 
     similar assessments for prior years due to a change in use or ownership 
     which are not yet due and payable; (iii) Liens imposed by law, such as 
     mechanics', workers', materialmen's, carriers' or other like liens 
     (excluding, however, any statutory or other Lien in favor of a lessor under 
     a lease) arising in the ordinary course of business which secure the 
     payment of obligations which are not yet due and payable or which are being 
     diligently contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings; (iv) all 
     matters which a survey (Category IA, Condition II according the Texas 
     Surveyors Association Manual of Practice or substantially the equivalent) 
     or a physical inspection of the property would disclose, except to the 
     extent such matter would materially interfere with the use of the property 
     as currently used by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries; (v) any matter 
     disclosed or contained in any vesting deed into IPCH or one of its 
     Subsidiaries (whether past or present), as to any of the Material Real 
     Properties only, or in any of the fourteen leases for the "Focus Leasehold 
     Properties" identified on Schedule 3.10(a)(a); and (vi) Liens disclosed on 
                               ---------------- 
     Schedule 3.10(a). Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, as to 
     ---------------- 
     leasehold estates under the leases and subleases of Real Property wherein 
     IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries is a lessee or sublessee, IPCH or one of 
     its Subsidiaries (i) has quiet and peaceable possession of each of the 
     leased properties pursuant to the terms of the respective lease or 
     sublease, (ii) has no actual notice of a default thereunder, and (iii) has 
     not prepaid rent for more than a one-month period, except as may be 
     required pursuant to the terms of the applicable lease or sublease. To the 
     Knowledge of IPCH and its Subsidiaries, all leases and subleases in which 
     IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries is a lessor or sublessor are in full force 
     and effect and there is no default or event of default thereunder. 
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          (b) A list of the propane tanks which are owned by IPCH or its 
     Subsidiaries is included on Schedule 3.10(b) and is true, correct and 
                                 ---------------- 
     complete in all material respects. A copy of the material forms of lease 
     agreements under which IPCH or its Subsidiaries is a lessor of propane 
     tanks previously has been provided to Inergy Holdings. A true, correct and 
     complete list of all vehicles owned or leased by IPCH or its Subsidiaries 
     is included on Schedule 3.10(b). Vehicles are marked as active or inactive 
                    ---------------- 
     depending on their relative use by IPCH or its Subsidiaries in the conduct 
     of their respective businesses. A copy of the material lease agreements 
     related to vehicles leased by IPCH or its Subsidiaries previously has been 
     delivered to Inergy Holdings. A true, correct and complete list of 
     substantially all of the propane storage tanks used in the business of IPCH 
     or its Subsidiaries which are physically located on real property owned or 
     leased by IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries is included on Schedule 3.10(b). 
                                                              ---------------- 
     IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries has good and indefeasible title to (i) all 
     of the personal property set forth on Schedule 3.10(b) and indicated as 
     being owned by it, (ii) all of the assets reflected in the consolidated 
     financial statements of IPCH, and (iii) all assets purported to have been 
     acquired by IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries after the date of such 
     financial statements (A) free and clear of all Liens, except for Liens 
     disclosed on Schedule 3.10(b) and the Permitted Encumbrances, and (B) other 
                  ---------------- 
     than such assets disposed of in the usual and ordinary course of IPCH's 
     business consistent with past practices, and all of such assets are in the 
     possession and control of IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries or a third party 
     pursuant to a contractual arrangement. 
 
          (c) The conduct of the business of IPCH and its Subsidiaries in the 
     ordinary course is not dependent upon the right to use the property of 
     others, except under (i) the leases and subleases described on Schedule 
                                                                    -------- 
     3.10(a) hereto wherein IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries is a lessee or 
     ------- 
     sublessee, or (ii) valid and binding agreements identified on Schedule 
                                                                   -------- 
     3.10(c) hereto (true, accurate and complete copies of which have previously 
     ------- 
     been delivered to Inergy Holdings) and except for such rights, the loss of 
     which, individually or in the aggregate, would not have a material adverse 
     effect (as distinct from the defined term "Material Adverse Effect") on the 
     business or properties of IPCH or its Subsidiaries. The Real Property and 
     the improvements located thereon do not encroach upon the property of 
     others and there are no encroachments onto the Real Property from the 
     property of others, in either case which would materially affect the use of 
     the property as currently used or would otherwise have a Material Adverse 
     Effect. IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries has all utility connections, and 
     the right to use the same, necessary for the conduct of their businesses in 
     the ordinary course as presently conducted and, to the Knowledge of IPCH 
     and its Subsidiaries, said utilities are available under public rights of 
     way or easements benefiting the Real Property. 
 
          (d) IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries owns or has rights to use all 
     assets, property and rights which are appropriate for the conduct of the 
     business of IPCH and its Subsidiaries as such business has been conducted 
     during the past two years. 
 
          (e) The tangible assets owned by IPCH and its Subsidiaries, including, 
     but not limited to, the machinery, equipment (including all vehicles marked 
     as active on Schedule 3.10(b)), furniture and fixtures are in good 
     operating condition and repair, 
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     normal wear and tear excepted, and of an appropriate character suitable for 
     the uses for which intended in the operation of the business of IPCH and 
     its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (f) All inventories of IPCH and its Subsidiaries used in the ordinary 
     course of business are of a quality and quantity usable and salable in the 
     ordinary course of business and the values at which such inventories are 
     carried on the books of account fairly represent the value thereof, are not 
     in excess of realizable value in the ordinary course of business, and 
     reflect the normal inventory valuation policy of IPCH and its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (g) The accounts receivable of IPCH and its Subsidiaries as shown on 
     its books and records have arisen in the ordinary course of business, 
     represent valid and enforceable obligations owed to IPCH or one of its 
     Subsidiaries and are recorded as accounts receivable on the books of IPCH 
     or one of its Subsidiaries in accordance with GAAP. 
 
     Section 3.11. Intangible Properties. 
                   --------------------- 
 
          (a) Schedule 3.11 hereto contains a list of all patents and 
              ------------- 
     applications therefor, trademarks, trademark registrations and applications 
     therefor, trade names, service marks, copyrights, copyright registrations 
     and applications therefor, both foreign and domestic, owned, possessed, 
     used or held by or licensed to IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries and related 
     to the operation of its business and IPCH or one of its Subsidiaries owns 
     the entire right, title and interest in and to the same, together with the 
     goodwill associated therewith. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.11, IPCH 
     or one of its Subsidiaries has the unrestricted right, other than any 
     restrictions as may exist or arise under common law, to use trade secrets, 
     know-how, formulae, technical processes and information, manufacturing, 
     testing and operating techniques and procedures, all engineering data and 
     plans and all other data and information used by IPCH or such Subsidiary in 
     its business or which is necessary for its business as now conducted. 
     Except as set forth on Schedule 3.11, none of the items in the categories 
     listed in the preceding sentence of this Section 3.11 are subject to any 
     pending or threatened challenge or infringement, and no impediment exists 
     as to the exclusive ownership and use or validity of any such item by IPCH 
     or its Subsidiaries. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.11, the foregoing 
     constitutes all information necessary to permit the conduct from and after 
     the Closing Date of the business of IPCH and its Subsidiaries, as such 
     business is and has normally been conducted. Except as set forth on 
     Schedule 3.11, all acts necessary under all provisions of applicable law to 
     ------------- 
     protect the items listed on Schedule 3.11, including, without limitation, 
     the filing of required affidavits of use and incontestability, applications 
     for renewals of registrations and notice of registration, have been taken 
     by IPCH or its Subsidiaries. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.11, all 
     licenses granted to IPCH by others which are required to conduct the 
     business of IPCH and its Subsidiaries are assignable without consent of or 
     notice to any person, without change in the terms or provisions thereof and 
     without premium. To the Knowledge of IPCH, neither IPCH nor any of its 
     Subsidiaries has infringed any unexpired patent, trademark, trademark 
     registration, trade name, copyright, copyright registration, trade secret 
     or any other proprietary or intellectual property right of any party in 
     connection with the 
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     operation of its business. Except as set forth on Schedule 3.11, neither 
     IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has given any indemnification for patent, 
     trademark, service mark or copyright infringements. 
 
          (b) Schedule 3.11 hereto contains a list of the trade secrets related 
              ------------- 
     to the operation of the business by IPCH or any of its 
 
         Subsidiaries. 
 
     Section 3.12. Contracts and Commitments. 
 
                  ------------------------- 
 
          (a) Schedule 3.12 hereto lists all Material Contracts related to the 
              ------------- 
     operation of the business to which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries is a 
     party or by which it or any of its assets or properties are bound (true and 
     correct copies of each of which have been previously delivered to Inergy 
     Holdings). Each Material Contract is in full force and effect and embodies 
     the complete understanding between the parties thereto with respect to the 
     subject matter thereof. Except as expressly set forth on Schedule 3.12, (i) 
                                                              ------------- 
     there exists no material default or claim thereof by any party to any 
     Material Contract, (ii) there are no facts or conditions which, if 
     continued or noticed, would result in a default having any more than an 
     inconsequential Adverse Effect under any Material Contract, (iii) neither 
     IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any notice that any person 
     intends to cancel, modify or terminate any Material Contract, or to 
     exercise or not to exercise any options to terminate or extend thereunder, 
     (iv) neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has given any notice of 
     cancellation, modification or termination of any Material Contract or of 
     exercise or non-exercise of any options thereunder, (v) each Material 
     Contract is a valid and binding agreement enforceable against IPCH or its 
     respective Subsidiary in accordance with its terms and (vi) excluding those 
     transactions in Recital B above, no consent or approval of the other 
     parties to any Material Contract or any person pursuant to any Material 
     Contract is required for the consummation of the transactions contemplated 
     herein, except as set forth on said Schedule, all of which have been or 
     will be obtained and will be in full force and effect at the Effective 
     Time. 
 
          (b) Other than those giving rise to Transaction Expenses, neither IPCH 
     nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any contract for goods or 
     services or any lease with any officer, director, stockholder, employee or 
     agent of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries or any Affiliate of any such 
     person. 
 
          (c) No purchase or sale commitments by IPCH or its Subsidiaries are in 
     excess of the normal, ordinary and usual requirements of the business of 
     IPCH and its Subsidiaries; except as set forth on Schedule 3.12 hereto, 
                                                       ------------- 
     neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has any outstanding power of 
     attorney to any person, firm or corporation for any purpose whatsoever; 
     neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries is restricted by agreement from 
     carrying on its business, as currently conducted, anywhere in the world; to 
     the Knowledge of IPCH, no officer, director, stockholder or Affiliate of 
     IPCH or its Subsidiaries has any financial interest, direct or indirect, in 
     the suppliers or customers of IPCH or its Subsidiaries; except as set forth 
     on Schedule 3.12 hereto, neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries grants 
        ------------- 
     discounts or rebates to its customers. 
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          (d) Other than this Agreement, neither IPCH nor any of its 
     Subsidiaries has made any other contract or agreement or granted any option 
     to sell or otherwise transfer all or a significant part of the capital 
     stock or assets of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
     Section 3.13. Insurance. A list of all policies of insurance and bonds of 
                   --------- 
any type presently in force (including without limitation all occurrence based 
policies which provide coverage for events occurring in any of the five years 
prior to the date hereof) with respect to the business of IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries, including, without limitation, those covering product liability 
claims and the assets and operations of IPCH and its Subsidiaries, are set forth 
on Schedule 3.13 hereto. To the knowledge of IPCH, such policies and bonds 
   ------------- 
provide coverage in such amounts, and against such losses and risks, as 
maintained by comparable businesses exercising prudent business practices to 
provide for the protection of the business and assets and operations. IPCH will 
use its commercially reasonable efforts to maintain its insurance policies in 
effect up to and including the Closing Date. 
 
     Section 3.14. Tax Returns and Tax Audits. 
                   -------------------------- 
 
          (a) Except as described on Schedule 3.14 hereto, IPCH and each of its 
                                     ------------- 
    Subsidiaries has filed with all appropriate governmental agencies all Tax 
     or information returns and Tax reports required to be filed. All such 
     returns and reports as are based on income have been prepared on the same 
     basis as those of previous years; and all federal, state, foreign and local 
     income, profits, franchise, sales, use, occupation, property, excise, ad 
                                                                           -- 
     valorem, employment or other taxes ("Tax" or "Taxes") of IPCH and each of 
     ------- 
     its Subsidiaries, together with all interest, penalties, assessments or 
     deficiencies claimed to be due by any such taxing authority with respect to 
     the foregoing have been fully paid or adequately reserved for in accordance 
     with GAAP in the IPCH financial statements. 
 
          (b) IPCH and each of its Subsidiaries has made adequate accruals in 
     accordance with GAAP for the payment of all Taxes payable in respect of the 
     period subsequent to the last period for which such taxes were paid, IPCH 
     and each of its Subsidiaries has no liability for such taxes in excess of 
     the amounts so paid or accruals so made. 
 
          (c) Except as described on Schedule 3.14, neither IPCH nor any of its 
                                     ------------- 
     Subsidiaries is a party to any pending action or proceeding, nor, to the 
     Knowledge of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, is any action or proceeding 
     threatened by any governmental authority for assessment or collection of 
     Taxes or any other governmental charges, and no claim for assessment or 
     collection of Taxes or any other governmental charges has been asserted 
     against IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, nor, to the Knowledge of IPCH or 
     any of its Subsidiaries, is the assertion of any such claim pending nor is 
     there any basis for any such claim. To the Knowledge of IPCH and its 
     Subsidiaries, there have been no reports prepared by any agent of the 
     Internal Revenue Service with respect to any Tax matter involving IPCH or 
     any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (d) Except as provided in Schedule 3.14, neither IPCH nor any of its 
                                    ------------- 
     Subsidiaries is or has been required to file any Tax returns with, or pay 
     any Taxes to, any foreign countries or political subdivisions thereof. 
     Except as provided in Schedule 3.14, 
                           ------------- 
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     neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has in effect any powers of 
     attorney with respect to any Tax matters involving it. At no time has a 
     consent been filed by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries to have the 
     provisions of section 341(f)(2) of the Code apply, nor has any agreement 
     under section 341(f)(3) been filed by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (e) IPCH agrees to provide to Inergy Holdings such other Tax 
     information with respect to the business or the assets of IPCH and its 
     Subsidiaries as Inergy Holdings may reasonably request. 
 
          (f) There are no Taxes, fees or governmental charges (including 
     without limitation sales taxes) payable by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries 
     to any state, city or subdivision of either thereof solely as a result of 
     the Merger. 
 
          (g) As of September 30, 2001, IPCH had a net operating loss for 
     Federal income tax purposes of at least Ten Million One Hundred Ninety 
     Thousand Dollars ($10,190,000). Schedule 3.14(g) reflects as of September 
                                     ---------------- 
     30, 2001 the net operating loss ("NOL") incurred by IPCH in the tax year 
     indicated, the utilization (if any) of such NOL, the expiration date of 
     such NOL, any limitation on IPCH's use of such NOL resulting from any 
     previous transactions of IPCH and the amount of any net unrealized built-in 
     gain or loss under ss. 382(h) of the Code at the time of each such previous 
     transaction. 
 
          (h) IPCH and its Subsidiaries have a tax basis in their assets 
     (excluding cash, accounts receivable, inventory and other current assets) 
     of at least Thirty-Four Million Dollars ($34,000,000) pursuant to 
     applicable provisions of the Code. Schedule 3.14(h) reflects as of 
                                        ---------------- 
     September 30, 2001, by category of asset, the original tax basis of each 
     asset of IPCH, the accumulated depreciation of each such asset and the net 
     tax basis of each such asset. 
 
     Section 3.15. Books and Records. 
                   ----------------- 
 
          (a) The books, records and accounts of IPCH and its Subsidiaries (i) 
     are in all material respects true, complete and correct, (ii) have been 
     maintained in accordance with good business practices on a basis consistent 
     with prior years and (iii) stated in reasonable detail and accurately and 
     fairly reflect in all material respects the transactions conducted. 
 
          (b) IPCH and its Subsidiaries have devised and maintain a system of 
     internal accounting controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurances 
     that (i) transactions are executed in accordance with management's general 
     or specific authorization; and (ii) transactions are recorded as necessary 
     (A) to permit preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP 
     or any other criteria applicable to such statements, and (B) to maintain 
     accountability for the assets of IPCH and its Subsidiaries. 
 
     Section 3.16. Substantial Customers and Suppliers. Schedule 3.16 hereto 
                   -----------------------------------  ------------- 
sets forth a true and complete list of the twenty largest suppliers to IPCH and 
its Subsidiaries (on the basis of cost) of goods (including propane) or services 
purchased during the twelve months ended September 30, 2000 and 2001, as well as 
the dollar amounts of such goods or services purchased during such year. 
Schedule 3.16 hereto also sets forth a true and complete list of the twenty 
- ------------- 
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largest customers of each IPCH and its Subsidiaries (in terms of 
sales) during the twelve months ended September 30, 2000 and 2001, as well as 
the dollar amounts of such sales during such year. Except to the extent set 
forth in Schedule 3.16, since September 30, 2001, no such supplier or customer 
         ------------- 
has given notice of an intention to cease or reduce its sales to or purchases 
from IPCH. 
 
     Section 3.17. No Litigation or Adverse Events. Except as described in 
                   ------------------------------- 
Schedule 3.17, there is no action, suit, claim or legal, administrative, 
- ------------- 
arbitration, condemnation or other proceeding or governmental investigation or 
examination or any change in any zoning or building ordinance affecting any of 
the assets of IPCH or its Subsidiaries, pending or, to the Knowledge of IPCH or 
any of its Subsidiaries, threatened or injunction or orders entered, pending or, 
to the Knowledge of IPCH, threatened against IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries or 
any business, properties or assets of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, at law or 
in equity, before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental 
department, court, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, 
domestic or foreign, to restrain or prohibit the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby or which, if determined adversely, is 
reasonably likely to (i) result in a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) materially 
and adversely affect the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement, and to the Knowledge of IPCH, there is no state of facts currently 
existing on which any of the foregoing might be based. 
 
     Section 3.18. Employee Benefit Plans; Labor Matters. 
                   ------------------------------------- 
 
          (a) Schedule 3.18(a) sets forth a true and complete list of any and 
              ---------------- 
     all pension, retirement, savings, disability, medical, dental, health, life 
     (including any individual life insurance policy as to which IPCH or any of 
     its Subsidiaries is the owner, beneficiary or both), death benefit, group 
     insurance, profit sharing, deferred compensation, stock options or other 
     stock incentive, bonus incentive, vacation pay, severance or termination 
     pay, employment agreement, "cafeteria" or "flexible benefit" plan under 
     Section 125 of the Code, or other employee or director benefit plan, trust, 
     arrangement, contract, agreement, policy or commitment, whether formal or 
     informal, written or oral, under which employees, former employees, 
     directors or former directors of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries are 
     entitled to participate by reason of their current or prior employment, or 
     current or former directorship, with IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, 
     including, without limitation, any "employee benefit plan" as defined in 
     Section 3(3) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as 
     amended ("ERISA"), (i) to which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries is a party 
     or a sponsor or a fiduciary thereof or (ii) with respect to which IPCH or 
     any of its Subsidiaries has made payments, contributions or commitments, or 
     may otherwise have any liability (collectively, the "Benefit Plans"). With 
     respect to the Benefit Plans, individually and in the aggregate, IPCH or 
     any of its Subsidiaries has made available to Inergy Holdings, a true and 
     correct copy of (a) the most recent annual report (Form 5500) filed with 
     the IRS, if any, (b) such Benefit Plan, (c) any summary plan description 
     relating to such Benefit Plan and (d) each trust agreement and group 
     annuity contract, if any, relating to such Benefit Plan. 
 
          (b) The Benefit Plans have been operated and administered by IPCH and 
     its Subsidiaries in compliance with all applicable laws relating to 
     employment or labor matters including ERISA and the Code in all material 
     respects. With respect to the 
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     Benefit Plans, no event has occurred which would subject IPCH or any of its 
     Subsidiaries to material liability (except liability for benefits, claims 
     and funding obligations payable in the ordinary course) under ERISA, the 
     Code, or any other applicable statute, order or governmental rule or 
     regulation. With respect to the Benefit Plans, individually and in the 
     aggregate, there has been no prohibited transaction within the meaning of 
     Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code which would result in 
     material liability to IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, and there has been 
     no action, suit, grievance, arbitration or other claim with respect to the 
     administration or investment of assets of the Benefit Plans (other than 
     routine claims for benefits made in the ordinary course of plan 
     administration) pending, or to the Knowledge of IPCH or any of its 
     Subsidiaries, threatened. 
 
          (c) All contributions to and payments under any Benefit Plan required 
     in respect of periods ending on or before the Closing Date have been made 
     by IPCH and its Subsidiaries before the Closing Date. There is no 
     agreement, contract or understanding between IPCH or any of its 
     Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any employee, participant, labor union, 
     collective bargaining unit or other person or entity, on the other hand, 
     that requires or may require any amendment to any of the Benefit Plans. 
 
          (d) Except as provided in Schedule 3.18(d), each Benefit Plan that is 
     intended to be tax qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code is tax 
     qualified and each such Benefit Plan has received, or application has been 
     made for, a favorable determination letter from the IRS stating that the 
     Plan meets the requirements of the Code and that any trust or trusts 
     associated with the Plan are tax exempt under Section 501(a) of the Code. 
     Each Benefit Plan that is funded with a trust that is intended to be 
     tax-exempt under Section 501(c)(9) of the Code is exempt from taxation and, 
     except as provided in Schedule 3.18(d), each such trust has received a 
     letter from the IRS stating that the trust meets the requirements of the 
     Code for tax-exempt status, within the immediately preceding three-year 
     period. 
 
          (e) Neither IPCH nor its Subsidiaries, nor any entity which, together 
     with IPCH and its Subsidiaries, would be deemed to be a "single employer" 
     within the meaning of Section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code now 
     maintains or contributes to or, within the immediately preceding three-year 
     period, has maintained or contributed to any plan that is (i) a defined 
     benefit plan within the meaning of Section 3(35) of ERISA or (ii) subject 
     to the requirements of Title IV of ERISA. 
 
          (f) Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries is a party to any 
     collective bargaining or other labor union contract. There is no pending 
     or, to the knowledge of IPCH, threatened union organizational effort, labor 
     dispute, strike or work stoppage relating to employees of IPCH or any of 
     its Subsidiaries and none has occurred within the immediately preceding 
     five (5)-year period. Except as set forth in Schedule 3.18, neither IPCH 
                                                  ------------- 
     nor any of its Subsidiaries, or any representative or employee of IPCH or 
     such Subsidiary, has been charged with (by written notice) or, to the 
     Knowledge of IPCH, committed any unfair labor practice in connection with 
     the operation of the business of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries, and there 
     is no pending or, to the Knowledge of IPCH, threatened charge or complaint 
     against IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries by the National Labor Relations 
     Board or any comparable state agency. IPCH and its Subsidiaries is in 
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     compliance with all applicable laws respecting employment, wages, hours, 
     safety and health and other terms and conditions of employment, except for 
     such noncompliance as would have only an inconsequential Adverse Effect on 
     the business or properties of IPCH or its Subsidiaries. Neither IPCH nor 
     any of its Subsidiaries has experienced a "plant closing" or "mass layoff" 
     within the meaning of the Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification 
     Act, 29 U.S.C. (S)(S) 2101 et seq. ("WARN") within the immediately 
     preceding three-year period. 
 
          (g)      There are no written or oral employment agreements, 
     employment contracts or understandings relating to employment (other than 
     ordinary course arrangements for "at-will" employment) to which IPCH or any 
     of its Subsidiaries is a party (excluding any such agreements, contracts or 
     understandings listed in Schedule 3.18(a) hereto). 
                              ---------------- 
 
          (h)      Except as described in Schedule 3.18, the consummation of the 
                                          ------------- 
     transactions contemplated by this Agreement will not (either alone or upon 
     the occurrence of any additional acts or events) result in any payment 
     (whether of severance pay or increase in compensation, benefits or rights 
     or otherwise) becoming due from IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries to any of 
     its employees, former employees, directors or former directors, nor 
     accelerate the timing of any payment or the vesting of any rights or 
     increase the amount of any compensation due to any such person. As a direct 
     or indirect result of the consummation of the transactions contemplated 
     hereby, except as described in Schedule 3.18(h), IPCH reasonably expects 
                                    ---------------- 
     that neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries will be obligated to make a 
     payment to any person that would not be deductible as a result of the 
     application of Section 280G of the Code. 
 
     Section 3.19. Business Names. Set forth on Schedule 3.19 is a list of all 
                   --------------               ------------- 
names and related states under which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries does 
business. 
 
     Section 3.20. Brokers and Finders. Except for UBS Warburg LLC, no broker or 
                   -------------------- 
finder has acted for IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with this 
Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby; and no broker or finder is 
entitled to any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission in respect thereof 
based in any way on any agreement, arrangement or understanding made by IPCH or 
any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
     Section 3.21. Environmental. Except as disclosed in Schedule 3.21 hereto: 
                   -------------                         ------------- 
 
          (a)      To IPCH's Knowledge, there has not been, as of the date 
     hereof, any "Release" (as defined in 42 U.S.C. (S)9601(22)) or threat of a 
     Release of any "Hazardous Substances" (as defined in 42 U.S.C. (S)9601(14)) 
     or oil, gasoline or other petroleum related products on or about any of the 
     Real Property, except for releases of propane into the atmosphere that 
     would reasonably be expected in the normal course of operating a retail 
     propane business such as that conducted by IPCH and its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (b)      Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has any contract or 
     agreement, or has otherwise arranged, for disposal or treatment, or 
     arranged with a transporter for 
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     transport for disposal or treatment, of Hazardous Substances at any 
     "facility" (as defined in 42 U.S.C.(S)9601(9)) owned or operated by another 
     Person. 
 
          (c)      Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has accepted any 
     Hazardous Substances from any third party for transport to disposal or 
     treatment facilities or sites selected by IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
          (d)      To IPCH's Knowledge, the Real Property and the use thereof is 
     in compliance with and IPCH and its Subsidiaries are in compliance with all 
     applicable laws, statutes, ordinances, rules and regulations of any 
     governmental or quasi-governmental authority (federal, state or local) 
     relating to environmental protection, underground storage tanks, toxic 
     waste, hazardous waste, oil or Hazardous Substance handling, treatment, 
     storage, disposal or transportation, or arranging therefor, respecting any 
     products or materials previously or now located, delivered to or in transit 
     to or from the Real Property, including without limitation the Resource 
     Conservation and Recovery Act, the Comprehensive Environmental Response, 
     Compensation and Liability Act, and the Superfund Amendments and 
     Reauthorization Act of 1986. 
 
          (e)      To IPCH's Knowledge, the past disposal practices of IPCH and 
     its Subsidiaries (and, to IPCH's Knowledge, their respective predecessors, 
     if any) relating to Hazardous Substances (including hazardous wastes) have 
     been accomplished in compliance with all applicable laws, rules, 
     regulations and ordinances in all material respects. 
 
          (f)      Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has been notified 
     of, nor to the Knowledge of IPCH is there any basis for any potential 
     liability of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries with respect to the clean-up 
     of any site at which IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries has disposed of 
     Hazardous Substances or oil, gasoline or other petroleum related products 
     ("Waste Disposal Site"). Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has any 
     information to the effect that any Waste Disposal Site has been or is under 
     investigation by any local, state or federal governmental body, authority 
     or agency. 
 
          (g)      Neither IPCH nor any of its Subsidiaries has received any 
     notification of releases of Hazardous Substances or oil from any 
     governmental or quasi-governmental agency. 
 
     Section 3.22. Disclosure. To the Knowledge of IPCH and subject to 
                   ---------- 
amendments to the Schedules hereto pursuant to Section 7.13 hereof, none of the 
financial statements referred to in Section 3.8 above, or any representation or 
warranty or other provision contained herein, or in any document, schedule or 
certificate delivered or to be delivered to Inergy Holdings in connection with 
this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, or any written 
statement, certificate or other document furnished to Inergy Holdings in 
connection with this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby, contains 
or will contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omits or will omit to 
state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained 
therein, taken as a whole, in light of the circumstances in which they were 
made, not misleading. To IPCH's Knowledge, there is no fact which has not been 
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disclosed in writing to Inergy Holdings by IPCH which would be material to a 
purchaser of the business and assets of IPCH and its Subsidiaries. 
 
     IPCH DOES NOT MAKE ANY REPRESENTATION OR WARRANTY, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, OF 
ANY NATURE WHATSOEVER WITH RESPECT TO IPCH AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES, INCLUDING ANY 
OF THE ASSETS OF IPCH OR ANY SUBSIDIARY, EXCEPT FOR THE REPRESENTATIONS AND 
WARRANTIES EXPRESSLY SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT, AND EXCEPT AS SET FORTH 
EXPRESSLY HEREIN, THE CONDITION OF THE ASSETS OF IPCH AND ITS SUBSIDIARIES SHALL 
BE "AS IS" AND "WHERE IS." 
 
                                   ARTICLE IV 
 
                REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF INERGY HOLDINGS 
 
          Inergy Holdings represents and warrants to IPCH and the IPCH 
Stockholders, both as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date, as follows: 
 
     Section 4.1. Organization. Inergy Holdings is a limited liability company 
                  ------------ 
and Merger Sub is a corporation, each duly organized, validly existing and in 
good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, and each has the power 
and authority and all licenses, authorizations, permits, consents and approvals 
required to own, license or lease and operate its properties and to conduct its 
business as presently conducted by it. 
 
     Section 4.2. Authority; Binding Effect. Each of Inergy Holdings and Merger 
                  ------------------------- 
Sub has the right, power, authority and capacity to execute and deliver this 
Agreement and all other agreements contemplated hereby, to perform its 
obligations hereunder and thereunder and to consummate the transactions 
contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution and delivery by each of Inergy 
Holdings and Merger Sub of this Agreement and all other agreements and documents 
contemplated hereby and the performance by each of Inergy Holdings and Merger 
Sub of all obligations on its part to be performed hereunder and thereunder have 
been duly approved by all necessary action by Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub, 
and no further approvals are required by the members of Inergy Holdings or the 
stockholders of Merger Sub in connection therewith. This Agreement constitutes, 
and when duly executed and delivered by Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub, all 
other agreements contemplated hereby will constitute, the legal, valid and 
binding obligation of Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub, as applicable, enforceable 
against Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub, as applicable, in accordance with its 
terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, 
reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws relating to or affecting 
creditors' rights generally and to general equity principles (whether such 
enforceability is considered in a proceeding at law or in equity). 
 
     Section 4.3. No Creation of Violation, Default, Breach or Encumbrance. The 
                  -------------------------------------------------------- 
execution and delivery by Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub of this Agreement do 
not, and the consummation by Inergy Holdings and Merger Sub of the transactions 
contemplated hereby will not (i) violate (A) any statute, rule or regulation to 
which Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub is subject or (B) any order, writ, 
injunction, decree, judgment or ruling of any court, administrative agency or 
governmental body to which Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub is subject, (ii) 
conflict 
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with or violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of Inergy Holdings 
or Merger Sub or (iii) require the consent of any person or entity or result in 
the breach of or constitute a default under any contract, agreement, lease, 
license, mortgage, indenture, note or other instrument or obligation to which 
Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub is a party, which could adversely affect the 
ability of Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub to consummate the transactions 
contemplated by this Agreement. 
 
           Section 4.4. Brokers and Finders. Except for A.G. Edwards & Sons, 
                        ------------------- 
Inc., no broker or finder has acted for Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub in 
connection with this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby; and no 
broker or finder is entitled to any brokerage or finder's fee or other 
commission in respect thereof based in any way on any agreement, arrangement or 
understanding made by Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub. 
 
           Section 4.5. No Adverse Action. There are no actions, suits, claims 
                        ----------------- 
or legal, administrative, arbitration or other proceedings or governmental 
investigations or examinations pending or, to the Knowledge of Inergy Holdings, 
threatened or injunctions or orders entered, pending or threatened against 
Inergy Holdings or Merger Sub or its business, property or assets, at law or in 
equity, before or by any federal, state, municipal or other governmental 
department, court, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality, 
domestic or foreign, to restrain or prohibit the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby or to obtain damages which if decided adversely 
would adversely affect the ability of Inergy Holdings, MLP or Merger Sub to 
consummate the transactions provided for in this Agreement, and to the knowledge 
of Inergy Holdings there is no state of facts currently existing on which any of 
the foregoing might be based. 
 
           Section 4.6. Approvals, Licenses and Authorizations. No (i) order, 
                        -------------------------------------- 
license, consent, waiver, authorization or approval of, or (ii) exemption by, or 
(iii) giving of notice to, or (iv) registration with or the taking of any other 
action in respect of, any person not a party to this Agreement (including any 
federal, state, local, foreign or other governmental department, commission, 
board, bureau, agency or instrumentality), and no filing, recording, publication 
or registration in any public office or any other place, in each case, is now, 
or under existing law in the future will be, necessary on behalf of Inergy 
Holdings or Merger Sub (x) to authorize Inergy Holdings' and Merger Sub's 
execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other agreement, 
document or instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and delivered by 
either of them, (y) to authorize the consummation by Inergy Holdings and Merger 
Sub of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (z) for the legality, 
validity, binding effect or enforceability with respect to Inergy Holdings and 
Merger Sub of any of the foregoing. 
 
           Section 4.7. Financing Commitment. Inergy Holdings has provided IPCH 
                        -------------------- 
with a copy of a letter dated December 11, 2001 of First Union National Bank 
setting forth, among other things, certain financing commitments respecting the 
transactions contemplated by this Agreement. 
 
           Section 4.8. No Knowledge of Misrepresentation or Omission. Neither 
                        --------------------------------------------- 
Inergy Holdings nor Merger Sub has any knowledge that any representation or 
warranty of IPCH or any IPCH Stockholder made in this Agreement that is 
qualified as to materiality is not true and correct, or that any not so 
qualified is not true and correct in any material respect. Neither Inergy 
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Holdings nor Merger Sub has any knowledge of any material error in, or material 
omission from, any Schedule, except in each case for items discovered by Inergy 
Holdings or Merger Sub after the date of this Agreement of which Inergy Holdings 
will give IPCH prompt notice. 
 
                                    ARTICLE V 
 
  REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF MLP, IPCH ACQUISITION CORP. AND MERGER SUB 
 
           Section 5.1. MLP Representations and Warranties. MLP represents and 
                        ---------------------------------- 
warrants to IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders, both as of the date hereof and as of 
the Closing Date, as follows: 
 
               (a)      Organization; Documentation. MLP is a limited 
                        --------------------------- 
           partnership duly organized, validly existing and in good standing 
           under the laws of the State of Delaware, and has the power and 
           authority and all licenses, authorizations, permits, consents and 
           approvals required to own, license or lease and operate its 
           properties and to conduct its business as presently conducted by it. 
           The MLP Units will be, when delivered pursuant to the Merger, validly 
           issued, fully paid and nonassessable Common Units of MLP 
 
               (b)      Authority; Binding Effect. MLP has the right, power, 
                        ------------------------- 
           authority and capacity to execute and deliver this Agreement and all 
           other agreements contemplated hereby, to perform its obligations 
           hereunder and thereunder and to consummate the transactions 
           contemplated hereby and thereby. The execution and delivery by MLP of 
           this Agreement and all other agreements and documents contemplated 
           hereby and the performance by MLP of all obligations on its part to 
           be performed hereunder and thereunder have been duly approved by all 
           necessary action by MLP, and no further approvals are required by the 
           partners of MLP in connection therewith. This Agreement constitutes, 
           and when duly executed and delivered by MLP, all other agreements 
           contemplated hereby will constitute, the legal, valid and binding 
           obligation of MLP, enforceable against MLP, in accordance with its 
           terms, except as enforcement may be limited by bankruptcy, 
           insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or other similar laws relating 
           to or affecting creditors' rights generally and to general equity 
           principles (whether such enforceability is considered in a proceeding 
           at law or in equity). 
 
               (c)      No Creation of Violation, Default, Breach or 
                        -------------------------------------------- 
           Encumbrance. The execution and delivery by MLP of this Agreement do 
           ----------- 
           not, and the consummation by MLP of the transactions contemplated 
           hereby will not (i) violate (A) any statute, rule or regulation to 
           which MLP is subject or (B) any order, writ, injunction, decree, 
           judgment or ruling of any court, administrative agency or 
           governmental body to which MLP is subject, (ii) conflict with or 
           violate any provision of the Organizational Documents of MLP, or 
           (iii) require the consent of any person or entity or result in the 
           breach of or constitute a default under any contract, agreement, 
           lease, license, mortgage, indenture, note or other instrument or 
           obligation to which MLP is a party, which could adversely affect the 
           ability of MLP to consummate the transactions contemplated by this 
           Agreement. 
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         (d) Brokers and Finders. Except for A.G. Edwards & Sons, Inc., no 
             ------------------- 
broker or finder has acted for MLP in connection with this Agreement and the 
transactions contemplated hereby; and no broker or finder is entitled to any 
brokerage or finder's fee or other commission in respect thereof based in any 
way on any agreement, arrangement or understanding made by MLP. 
 
         (e) No Adverse Action. There are no actions, suits, claims or legal, 
             ----------------- 
administrative, arbitration or other proceedings or governmental investigations 
or examinations pending or, to the Knowledge of MLP, threatened or injunctions 
or orders entered, pending or threatened against MLP or its business, property 
or assets, at law or in equity, before or by any federal, state, municipal or 
other governmental department, court, commission, board, bureau, agency or 
instrumentality, domestic or foreign, to restrain or prohibit the consummation 
of the transactions contemplated hereby or to obtain damages which if decided 
adversely would adversely affect the ability of MLP to consummate the 
transactions provided for in this Agreement. 
 
         (f) Approvals, Licenses and Authorizations. No (i) order, license, 
             -------------------------------------- 
consent, waiver, authorization or approval of, or (ii) exemption by, or (iii) 
giving of notice to, or (iv) registration with or the taking of any other action 
in respect of, any person not a party to this Agreement (including any federal, 
state, local, foreign or other governmental department, commission, board, 
bureau, agency or instrumentality), and no filing, recording, publication or 
registration in any public office or any other place, in each case, is now, or 
under existing law in the future will be, necessary on behalf of MLP (x) to 
authorize MLP's execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any 
other agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and 
delivered by MLP, (y) to authorize the consummation by MLP of the transactions 
contemplated hereby or thereby, or (z) for the legality, validity, binding 
effect or enforceability with respect to MLP of the foregoing. 
 
         (g) MLP SEC Documents. The MLP SEC Documents, as of their respective 
             ----------------- 
filing date, did not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to 
state any fact necessary in order to make the statements made therein, in light 
of the circumstances under which they were made, not misleading. None of the MLP 
or any of its Subsidiaries has sustained since the date of the latest audited 
financial statements included in the MLP SEC Documents any material loss or 
interference with its business from fire, explosion, flood or other calamity, 
whether or not covered by insurance, or from any labor dispute or court or 
governmental action, order or decree, and, since the respective dates as of 
which information is given in the MLP SEC Documents, there has not been any 
material change in the capitalization or long-term debt of the MLP or any of its 
subsidiaries or any material adverse change, or any development involving a 
prospective material adverse change, in or affecting the general affairs, 
management, financial position, stockholders' equity or results of operations of 
the MLP or any of its Subsidiaries. 
 
         (h) Compliance with Law. Neither MLP nor any of its Subsidiaries is in 
             ------------------- 
violation of any federal, state, local or foreign statute, law, ordinance 
(including any zoning or building ordinance), or regulation, or any order, 
requirement, rule, permit, concession, grant, franchise, license or other 
authorization of any court, administrative 
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         agency, governmental body or arbitration tribunal, in each case, 
         relating or applicable to MLP or any of its Subsidiaries, or to any of 
         the assets or the business of MLP or any of its Subsidiaries other than 
         such violations as are not material to the respective business of each 
         and would have only an inconsequential effect on the business or 
         properties of MLP or its Subsidiaries. 
 
               (i)  At all times since its formation, MLP has been taxable as a 
         partnership under the Code for Federal, state and local tax purposes. 
         MLP has filed all Tax returns and paid all Taxes it has been required 
         to file and pay. MLP has made full and adequate withholding for all 
         Taxes required to be withheld. 
 
         Section 5.2. Merger Sub Representations and Warranties. Merger Sub 
                      ----------------------------------------- 
represents and warrants to IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders, both as of the date 
hereof and as of the Closing Date, as follows: 
 
               (a)  Organization. Merger Sub is a corporation duly organized, 
                    ------------ 
         validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of 
         Delaware. 
 
               (b)  Authority, Binding Effect. Merger Sub has full power and 
                    ------------------------- 
          authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform its 
          obligations hereunder. This Agreement constitutes the valid and 
          legally binding obligation of Merger Sub, enforceable in accordance 
          with its terms and conditions. 
 
               (c)  No Creation of Violation, Default, Breach or Encumbrance. 
                    -------------------------------------------------------- 
          The execution and delivery by Merger Sub of this Agreement do not, and 
          the consummation by Merger Sub of the transactions contemplated hereby 
          will not (i) violate (A) any statute, rule or regulation to which 
          Merger Sub is subject or (B) any order, writ, injunction, decree, 
          judgment or ruling of any court, administrative agency or governmental 
          body to which Merger Sub is subject, (ii) conflict with or violate any 
          provision of the Organizational Documents of Merger Sub, or (iii) 
          require the consent of any person or entity or result in the breach of 
          or constitute a default under any contract, agreement, lease, license, 
          mortgage, indenture, note or other instrument or obligation to which 
          Merger Sub is a party, which could adversely affect the ability of 
          Merger Sub to consummate the transactions contemplated by this 
          Agreement. 
 
               (d)  Brokers and Finders. Except for A.G. Edwards & Sons, Inc., 
                    ------------------- 
          no broker or finder has acted for Merger Sub in connection with this 
          Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby; and no broker or 
          finder is entitled to any brokerage or finder's fee or other 
          commission in respect thereof based in any way on any agreement, 
          arrangement or understanding by Merger Sub. 
 
               (e)  Approvals, Licenses and Authorizations. Other than the 
                    -------------------------------------- 
          filing of a Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the 
          State of Delaware, no (i) order, license, consent, waiver, 
          authorization or approval of, or (ii) exemption by, or (iii) giving of 
          notice to, or (iv) registration with or the taking of any other action 
          in respect of, any person not a party to this Agreement (including any 
          federal, state, local, foreign or other governmental department, 
          commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality), and no 
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     filing, recording, publication or registration in any public office or any 
     other place, in each case, is now, or under existing law in the future will 
     be, necessary on behalf of Merger Sub (x) to authorize Merger Sub's 
     execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other 
     agreement, document or instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and 
     delivered by Merger Sub, (y) to authorize the consummation by Merger Sub of 
     the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (z) for the legality, 
     validity, binding effect or enforceability with respect to Merger Sub of 
     the foregoing. 
 
     Section 5.3. IPCH Acquisition Corp. Representations and Warranties. IPCH 
                  ----------------------------------------------------- 
Acquisition Corp. represents and warrants to IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders, 
both as of the date hereof and as of the Closing Date, as follows: 
 
          (a) Organization. IPCH Acquisition Corp. is a corporation duly 
              ------------ 
organized, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of 
Delaware. 
 
          (b) Authority, Binding Effect. IPCH Acquisition Corp. has full power 
              ------------------------- 
and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to perform its 
obligations hereunder. This Agreement constitutes the valid and legally binding 
obligation of IPCH Acquisition Corp., enforceable in accordance with its terms 
and conditions. 
 
          (c) No Creation of Violation, Default, Breach or Encumbrance. The 
              -------------------------------------------------------- 
execution and delivery by IPCH Acquisition Corp. of this Agreement do not, and 
the consummation by IPCH Acquisition Corp. of the transactions contemplated 
hereby will not (i) violate (A) any statute, rule or regulation to which IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. is subject or (B) any order, writ, injunction, decree, 
judgment or ruling of any court, administrative agency or governmental body to 
which IPCH Acquisition Corp. is subject, (ii) conflict with or violate any 
provision of the Organizational Documents of IPCH Acquisition Corp., or (iii) 
require the consent of any person or entity or result in the breach of or 
constitute a default under any contract, agreement, lease, license, mortgage, 
indenture, note or other instrument or obligation to which IPCH Acquisition 
Corp. is a party, which could adversely affect the ability of IPCH Acquisition 
Corp. to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. 
 
          (d) Brokers and Finders. Except for A.G. Edwards & Sons, Inc., no 
              ------------------- 
broker or finder has acted for IPCH Acquisition Corp. in connection with this 
Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby; and no broker or finder is 
entitled to any brokerage or finder's fee or other commission in respect thereof 
based in any way on any agreement, arrangement or understanding by IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. 
 
          (e) Approvals, Licenses and Authorizations. Other than the filing of a 
              -------------------------------------- 
Certificate of Merger with the Secretary of State of the State of Delaware, no 
(i) order, license, consent, waiver, authorization or approval of, or (ii) 
exemption by, or (iii) giving of notice to, or (iv) registration with or the 
taking of any other action in respect of, any person not a party to this 
Agreement (including any federal, state, local, foreign or other governmental 
department, commission, board, bureau, agency or instrumentality), and no 
filing, recording, publication or registration in any public office or any other 
place, in each case, is now, or under existing law in the future will be, 
necessary on behalf of 
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     IPCH Acquisition Corp. (x) to authorize IPCH Acquisition Corp.'s execution, 
     delivery and performance of this Agreement or any other agreement, document 
     or instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and delivered by IPCH 
     Acquisition Corp., (y) to authorize the consummation by IPCH Acquisition 
     Corp. of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (z) for the 
     legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability with respect to IPCH 
     Acquisition Corp. of the foregoing. 
 
                                   ARTICLE VI 
 
               REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES OF IPCH STOCKHOLDERS 
 
     Each of the Signing IPCH Stockholders hereby severally and not jointly 
represents and warrants (as to itself only) to Inergy Holdings and IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. as follows: 
 
     Section 6.1. Authorization. Such IPCH Stockholder has all requisite power 
                  ------------- 
and authority to execute and deliver this Agreement and to consummate the 
transactions contemplated by this Agreement. This Agreement has been duly 
executed and delivered by or on behalf of such IPCH Stockholder and constitutes 
the valid and binding agreement of such IPCH Stockholder, enforceable against 
such IPCH Stockholder in accordance with its terms, except as such 
enforceability may be limited by bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, 
moratorium and other similar laws relating to or affecting creditors generally 
or by general equity principles. 
 
     Section 6.2. Non-Contravention. The execution, delivery and performance by 
                  ----------------- 
such IPCH Stockholder of this Agreement and the consummation by such IPCH 
Stockholder of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement do not and will 
not contravene or conflict with any agreement, contract or obligation to which 
such IPCH Stockholder is a party. 
 
     Section 6.3. Investment Representations. 
                  -------------------------- 
 
             (a)  Review of MLP SEC Documents. Such IPCH Stockholder has 
                  --------------------------- 
     reviewed the MLP SEC Documents and recognizes that an investment in MLP 
     involves significant risks, including those set forth under the caption 
     "Risk Factors" in the Prospectus, dated July 25, 2001, of MLP. Such IPCH 
     Stockholder has been furnished any information relating to MLP and its 
     Affiliates, their respective business and financial condition, the MLP 
     Units and any other matter requested by such IPCH Stockholder and has been 
     afforded the opportunity to ask questions and receive answers concerning 
     MLP and to obtain any additional information which MLP possesses or can 
     acquire without unreasonable effort or expense. Such IPCH Stockholder has 
     also been furnished access to any and all other information that is 
     material to such IPCH Stockholder or a reasonable investor's decision to 
     acquire the MLP Units. 
 
             (b)  Accredited Investor. Such IPCH Stockholder is an "accredited 
                  ------------------- 
     investor" under Regulation D of the SEC. 
 
 
             (c)  Investment Intent. The MLP Units are being acquired (i) solely 
                  ----------------- 
     for investment for such IPCH Stockholder's own account and not as nominee 
     or agent or otherwise on behalf of any other person, and (ii) not with a 
     view to or with any present 
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     intention to reoffer, resell, fractionalize, assign, grant any 
     participating interest in, or otherwise distribute the MLP Units in 
     violation of the Securities Act. 
 
          (d)  Legend. Such IPCH Stockholder agrees that the certificates 
               ------ 
     evidencing the MLP Units acquired by such IPCH Stockholder shall be stamped 
     or otherwise imprinted with a conspicuous legend in substantially the 
     following form: 
 
          The Units represented by this certificate have not been registered 
          under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act") or any state 
          securities laws. These Units have been acquired for investment and not 
          with a view to distribution or resale, and may not be sold, pledged, 
          hypothecated, donated or otherwise transferred, whether or not for 
          consideration, without an effective registration statement under the 
          Act and any applicable state securities laws, or an opinion of counsel 
          satisfactory to Inergy, L.P. that such registration is not required 
          with respect to the proposed disposition thereof and that such 
          disposition will not cause the loss of the exemption(s) upon which 
          Inergy relied in transferring these Units to the original purchaser 
          thereof. 
 
     Such IPCH Stockholder agrees that a stop transfer order shall be placed on 
     the transfer books maintained with respect to the MLP Units which gives 
     effect to the foregoing restrictive legend. 
 
                                  ARTICLE VII 
 
                       ADDITIONAL COVENANTS OF THE PARTIES 
 
     Section 7.1. Access to IPCH Information. Until the Closing, IPCH will 
                  -------------------------- 
furnish Inergy Holdings, its Affiliates, officers, employees, accountants, 
attorneys, representatives and agents, with all financial, operating, 
engineering and other data and information concerning the business and the 
assets of IPCH and its Subsidiaries as Inergy Holdings shall from time to time 
request and as is customary and reasonable for transactions of this nature and 
will accord Inergy Holdings and its authorized representatives access during 
normal business hours to the assets, books, records, contracts and documents of 
IPCH and its Subsidiaries (including tax returns filed and those in preparation) 
and will give such persons the opportunity to ask questions of, and receive 
answers from, appropriate representatives of IPCH with respect to the business 
and the assets of IPCH and its Subsidiaries. Provided that Inergy Holdings, MLP 
and their respective representatives gaining access to information as a result 
of the transactions contemplated hereby do not intentionally withhold from IPCH 
their knowledge of a material breach of this Agreement by IPCH, no 
investigations by Inergy Holdings, or its Affiliates, employees, accountants, 
attorneys, representatives or agents, shall reduce or otherwise affect the 
obligation or liability of IPCH's Stockholders with respect to any 
representations, warranties, covenants or agreements made herein by IPCH or the 
IPCH Stockholders or in any other certificate, instrument, agreement or document 
executed and delivered in connection with this Agreement. 
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     Section 7.2. Public Information. Until the Closing or termination of this 
                  ------------------ 
Agreement, IPCH shall consult with Inergy Holdings and Inergy Holdings shall 
consult with IPCH with respect to the content of any communications to be made 
to employees, customers, suppliers and others having dealings with IPCH or 
IPCH's Subsidiaries as well as communications made to the public and to the form 
and content of any application or report to be made to any judicial or 
regulatory authority or other governmental authority which relates to the 
transactions contemplated by this Agreement; provided that no such communication 
shall be made to the public without the prior consent of Inergy Holdings and the 
IPCH Stockholders' Representative. Neither MLP, Inergy Holdings nor any 
Affiliate, agent or representative of either, shall communicate with or 
otherwise contact employees, customers, suppliers or others having dealings with 
IPCH or its Subsidiaries without the prior written consent of IPCH. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, Inergy Holdings and/or MLP may make such press 
releases and public disclosures as Inergy Holdings and/or MLP may deem necessary 
or appropriate to comply with state and Federal securities laws after allowing 
the IPCH Stockholders' Representative a reasonable time to comment on such 
release or disclosure in advance of such issuance. 
 
     Section 7.3. Confidentiality. All information disclosed by any party to 
                  --------------- 
this Agreement to the other party, to the fullest extent reasonably possible, 
shall be kept confidential by such receiving party and shall not be used by such 
receiving party other than as herein contemplated or required by court order, 
except to the extent that such information was known by such receiving party 
when received or is or hereafter becomes legally obtainable from other sources 
(and not as a result of being a party to this Agreement) or to the extent such 
duty as to confidentiality is waived in writing by the other party. In the event 
of termination of this Agreement, each party hereto shall use all reasonable 
efforts to return, upon request, to the other parties, all documents (and 
reproductions thereof) received from such other parties (and in the case of 
reproductions, all such reproductions made by the receiving party) that include 
information not within the exceptions contained in the first sentence of this 
Section 7.3. 
 
     Section 7.4. IPCH Interim Operations. Except as otherwise expressly 
                  ----------------------- 
contemplated or permitted hereby, or as required by any Governmental Entity of 
competent jurisdiction, without the prior consent of Inergy Holdings, from the 
date hereof until the Effective Time, IPCH shall, and shall cause each of its 
Subsidiaries to, conduct their respective businesses in all material respects in 
the ordinary course consistent with past practice and shall use commercially 
reasonable efforts to (i) preserve intact their respective business 
organizations, (ii) maintain in effect all material foreign, federal, state and 
local licenses, approvals and authorizations, including, without limitation, all 
material licenses and permits that are required to carry on their businesses and 
(iii) preserve existing relationships with their material customers, lenders, 
suppliers and others having material business relationships with it. Without 
limiting the generality of the foregoing, except as otherwise expressly 
contemplated or permitted by this Agreement, or as required by a Governmental 
Entity of competent jurisdiction, from the date hereof until the Effective Time, 
without the prior consent of Inergy Holdings, IPCH shall not, and shall cause 
each of its Subsidiaries to not: 
 
          (a)     amend or propose to amend any Organization Documents, unless 
     otherwise pre-approved in writing by Inergy Holdings; 
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          (b)     split, combine or reclassify any shares of capital stock or 
     declare, set aside or pay any dividend; 
 
          (c)     (i) issue, deliver or sell, or authorize the issuance, 
     delivery or sale of, any shares of capital stock of any class or any 
     securities convertible into or exercisable for, or any rights, warrants or 
     options to acquire, any such capital stock or any such convertible 
     securities, other than pursuant to the terms of the Stock Rights; or (ii) 
     amend in any respect any term of any outstanding security; 
 
          (d)     incur any capital expenditures or any obligations or 
     liabilities in respect thereof, except for those (i) contemplated by the 
     capital expenditure budgets for IPCH and its Subsidiaries made available to 
     Inergy Holdings, or (ii) incurred in the ordinary course of business of 
     IPCH and consistent with past practice; 
 
          (e)     except in the ordinary course of business, acquire (whether 
     pursuant to cash merger, stock or asset purchase or otherwise) in one 
     transaction or series of related transactions (i) any assets (including any 
     equity interests) having a fair market value in excess of $75,000, or (ii) 
     all or substantially all of the equity interests of any Person or any 
     business or division of any Person; 
 
          (f)     sell, lease, license, perform services, encumber or otherwise 
     dispose of any assets, other than (i) sales or licenses of finished goods 
     or the performance of services in the ordinary course of business 
     consistent with past practice, (ii) equipment and property no longer used 
     in the operation of their business and (iii) assets related to discontinued 
     operations of IPCH or any IPCH Subsidiary; 
 
          (g)     (i) incur any indebtedness for borrowed money or guarantee any 
     such indebtedness, (ii) issue or sell any debt securities or warrants or 
     rights to acquire any debt securities, (iii) make any loans, advances or 
     capital contributions to or investments in, any other Person, or (iv) 
     guarantee any debt securities or indebtedness of others except, in each 
     case, in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice 
     (which exception shall include, without limitation, borrowings under IPCH's 
     existing credit agreements and overnight borrowings); 
 
          (h)     (i) enter into any agreement or arrangement that limits or 
     otherwise restricts IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries from engaging or 
     competing in any line of business or in any location, or (ii) enter into, 
     amend, modify or terminate any Material Contract or otherwise waive, 
     release or assign any material rights, claims or benefits thereunder; 
     provided, however, that this Section 7.4(h) shall not prevent IPCH or its 
     Subsidiaries from entering into material contracts with customers, 
     suppliers or distributors, so long as such contracts are entered into in 
     the ordinary course and consistent with prior practice; 
 
          (i)     (A) except as required by law or a written agreement existing 
     on or prior to the date hereof, or as is consistent with past practice or 
     for routine raises on anniversary dates, increase the amount of 
     compensation of any director or executive officer or make any increase in 
     or commitment to increase any employee benefits, (B) 
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     except as required by law, a written agreement existing on or prior to the 
     date hereof, or a severance policy existing as of the date hereof, grant 
     any severance or termination pay to any director, officer or employee or, 
     (C) adopt any additional employee benefit plan or, except in the ordinary 
     course of business consistent with past practice or the terms of a plan and 
     containing only normal and customary terms, make any contribution to any 
     existing such plan or (D) except as may be required by law or a written 
     agreement or employee benefit plan existing on or prior to the date hereof, 
     or as contemplated by this Agreement, enter into, amend in any respect, or 
     accelerate the vesting under any Benefit Plan, employment agreement, 
     option, license agreement or retirement agreements, or (E) hire any 
     employee with an annual base salary in excess of $50,000, unless otherwise 
     pre-approved in writing by Inergy Holdings; 
 
          (j)     change (x) any methods of accounting in effect at September 
     30, 2001, or (y) IPCH's fiscal year; 
 
          (k)     other than in the ordinary course of business consistent with 
     past practices and containing only normal and customary terms (i) settle, 
     propose to settle or commence, any litigation, investigation, arbitration, 
     proceeding or other claim, or (ii) make any material Tax election or enter 
     into any settlement or compromise of any Tax liability; 
 
          (l)     enter into any new line of business; or 
 
          (m)     agree, resolve or commit to do any of the foregoing. 
 
     Section 7.5. Acquisition Proposals. IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders agree to 
                  --------------------- 
not, and to not authorize or knowingly permit any officer, director, employee, 
investment banker, attorney, accountant, agent or other advisor or 
representative of IPCH or the IPCH Stockholders, directly or indirectly, to (i) 
solicit, initiate or knowingly facilitate or encourage the submission of any 
Acquisition Proposal for IPCH, (ii) participate in any discussions or 
negotiations regarding, or furnish to any Person any information with respect 
to, or take any other action knowingly to facilitate any inquiries or the making 
of any proposal that constitutes an Acquisition Proposal for IPCH, (iii) grant 
any waiver or release under any standstill or similar agreement with respect to 
any class of IPCH equity securities or (iv) enter into any agreement with 
respect to any Acquisition Proposal for IPCH. 
 
     Section 7.6. Employment Agreements. By joining in this Agreement, each of 
                  --------------------- 
Scott and Galvin agrees that, at the Closing, he will enter into an employment 
agreement with the IPCH Operating Subsidiary, and IPCH agrees to cause the IPCH 
Operating Subsidiary to enter into such employment agreement, such employment 
agreement to be substantially in the form attached hereto as Exhibits C and D, 
respectively. The parties acknowledge and agree that the foregoing does not 
constitute a covenant or obligation of IPCH or the IPCH Stockholders and that 
the failure of either Scott or Galvin to enter into such employment agreements 
shall not constitute a breach or default under this Agreement by IPCH or the 
IPCH Stockholders for which indemnification by IPCH or the IPCH Stockholders or 
the liability for or payment of any Damages shall be imposed on IPCH or the IPCH 
Stockholders. 
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     Section 7.7.  Nonsolicitation Agreements. Each of J.P. Morgan Partners 
                   -------------------------- 
(SBIC), LLC and Summit Capital, Inc. agrees that, at the Closing, it will enter 
into a nonsolicitation agreement in the form attached hereto as Exhibit E (the 
"Nonsolicitation Agreements"). 
 
     Section 7.8.  Registration Rights Agreement. At the Closing MLP and the 
                   ----------------------------- 
IPCH Stockholders agree to enter into the registration rights agreement in the 
form attached hereto as Exhibit F (the "Registration Rights Agreement"). 
 
     Section 7.9.  Reasonable Best Efforts. Subject to the terms and conditions 
                   ----------------------- 
hereof, each party will use reasonable best efforts to take, or cause to be 
taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary, proper 
or advisable under applicable laws and regulations to consummate the 
transactions contemplated by this Agreement as promptly as practicable; 
provided, however, that no party shall be required to make any material monetary 
expenditure, commence or participate in any litigation or offer or grant any 
material accommodation (financial or otherwise) to any third Person. 
 
     Section 7.10. Further Assurances. In case at any time after the Closing any 
                   ------------------ 
further action is necessary to carry out the purposes of this Agreement, each of 
the parties will take such further action (including the execution and delivery 
of such further instruments and documents) as any other party reasonably may 
request. At and after the Effective Time, the officers and directors of the 
Surviving Corporation will be authorized to execute and deliver, in the name and 
on behalf of IPCH or Merger Sub, any deeds, bills of sale, assignments or 
assurances and to take and do, in the name and on behalf of IPCH or Merger Sub, 
any other actions and things to vest, perfect or confirm of record or otherwise 
in the Surviving Corporation any and all right, title and interest in, to and 
under any of the rights, properties or assets of IPCH or Merger Sub acquired or 
to be acquired by the Surviving Corporation as a result of, or in connection 
with the Merger. 
 
     Section 7.11. IPCH Stockholder Approval. Each of the Signing IPCH 
                   ------------------------- 
Stockholders agrees to proceed to take all action under Delaware Law, the 
Securityholders Agreement or otherwise that is required or appropriate for the 
holders of any class of capital stock of IPCH to approve this Agreement and the 
Merger and to qualify the Merger as an "Approved Sale" under the Securityholders 
Agreement. Scott, by his joining in this Agreement, agrees to vote all of the 
shares of Common Stock held by him in favor of the approval of this Agreement 
and the Merger. 
 
     Section 7.12. MLP Guaranty. MLP hereby unconditionally and irrevocably 
                   ------------ 
guarantees to IPCH, the IPCH Stockholders, their heirs and permitted assigns, 
the full and prompt payment when due and performance of all indebtedness, 
liabilities and obligations of Inergy Holdings and IPCH Acquisition Corp. to 
IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders under this Agreement, together with all interest, 
taxes, fees, charges, costs, expenses and other amounts chargeable to Inergy 
Holdings, IPCH Acquisition Corp., Merger Sub or MLP thereunder or in connection 
therewith (the "Obligations"). MLP acknowledges and agrees that, with respect to 
all obligations to pay money, such guaranty shall be a guaranty of payment and 
not of collection. If IPCH Acquisition Corp., Merger Sub or Inergy Holdings 
shall default in the due and punctual performance of any of the Obligations or 
in the full and timely payment of any amount owed in respect to the Obligations, 
MLP, within five (5) days of receiving notice from the IPCH Stockholders' 
Representative of such default, will perform or cause to be performed such 
Obligations and will make full payment of any amount due with respect thereto at 
its sole cost and expense. The 
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liabilities and obligations of MLP to IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders pursuant to 
this section shall be unconditional and irrevocable and shall not be conditioned 
or contingent upon the pursuit of any remedies against Merger Sub, IPCH 
Acquisition Corp. or Inergy Holdings or any other person. MLP hereby waives any 
right, whether legal or equitable, statutory or non-statutory, to require the 
IPCH Stockholders' Representative to proceed against or take action against or 
pursue any remedy with respect to Merger Sub or Inergy Holdings or any other 
Person or make presentment or demand for performance or give any notice of 
nonperformance before IPCH or the IPCH Stockholders may enforce rights against 
MLP hereunder and, to the fullest extent permitted by law, any other defenses or 
benefits that may be derived from or afforded by applicable law limiting the 
liability of or exonerating guarantors or sureties, or which may conflict with 
the terms of this section. The unconditional obligation of MLP hereunder will 
not be affected, impaired or released by any extension, waiver, amendment or 
thing whatsoever which would release a guarantor or surety (other than 
satisfaction in full of the Obligations). 
 
     Section 7.13. Supplemental Information. IPCH agrees that, with respect to 
                   ------------------------ 
the representations and warranties of IPCH contained in this Agreement, IPCH 
will have the continuing obligation and right until the Closing to promptly 
provide Inergy Holdings with such additional supplemental Information 
(collectively, the "Supplemental Information"), in the form of (a) amendments to 
then existing Schedules or (b) additional Schedules, as would be necessary, in 
light of the circumstances, conditions, events and states of fact then known to 
IPCH, to make each of those representations and warranties true and correct as 
of the Closing. For purposes only of determining whether the conditions to the 
obligations of Inergy Holdings have been satisfied, the Schedules to this 
Agreement as of the Closing Date will be deemed to be the Schedules to this 
Agreement as of the date hereof as amended or supplemented by the Supplemental 
Information provided to Inergy Holdings prior to the Closing pursuant to this 
Section 7.13; provided, however, that if the Supplemental Information so 
provided discloses the existence of circumstances, conditions, events or 
statements of facts which, in any combination thereof, (i) have had a Material 
Adverse Effect on IPCH or, (ii) in the sole judgment of Inergy Holdings 
exercised in good faith are having or will have a Material Adverse Effect on 
IPCH, Inergy Holdings will be entitled to terminate this Agreement pursuant to 
Article XI by notice to IPCH. 
 
     Section 7.14. Title Insurance. Prior to the Closing Date, IPCH shall 
                   --------------- 
cooperate, at no cost or expense to IPCH or its Subsidiaries, with Inergy 
Holdings (or any other entity, designated by Inergy Holdings, having an 
insurable ownership interest) in its effort to obtain one or more policies of 
title insurance (collectively, the "Title Policy") respecting the Real Property 
designated as "material real property" on Schedule 7.14 (the "Material Real 
                                          ------------- 
Property") and conforming to the following specifications: 
 
          (a)      The form of the Title Policy will be ALTA Owner's Policy Form 
     B 1970 (amended 10/17/70), or as to leasehold estates, ALTA Leasehold 
     Owner's Policy - 1975, or the approved form, for the jurisdiction in which 
     the Material Real Property is located, which is the substantial equivalent 
     thereof; 
 
          (b)      The Title Policy will be issued by Stewart Title Guaranty 
     Company (the "Title Company"); 
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          (c)      The Title Policy will be in an amount reflecting the fair 
     market value of the Material Real Property insured thereby; 
 
          (d)      The Title Policy will be dated concurrent with or subsequent 
     to the Closing; 
 
          (e)      There will be no exceptions to coverage other than the 
     Permitted Encumbrances, or any standard preprinted exceptions for which 
     endorsements are not available which shall be deemed Permitted Encumbrances 
     for purposes of this Section 7.14. 
 
          (f)      The Title Policy may contain a zoning endorsement in the form 
     of ALTA Form 3.1, or the approved substantial equivalent thereof for the 
     jurisdictions in which the Material Real Property is located, if any is 
     available, showing the zoning classification of the Material Real Property 
     and confirming that the current use of the Material Real Property is in 
     conformance with the applicable zoning laws and use restrictions; 
 
          (g)      The Title Policy may contain an assignment endorsement 
     whereby the insurer agrees to consent to the assignment of the policy to, 
     and to issue without charge an endorsement to the policy to show as an 
     insured under the policy, any of the following, to the extent available in 
     the jurisdiction in question: (i) any successor to Inergy Holdings, by 
     dissolution, liquidation, merger, consolidation, reorganization or 
     otherwise; (ii) any stockholder of Inergy Holdings to whom the Material 
     Real Property, or any part thereof, is distributed; and (iii) any Affiliate 
     of Inergy Holdings, including any entity controlled by, in control of or 
     under common control with Inergy Holdings and to whom an interest in the 
     Material Real Property, or any part thereof, is transferred; and 
 
          (h)      The Title Policy may contain a "non-imputation" endorsement 
     pursuant to which the Title Company shall agree that knowledge of IPCH or 
     its Subsidiaries will not be imputed to Inergy Holdings or the named 
     insured under the Title Policy on and after the effective date thereof, to 
     the extent available in the jurisdiction in question. 
 
          Inergy Holdings may obtain one or more current commitments from the 
Title Company setting forth the basis upon which the Title Company is willing to 
insure title to the Material Real Property (collectively, the "Title 
Commitment"). If the Title Commitment discloses any liens, easements, 
restrictions, reservations or other defects to title to the Material Real 
Property, other than the Permitted Encumbrances, Inergy Holdings shall advise 
IPCH of the same in writing within fifteen (15) days after receipt by Inergy 
Holdings of the Title Commitment. Matters not objected to by Inergy Holdings 
within said period shall be deemed to be additional Permitted Encumbrances. As 
to any matters to which Inergy Holdings objects, IPCH may, at its option but 
without any obligation to do so, remedy such matters as are susceptible of being 
remedied and shall, within ten (10) days after Inergy Holdings gives IPCH notice 
of objection to such matters, give notice to Inergy Holdings as to which matters 
it has or will remedy, if it elects to so remedy. In the event IPCH refuses to 
remedy any matter to which Inergy Holdings has delivered notice to IPCH pursuant 
to the terms of this Section 7.14, Inergy Holdings shall have the option of (x) 
consummating the transaction contemplated hereby and 
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accepting such title as IPCH holds, without change in or to the terms hereof, or 
(y) exercising its rights under Section 11.1 hereof. 
 
     Section 7.15. Required Consents and Agreements of Other IPCH Stockholders. 
                   ----------------------------------------------------------- 
IPCH agrees to use its commercially reasonable efforts to obtain (a) the 
required third party consents referred to in Section 3.12(a)(vi) and (b) an 
agreement of each holder of Series E Preferred Stock who is not a Signing IPCH 
Stockholder hereunder in the form of the Stockholder's Joinder Agreement 
attached hereto as Exhibit G ("Stockholder Joinder Agreement"). 
 
     Section 7.16. Insurance. After the Effective Time, IPCH Acquisition Corp. 
                   --------- 
(for so long as the Surviving Corporation or any of its Subsidiaries is a 
subsidiary thereof) and MLP shall maintain or cause its affiliates to maintain 
insurance coverage on the business, operations, assets and properties of its 
Subsidiaries and their successors and assigns at least as extensive and of the 
same type and character as the insurance in effect and held by IPCH and its 
Subsidiaries immediately prior to the Effective Time; provided, however, that 
such insurance may be terminated after the expiration of all indemnities by 
IPCH, its affiliates and the IPCH Stockholders under this Agreement. 
 
     Section 7.17. Termination of 401(k) Plan. IPCH shall, prior to the Closing 
                   -------------------------- 
Date, adopt any and all resolutions and take all other actions that are 
necessary or appropriate to (i) fund the Independent Gas Company 401(k) Plan, as 
referenced in Schedule 3.18 (the "401(k) Plan"), with any profit sharing and/or 
matching contributions that have accrued as of the Closing Date; (ii) require 
that all 401(k) Plan participant elective deferrals have ceased enough ahead of 
time for such elective deferrals to be remitted to the 401(k) Plan prior to the 
Closing Date; (iii) except as set forth immediately above in (i) and (ii) of 
this Section, cease all other contributions to the 401(k) Plan as of the day 
before the Closing Date; (iv) terminate the 401(k) Plan; and (v) fully vest all 
participant account balances in the 401(k) Plan immediately before the Closing 
Date. Inergy shall assume full responsibility for and bear the full expense of 
(x) amending the 401(k) Plan following the Closing Date in such manner as is 
necessary for the 401(k) Plan to be in compliance with all applicable laws as of 
the 401(k) Plan's termination date and (y) applying for and obtaining a 
favorable determination letter with respect to the termination of the Plan from 
the IRS. Following the receipt of a favorable determination letter, Inergy will 
distribute the assets of the 401(k) Plan. Following the Closing Date, Inergy 
agrees to accept its appointment, or will appoint an unrelated corporation, as 
successor plan trustee and successor plan administrator of the 401(k) Plan. 
 
                                  ARTICLE VIII 
 
        CONDITIONS TO INERGY PARTIES' OBLIGATION TO CONSUMMATE THE MERGER 
        ----------------------------------------------------------------- 
 
          Each and every obligation of Inergy Holdings, IPCH Acquisition Corp., 
Merger Sub and MLP (collectively, the "Inergy Parties") to be performed at or 
before the Closing hereunder is subject, at Inergy Holdings' election, to the 
satisfaction (or waiver by Inergy Holdings) on or prior to the Closing Date of 
the conditions set forth below. Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more 
of such conditions, Inergy Holdings may nevertheless proceed with Closing 
without satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such 
conditions, and by 
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proceeding shall be deemed to have waived any Inergy Party's right to recover 
damages for any such failure. 
 
     Section 8.1. Compliance with Agreement. IPCH and each Signing IPCH 
                  ------------------------- 
Stockholder shall have performed or complied in all material respects with their 
respective obligations and agreements contained in this Agreement which are 
required to be performed or complied with by such party on or prior to the 
Closing Date. 
 
     Section 8.2. Representations and Warranties. Except as reflected in the 
                  ------------------------------ 
Supplemental Information, the representations and warranties of IPCH and each 
Signing IPCH Stockholder contained in this Agreement shall be true, complete and 
correct in all material respects (except for those representations and 
warranties that are qualified as to materiality, in which case such 
representations and warranties shall be true, complete and correct as made) on 
and as of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though such 
representations and warranties had been made or given on the Closing Date (other 
than any representation or warranty that expressly relates to a specific date, 
which representation and warranty shall be correct on the date so specified). 
 
     Section 8.3. Certificate. IPCH and each IPCH Stockholder listed on the 
                  ----------- 
signature pages hereto shall have delivered to Inergy Holdings a certificate, 
dated the Closing Date, signed (as appropriate) by its duly authorized officers 
to the effect stated in Sections 8.1 and 8.2 hereof. 
 
     Section 8.4. Corporate Authorization. Inergy Holdings shall have received a 
                  ----------------------- 
copy of the resolutions of the directors and stockholders of IPCH, certified as 
of the Closing Date by the secretary or assistant secretary thereof, duly 
authorizing the execution, delivery and performance by IPCH of this Agreement 
and each other agreement and instrument contemplated hereby to be executed and 
delivered by IPCH together with an incumbency certificate as to the persons 
authorized to execute and deliver such documents and instruments on its behalf. 
 
     Section 8.5. Opinion of Counsel. Inergy Holdings shall have been furnished 
                  ------------------ 
with (i) the opinion of Bracewell & Patterson, L.L.P., counsel to IPCH and the 
Signing IPCH Stockholders, dated the Closing Date and addressed to Inergy 
Holdings, substantially in the form set forth in Exhibit H-1 hereto, and (ii) 
                                                 ----------- 
the opinion of O'Sullivan, LLP, counsel to J.P. Morgan Partners (SBIC) LLC, 
dated the Closing Date and addressed to Inergy Holdings, substantially in the 
form set forth in Exhibit H-2 hereto. 
                  ----------- 
 
     Section 8.6. Good Standing. IPCH shall have delivered to Inergy Holdings 
                  ------------- 
certificates issued by appropriate governmental authorities evidencing the good 
standing of IPCH and the IPCH Operating Subsidiary as of a date or dates not 
more than five (5) days prior to the Closing Date as a corporation of the 
respective states in which organized or qualified to do business. 
 
     Section 8.7. Additional Agreements. 
                  --------------------- 
 
          (a)     Each IPCH Stockholder referred to in Section 7.7 shall have 
     executed and delivered a Nonsolicitation Agreement. 
 
          (b)     IPCH Stockholders' Representative, on behalf of the IPCH 
     Stockholders, shall have executed and delivered the Escrow Agreement. 
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          (c)      IPCH Stockholders' Representative, on behalf of the IPCH 
     Stockholders, shall have executed and delivered the Registration Rights 
     Agreement. 
 
          (d)      Scott and Galvin shall have executed and delivered the 
     employment agreements with the IPCH Operating Subsidiary pursuant to 
     Section 7.6. 
 
          (e)      The required third party consents referred to in Section 
     3.12(a)(vi) shall have been obtained. 
 
     Section 8.8.  No Litigation. No party hereto shall be a party to or be 
                   ------------- 
threatened with any litigation or administrative proceeding relating to any of 
such parties or any of their assets or properties or to this Agreement or the 
transactions contemplated hereby which would restrain or prohibit such party 
from consummating the transactions contemplated hereby or would require 
divestiture of assets by Inergy Holdings as a result of the consummation of the 
transactions contemplated hereby. 
 
     Section 8.9.  Third Party Consents. Inergy Holdings shall have received the 
                   -------------------- 
consents (or in lieu thereof waivers) listed in Schedule 3.4 hereto. All filings 
                                                ------------ 
with, and approvals by, third parties required to be made or received by Inergy 
Holdings for the consummation of the transactions contemplated herein, excluding 
those in Recital B hereto shall have been made or obtained. 
 
     Section 8.10. Financing. Inergy Holdings and/or Inergy Propane, LLC (the 
                   --------- 
operating subsidiary of MLP) shall have obtained financing for the cash portion 
of the merger consideration, the refinancing of the existing indebtedness of 
IPCH and Inergy Propane, LLC and such other financing needs of Inergy Holdings 
or Inergy Propane, LLC all as contemplated in the letter of First Union National 
Bank referred to in Section 4.7 hereof and such financing commitment letter 
shall be reasonably satisfactory to the IPCH Stockholders. 
 
     Section 8.11. No Adverse Event. The business and the assets of IPCH shall 
                   ---------------- 
not be adversely affected or threatened to be adversely affected in any material 
way as a result of fire, explosion, hurricane, earthquake, disaster, accident or 
other casualty, shortage of any material supplies, changes in technology, strike 
or labor disturbance, obsolescence of product or service, any action or 
threatened action by the United States or any other governmental authority, 
flood, drought, embargo, riot, civil disturbance, uprising, activity of armed 
forces, act of God or public enemy. 
 
     Section 8.12. Proceedings Satisfactory. All proceedings, corporate or 
                   ------------------------ 
other, to be taken in connection with the transactions contemplated by this 
Agreement, and all documents incident thereto, shall be reasonably satisfactory 
in form and substance to Inergy Holdings, including, without limitation, the 
IPCH stockholder approval referred to in Section 7.11 hereof. 
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                                   ARTICLE IX 
 
    CONDITIONS TO OBLIGATIONS OF IPCH AND IPCH STOCKHOLDERS TO CONSUMMATE THE 
    ------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
                                     MERGER 
                                     ------ 
 
          Each and every obligation of IPCH and each IPCH Stockholder to be 
performed at or before the Closing hereunder is subject, at such party's 
election, to the satisfaction (or waiver by IPCH and the IPCH Stockholders' 
Representative) on or prior to the Closing Date of the conditions set forth 
below. Notwithstanding the failure of any one or more of such conditions, IPCH 
and IPCH Stockholders may nevertheless proceed with the Closing without 
satisfaction, in whole or in part, of any one or more of such conditions, but 
which action shall not prejudice right of IPCH or any IPCH Stockholder to 
recover damages for any such failure. 
 
     Section 9.1. Compliance With Agreement. Each of the Inergy Parties shall 
                  ------------------------- 
have performed all of their respective obligations and agreements and complied 
in all material respects with all covenants, warranties and conditions contained 
in this Agreement which are required to be performed or complied with by the 
Inergy Parties on or prior to the Closing Date. 
 
     Section 9.2. Representations and Warranties. The representations and 
                  ------------------------------ 
warranties of each of the Inergy Parties, Merger Sub and MLP contained in this 
Agreement shall be true, complete and correct in all material respects on and as 
of the Closing Date with the same force and effect as though such 
representations and warranties had been given on the Closing Date. 
 
     Section 9.3. Certificate. Each of the Inergy Parties shall have delivered 
                  ----------- 
to IPCH and the Signing IPCH Stockholders a certificate dated the Closing Date 
and signed by a duly authorized person or officer of each respective entity to 
the effect stated in Sections 9.1 and 9.2 hereof and shall state that none of 
the Inergy Parties has Knowledge of any breach or default by IPCH or any of the 
Signing IPCH Stockholders under this Agreement. 
 
     Section 9.4. Opinion of Counsel. IPCH shall have been furnished with the 
                  ------------------ 
opinion of Stinson, Mag & Fizzell, P.C., counsel to the Inergy Parties, dated 
the Closing Date and addressed to the IPCH Stockholders, substantially in the 
form set forth in Exhibit I hereto. 
                  --------- 
 
     Section 9.5. Additional Agreements. 
                  --------------------- 
 
          (a)     Inergy Holdings shall have entered into the Nonsolicitation 
     Agreements. 
 
          (b)     Inergy Holdings shall have entered into the Escrow Agreement. 
 
          (c)     MLP shall have entered into the Registration Rights Agreement. 
 
          (d)     Inergy Holdings shall have entered into employment agreements 
     with Scott and Galvin pursuant to Section 7.6. 
 
          (e)     The required third party consents referred to in Schedule 3.4 
     and Section 3.12(a)(vi) shall have been obtained. 
 
                                       41 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 
     Section 9.6.  Corporate Authorization. IPCH shall have received a copy of 
                   ----------------------- 
the resolutions of the respective boards of directors or comparable governing 
body of each of the Inergy Parties, certified as of the Closing Date by an 
appropriate officer or duly authorized representative of such party, duly 
authorizing the execution, delivery and performance by such party of this 
Agreement and each other Agreement and instrument contemplated hereby to be 
executed and delivered by such party. 
 
     Section 9.7.  Third Party Consents. IPCH shall have received the consents 
                   -------------------- 
or waivers listed in Schedule 3.4 hereto. 
                     ------------ 
 
     Section 9.8.  Stockholder Approval. IPCH shall have obtained the 
                   -------------------- 
stockholder approval required under the General Corporation Law of the State of 
Delaware. 
 
     Section 9.9.  Good Standing. IPCH shall have received a copy of 
                   ------------- 
certificates issued by appropriate governmental authorities evidencing the good 
standing of MLP and Inergy Holdings as of November 27, 2001 or later as a 
limited partnership or corporation of the respective states in which organized 
or qualified to do business. 
 
     Section 9.10. No Litigation. No party hereto shall be a party to or be 
                   ------------- 
threatened with any litigation or administrative proceeding relating to any of 
such parties or any of their assets or properties or to this Agreement or the 
transactions contemplated hereby which would restrain or prohibit such party 
from consummating the transactions contemplated hereby. 
 
                                   ARTICLE X 
 
                                 INDEMNIFICATION 
                                 --------------- 
 
     Section 10.1. Indemnity of IPCH Stockholders. 
 
          (a)      Subject to the provisions of this Article X, each IPCH 
     Stockholder, from and after the Closing Date, severally agrees in 
     accordance with its pro rata ownership percentage of the Series E Preferred 
     Stock at the Effective Time to indemnify and hold Inergy Holdings and its 
     Subsidiaries and MLP and its Subsidiaries (including, without limitation, 
     the Surviving Corporation after the Effective Time), successors and 
     assigns, harmless from and against any and all damage, loss, cost, 
     obligation, claims, demands, assessments, judgments or liability (whether 
     based on contract, tort, product liability, strict liability or otherwise), 
     including taxes, and all expenses (including interest, penalties and 
     attorneys' and accountants' fees and disbursements) but in any event 
     excluding Covered Costs paid by the IPCH Stockholders (collectively 
     "Damages") incurred in litigation or otherwise, and any investigation 
     relating thereto, by any of the above-named persons, directly or 
     indirectly, resulting from or in connection with: 
 
                   (i)  Any breach of any representation or warranty, or failure 
          to perform any covenant or agreement made or undertaken, by IPCH or 
          such IPCH Stockholder (but not any other IPCH Stockholder) in this 
          Agreement or in any other agreement, certificate, schedule, exhibit or 
          writing delivered to Inergy Holdings pursuant to this Agreement; 
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                    (ii)   Claims, actions or causes of action by any holder of 
               IPCH capital stock or options or warrants to purchase IPCH 
               Capital Stock seeking damages or any remedy under Delaware Law 
               for dissenters' rights in the Merger; 
 
                    (iii)  Any Damages resulting from any injury, accident, 
               disruption of business or third party action occurring before or 
               at any time within one year after the Effective Time as a result 
               of the failure, at the Effective Time, of any of the bulk storage 
               facilities of IPCH, the IPCH Operating Subsidiary or any other 
               Subsidiary of IPCH to comply with any requirements of insurance 
               policies existing and in effect at the Effective Time or the 
               standards and requirements set forth in Pamphlet #58 of the 
               National Fire Protection Association; provided, however, that the 
               amount of such indemnity shall be allocated between Inergy 
               Holdings and its affiliates and such IPCH Stockholders in such 
               proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative fault of 
               Inergy Holdings, its affiliates and any third parties, on the one 
               hand, and the actions or failure to act by IPCH prior to Closing 
               on the other hand which resulted in such Damages and such IPCH 
               Stockholders shall only indemnify Inergy Holdings for IPCH's 
               proportion of such amount; and 
 
                    (iv)   Any action, suit, proceeding or claim incident to any 
               of the foregoing. 
 
               (b) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, each 
          IPCH Stockholder's liability under this Agreement and related 
          agreements, including any payment of Covered Costs, shall be limited 
          as follows: (i) for all claims made prior to July 1, 2002, such IPCH 
          Stockholder shall not be liable, in the aggregate, for more than his 
          pro rata share (based on the percentage ownership of such IPCH 
          Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at the Effective Time) times 
          Ten Million Dollars ($10,000,000) and (ii) for all claims made on or 
          after July 1, 2002 and prior to December 31, 2002, such IPCH 
          Stockholder shall not be liable, in the aggregate, for more than his 
          pro rata share (based on the percentage ownership of such IPCH 
          Stockholder of Series E Preferred Stock at the Effective Time) times 
          Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000) less the amount of claims made prior 
          to July 1, 2002 to the extent indemnification is determined to be 
          required for such claims). By way of example, to the extent that the 
          Inergy Parties make claims prior to July 1, 2002, such claims may only 
          amount up to $10 million in the aggregate. To the extent such claims 
          are made by the Inergy Parties prior to July 1, 2002 and such claims 
          exceed $5 million, no additional claims may be made by Inergy Parties 
          on or after July 1, 2002. To the extent that claims are made by the 
          Inergy Parties prior to July 1, 2002 and such claims are less than $5 
          million, the Inergy Parties may make additional claims up to an amount 
          equal to the difference between the amount of the accrued claims, to 
          the extent indemnification is ultimately determined to be required, 
          and $5 million. If claims are not made by the Inergy Parties prior to 
          July 1, 2002, Inergy may make claims for up to $5 million thereafter. 
 
          Section 10.2. A. Inergy Holdings' Indemnity. Inergy Holdings, MLP and 
                           -------------------------- 
the Surviving Corporation, from and after the Closing Date, shall jointly and 
severally indemnify and hold each 
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IPCH Stockholder harmless from and against any Damages incurred by such IPCH 
Stockholder resulting from or in connection with: 
 
          (a) Any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or failure to perform 
     any covenant or agreement made or undertaken by either Inergy Holdings, 
     MLP, IPCH Acquisition Corp. or Merger Sub in this Agreement or in any other 
     agreement or certificates delivered by Inergy Holdings, IPCH Acquisition 
     Corp., MLP or Merger Sub to the IPCH Stockholders pursuant to this 
     Agreement; 
 
          (b) Any action, suit, proceeding or claim incident to any of the 
     foregoing; and 
 
          (c) Except as provided in Section 10.1(a)(iii) above or in Section 
     10.8 below, the operation of the business and ownership of the assets and 
     properties of IPCH, its Subsidiaries and Affiliates and their successors 
     and assigns after the Effective Time. 
 
     Section 10.2. B. MLP's Indemnity. MLP, from and after the Closing Date, 
                      --------------- 
shall indemnify and hold each IPCH Stockholder harmless from and against any 
Damages incurred by such IPCH Stockholder resulting from or in connection with: 
 
          (a) Any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or failure to perform 
     any covenant or agreement made or undertaken by MLP in this Agreement or in 
     any other agreement or certificates delivered by MLP to the IPCH 
     Stockholders pursuant to this Agreement; and 
 
          (b) Any action, suit, proceeding or claim incident to any of the 
     foregoing. 
 
     Section 10.2. C. IPCH Acquisition Corp.'s Indemnity. IPCH Acquisition 
                      ---------------------------------- 
Corp., from and after the Closing Date, shall indemnify and hold each IPCH 
Stockholder harmless from and against any Damages incurred by such IPCH 
Stockholder resulting from or in connection with: 
 
          (a) Any misrepresentation, breach of warranty or failure to perform 
     any covenant or agreement made or undertaken by IPCH Acquisition Corp. in 
     this Agreement or in any other agreement or certificates delivered by IPCH 
     Acquisition Corp. to the IPCH Stockholders pursuant to this Agreement; and 
 
          (b) Any action, suit, proceeding or claim incident to any of the 
     foregoing. 
 
     Section 10.3. Procedure. All claims for indemnification by a party under 
                   --------- 
this Article X (the party claiming indemnification and the party against whom 
such claims are asserted being hereinafter called the "Indemnified Party" and 
the "Indemnifying Party," respectively) shall be asserted and resolved as 
follows: 
 
          (a) In the event that any claim or demand for which an Indemnifying 
     Party would be liable to an Indemnified Party hereunder is asserted against 
     or sought to be collected from such Indemnified Party by a third party, 
     such Indemnified Party shall within ten (10) days (however, the failure to 
     give such notice within such ten (10) day period shall relieve the 
     Indemnifying Party from its responsibility hereunder only to the extent 
     such failure prejudices such Indemnifying Party) give notice (the "Claim 
     Notice") 
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     to the Indemnifying Party of such claim or demand, specifying the nature of 
     and specific basis for such claim or demand and the amount or the estimated 
     amount thereof to the extent then feasible (which estimate shall not be 
     conclusive of the final amount of such claim and demand). The Indemnifying 
     Party shall not be obligated to indemnify the Indemnified Party under this 
     Agreement with respect to any such claim or demand if the Indemnified Party 
     fails to notify the Indemnifying Party thereof in accordance with the 
     provisions of this Agreement, and, as a result of such failure, the 
     Indemnifying Party's ability to defend against the claim or demand is 
     materially prejudiced. The Indemnifying Party shall have ten (10) days from 
     the delivery or mailing of the Claim Notice (the "Notice Period") to notify 
     the Indemnified Party (i) whether or not it disputes the liability of the 
     Indemnifying Party to the Indemnified Party hereunder with respect to such 
     claim or demand, and (ii) whether or not it desires, at the cost and 
     expense of the Indemnifying Party, to defend the Indemnified Party against 
     such claim or demand; provided, however, that any Indemnified Party is 
                           --------  ------- 
     hereby authorized, but is not obligated, prior to and during the Notice 
     Period, to file any motion, answer or other pleading that it shall deem 
     necessary or appropriate to protect its interests or those of the 
     Indemnifying Party. If the Indemnifying Party notifies the Indemnified 
     Party within the Notice Period that it desires to defend the Indemnified 
     Party against such claim or demand, the Indemnifying Party shall, subject 
     to the last sentence of this paragraph, have the right to control the 
     defense against the claim by all appropriate proceedings and any settlement 
     negotiations. If the Indemnified Party desires to participate in, but not 
     control, any such defense or settlement, it may do so at its sole cost and 
     expense. If the Indemnifying Party fails to respond to the Indemnified 
     Party within the Notice Period, elects not to defend the Indemnified Party, 
     or after electing to defend fails to commence or reasonably pursue such 
     defense, then the Indemnified Party shall have the right, but not the 
     obligation, to undertake or continue the defense of, and to compromise or 
     settle (exercising reasonable business judgment), the claim or other matter 
     all on behalf, for the account and at the risk of the Indemnifying Party. 
     Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the basis of the proceeding relates to a 
     condition of operations which existed or were conducted both prior to and 
     after the Closing Date or if the Indemnified Party would be otherwise 
     adversely affected as a result of any adverse decision of such proceeding, 
     each party shall have the same right to participate at its own expense and 
     at its own risk in the proceeding without either party having the right of 
     control. 
 
          (b)  If requested by the Indemnifying Party, the Indemnified Party 
     agrees, at the Indemnifying Party's expense, to cooperate with the 
     Indemnifying Party and its counsel in contesting any claim or demand which 
     the Indemnifying Party elects to contest, or, if appropriate and related to 
     the claim in question, in making any counterclaim against the person 
     asserting the third party claim or demand, or any cross-complaint against 
     any person. No claim as to which indemnification is sought under this 
     Agreement may be settled without the consent of the Indemnifying Party. 
 
          (c)  If any Indemnified Party should have a claim against the 
     Indemnifying Party hereunder which does not involve a claim or demand being 
     asserted against or sought to be collected from it by a third party, the 
     Indemnified Party shall send a Claim Notice with respect to such claim to 
     the Indemnifying Party. If the Indemnifying Party 
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     disputes such claim, such dispute shall be resolved by mutual agreement of 
     the parties or by litigation in an appropriate court of competent 
     jurisdiction. 
 
     Section 10.4. Costs. If any legal action or other proceeding is brought for 
                   ----- 
the enforcement or interpretation of any of the rights or provisions of this 
Agreement (including the indemnification provision), or because of an alleged 
dispute, breach, default or misrepresentation in connection with any of the 
provisions of this Agreement, the successful or prevailing party shall be 
entitled to recover reasonable attorneys' fees and all other costs and expenses 
incurred in that action or proceeding, in addition to any other relief to which 
it may be entitled. 
 
     Section 10.5. Claims Against Escrow. Inergy Holdings may make claim for 
                   --------------------- 
payment of Damages to which Inergy Holdings is entitled under Section 10.1 
hereof by notifying the Escrow Agent and the IPCH Stockholders' Representative 
of such claim pursuant to the Escrow Agreement and requesting release of 
appropriate funds to Inergy Holdings to cover such Damages, but the seeking of 
such claim for payment from the Escrow Agent shall not limit Inergy Holdings in 
any manner in the enforcement of any other remedies available to it under this 
Article X. Such request shall be processed by the Escrow Agent pursuant to the 
Escrow Agreement prior to the release of any funds to Inergy Holdings. 
 
     Section 10.6. Limitations on Indemnification. 
                   ------------------------------ 
 
             (a)   Inergy Holdings shall not be entitled to any indemnification 
     for any Damages under this Agreement until such Damages shall total 
     $250,000 in the aggregate (the "Threshold Amount"); provided, however, that 
     (i) any individual claim that is not part of a group of related or similar 
     claims and is less than $2,500 shall not be counted toward the Threshold 
     Amount or any Damages exceeding the Threshold Amount, and (ii) in the event 
     Damages exceed the Threshold Amount, the liability for indemnification for 
     such Damages shall only be to the extent such Damages exceed the Threshold 
     Amount. The parties acknowledge that Remediation Costs shall not count 
     toward the Threshold Amount except to the extent that any Remediation 
     Costs, directly or indirectly, result from or are in connection with a 
     breach of the representation set forth in Section 3.21. 
 
             (b)   Any claim for indemnification hereunder made against the IPCH 
     Stockholders shall be made prior to December 31, 2002; provided, however 
     that (i) a claim for indemnification as a result of the breach of a 
     representation made by IPCH in Section 3.21 may be brought at any time 
     prior to December 31, 2003; (ii) a claim for indemnification as a result of 
     the breach of a representation made by IPCH in Section 3.14 may be brought 
     at any time prior to the expiration of the statute of limitations 
     applicable to such representation; (iii) a claim for indemnification as a 
     result of the breach of a representation by IPCH in Section 3.1 or by any 
     IPCH Stockholder contained in Section 6.1 may be brought at any time; and 
     (iv) if a claim is made by the last date it can be made under this 
     paragraph (b), then the potential liability for indemnification therefor 
     shall continue beyond such period and until such claim is resolved by 
     agreement or in the courts 
 
             (c)   If prior to the Closing any party (the "waiving party") (i) 
     has knowledge of any breach by any other party of any representation, 
     warranty or covenant contained in 
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     this Agreement, (ii) the effect of such breach is a failure of any 
     condition to the waiving party's obligations set forth in Articles VIII or 
     IX hereof and (iii) the waiving party proceeds with the Closing, the 
     waiving party shall be deemed to have waived such breach and the waiving 
     party and its successors, assigns and Affiliates shall not be entitled to 
     be indemnified pursuant to Article X, to sue for damages or to assert any 
     other right or remedy for any losses arising from any matters relating to 
     such condition or breach, notwithstanding anything to the contrary 
     contained herein or in any certificate delivered pursuant hereto. 
 
          (d)      Except for actions based on or alleging actual fraud, the 
     sole remedy for Damages for breach of any representation or warranty 
     contained in this Agreement and any agreement, document or instrument 
     executed and delivered in connection therewith shall be indemnification 
     pursuant to this Article X. 
 
     Section 10.7. Reduction for Insurance. The amount which an indemnifying 
                   ----------------------- 
party is required to pay to, for, or on behalf of an indemnified party pursuant 
to this Article X (including under Section 10.8 below) shall be reduced 
(including without limitation, retroactively) by any insurance proceeds actually 
recovered by or on behalf of the indemnified party in reduction of the related 
Damage ("Indemnifiable Loss"). Amounts required to be paid, as so reduced, are 
hereinafter sometimes called an "Indemnity Payment". If the indemnified party 
shall have received, or if the indemnifying party shall have paid on behalf of 
the indemnified party, an Indemnity Payment in respect of an Indemnifiable Loss 
and shall subsequently receive, directly or indirectly, insurance proceeds 
(which duplicate, in whole or in part, the Indemnity Payment) in respect of such 
Indemnifiable Loss, then the indemnified party shall promptly pay to the 
indemnifying party the amount of such insurance proceeds, or, if less, the 
amount of the Indemnity Payment. The parties hereto agree that the foregoing 
shall not affect the subrogation rights of any insurance company and that the 
indemnified party shall pursue the recovery of such insurance proceeds with the 
same care and diligence as though no indemnification was available hereunder. 
 
     Section 10.8. Agreement Respecting Environmental Matters. 
                   ------------------------------------------ 
 
          (a)      The parties make this agreement respecting costs incurred by 
     Inergy Propane (as the successor to the assets and business of the IPCH 
     Operating Subsidiary as referenced in Recital B above) in connection with 
     the remediation of those properties held by the IPCH Operating Subsidiary 
     at the Effective Time and identified on Schedule 10.8 hereto (the "Subject 
     Properties"). 
 
          (b)      To the extent that Inergy Propane has reason to believe that 
     environmental remediation of any Subject Property is required to satisfy 
     applicable environmental laws, ordinances, regulations or standards, 
     including common law, and provided that Inergy Propane would conduct an 
     environmental investigation thereof irrespective of the indemnification the 
     IPCH Stockholders hereunder, Inergy Propane may conduct, at its expense, 
     such investigation of the environmental status of the Subject Properties as 
     it deems appropriate. In that regard, Inergy Propane anticipates engaging 
     third party consulting firms with expertise in assessing environmental 
     problems and advising as to the remediation of contaminated properties and 
     regulatory compliance. If any such 
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     consultant advises Inergy Propane that remediation or other action must be 
     undertaken with respect to any of the Subject Properties to satisfy any 
     Federal, state, or local law, ordinance or regulation, including common law 
     (a "Clean-Up Property"), Inergy Propane will advise the IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative of such fact in writing and provide, with such notice, 
     appropriate supporting information, including an estimate of the costs that 
     will be incurred to cause such property to satisfy applicable environmental 
     laws, ordinances, regulations or standards, including common law. 
 
          (c)      Such costs incurred by Inergy Propane for the goods and 
     services provided by third parties in connection with the remediation of 
     any Clean-Up Property are referred to herein as "Remediation Costs." Inergy 
     Propane shall notify the IPCH Stockholders' Representative of Remediation 
     Costs as they are incurred, which costs shall be reasonable under the 
     circumstances. Inergy Propane shall give the IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative and its advisors access to the Clean-Up Property, and to all 
     reports, studies and information related to such Remediation Costs that are 
     within Inergy Propane's possession or control, to ascertain the 
     appropriateness of the Remediation Costs. The IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative shall have a period of 30 days to approve a Remediation Cost 
     after notice thereof. Such approval shall not be unreasonably withheld. If 
     approved or if the IPCH Stockholders' Representative fails to respond 
     within such 30-day period, such Remediation Cost shall be a "Covered Cost" 
     hereunder. If approval of a Remediation Cost is denied, the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative shall, within 30 days after such denial, 
     provide to Inergy Propane the opinion of a third party consulting firm with 
     expertise in such matters that such Remediation Cost is not appropriate. 
     The cost of any such third party consulting firm shall be borne by the IPCH 
     Stockholders. If the consulting firm retained by Inergy Propane and the 
     consulting firm retained by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative cannot 
     promptly reach an agreement as to such Remediation Cost, then such 
     consulting firms shall promptly select a third consulting firm with 
     expertise in such matters, which third consulting firm shall make a 
     determination as to the appropriateness of the Remediation Costs and the 
     amount thereof. The determination by such third consulting firm shall be 
     final and binding on the parties, and the Remediation Cost determined to be 
     appropriate by such firm shall be "Covered Costs" hereunder. The cost of 
     such third consulting firm shall be shared equally by the parties. 
 
          (d)      The Covered Costs shall be shared as follows: 
 
                   (i)   the first $250,000 of Covered Costs shall be entirely 
          those of Inergy Propane; provided, however, that to the extent that 
          any Covered Costs, directly or indirectly, result from or are in 
          connection with a breach of the representation set forth in Section 
          3.21, such Covered Costs shall not be the responsibility of Inergy 
          Propane under this Section 10.8 but instead shall be the 
          responsibility of the IPCH Stockholders under Section 10.1 (subject to 
          the provisions of Section 10.6); 
 
                   (ii)  the next $1,500,000 of Covered Costs shall be shared 
          equally between the IPCH Stockholders on the one hand and Inergy 
          Propane on the other; and 
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                   (iii)  any Covered Costs not provided for in clauses (i) and 
          (ii) shall be entirely those of Inergy Propane and, notwithstanding 
          any other provision of law, any and all other Remediation Costs shall 
          be borne by Inergy Propane unless such costs, directly or indirectly, 
          result from or are in connection with a breach of the representation 
          set forth in Section 3.21, in which case such costs shall be subject 
          to the provisions of Sections 10.1 and 10.6. 
 
          (e)      Notwithstanding the foregoing, these cost sharing 
     arrangements shall apply only to Remediation Costs incurred prior to 
     December 31, 2002 (or Remediation Costs that Inergy Propane anticipates 
     will be incurred after December 31, 2002 and are identified in writing with 
     reasonable specificity to the IPCH Stockholders' Representative in the 
     manner set forth in Section 10.8(c) above prior to that date) with respect 
     to a Clean-Up Property designated by Inergy Propane under Section 10.8(b) 
     above, it being understood that if notice of Remediation Costs is given by 
     such date, then Inergy Propane shall be entitled to the sharing provisions 
     hereof for Covered Costs incurred subsequent to December 31, 2002 with 
     respect to such Clean-Up Property, and an appropriate amount shall be 
     retained in escrow under the Escrow Agreement to assure funds are available 
     from which Inergy Propane may be reimbursed. 
 
          (f)      The cost sharing arrangement with respect to remediation of 
     the Subject Properties provided for in this Section 10.8 is independent of 
     any breach of a representation made in this agreement and shall apply 
     irrespective of whether or not Inergy Propane or any Inergy Party has 
     knowledge of any environmental problems on the Subject Properties. Subject 
     to the limits described in this Section, Inergy Propane shall look first to 
     the Escrowed Funds to recover any Covered Costs as provided herein. 
 
                                   ARTICLE XI 
 
                                   TERMINATION 
                                   ----------- 
 
     Section 11.1. Termination. This Agreement may be terminated at any time 
                   ----------- 
prior to the Closing: 
 
          (a)      By the mutual agreement of IPCH, Inergy Holdings and the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative; 
 
          (b)      By either Inergy Holdings, the IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative or IPCH if the Closing has not taken place on or before 
     December 31, 2001 (the "Cut-Off Date"); provided, however, that the right 
     to terminate this Agreement under this Section 11.1(b) shall not be 
     available to any party in breach of this Agreement or whose failure to 
     fulfill any obligation under this Agreement has been the cause of, or 
     results in, the failure of the Closing to occur within such period unless 
     both IPCH and any of Inergy Holdings, MLP or Merger Sub are in breach or 
     default on the Cut-Off Date, in which case any of such parties may 
     terminate this Agreement; 
 
          (c)      By Inergy Holdings pursuant to Section 7.13 hereof; 
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          (d)      By Inergy Holdings the IPCH Stockholders' Representative or 
     IPCH, as the case may be, if not in default or breach of this Agreement and 
     (i) if any of the conditions precedent to the performance of the 
     obligations of the party giving notice of termination shall not have been 
     fulfilled and cannot be fulfilled on or prior to the Cut-Off Date and shall 
     not have been waived in writing by such party, or (ii) if a default shall 
     be made by the other party in observance or in the due and timely 
     performance of any of the covenants and agreements herein contained that 
     cannot be cured on or prior to the Cut-Off Date and shall not have been 
     waived in writing by the terminating party; or (iii) if there exists an 
     inaccuracy, failure or breach of a warranty or representation set forth 
     herein or in any other agreement or instrument executed pursuant hereto by 
     the other party which by the Cut-Off Date has not been cured or waived in 
     writing by the terminating party for whose benefit such warranty or 
     representation was made or given; and 
 
          (e)      At the option of Inergy Holdings the IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative or IPCH, if any action or proceeding shall have been 
     instituted and remain pending before a court or other governmental body by 
     any federal, state or local government or agency thereof to restrain or 
     prohibit the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this 
     Agreement, or if any federal, state or local government or agency thereof 
     shall have threatened to institute any proceeding before a court or other 
     governmental body to restrain the consummation of such transactions or to 
     force divestiture, provided that neither party shall have the option to 
     terminate this Agreement as provided herein after any such action or notice 
     by any federal, state or local government or governmental agency or other 
     person shall be withdrawn or settled. 
 
     Section 11.2. No Liability. Except in the event of a termination of this 
                   ------------ 
Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1(d)(ii) or (iii) hereof, there shall be no 
liability on the parties hereto or any of their respective members, managers, 
officers, directors, stockholders or Affiliates as a result thereof under this 
Agreement. In the event of a termination under Section 11.1(d)(ii) or (iii) 
hereof, the terminating party shall only be entitled to receive from the other 
party an amount up to $250,000 for reimbursement of the third party expenses the 
terminating party has incurred in connection with the transactions contemplated 
hereby and shall not be entitled to recover any other Damages hereunder or 
otherwise. If either IPCH or Inergy Holdings is entitled to terminate this 
Agreement pursuant to Section 11.1(d)(ii) or (iii), such party may instead seek 
specific performance by the other party. Any party obtaining specific 
performance shall be deemed to have waived any breach or default by the other 
party which was known to the party prior to obtaining specific performance. 
 
     Section 11.3. Notice. Inergy Holdings may exercise its right of termination 
                   ------ 
of this Agreement only by delivering written notice to that effect to IPCH and 
the IPCH Stockholders' Representative, provided that such notice is received by 
IPCH prior to the Closing. IPCH or the IPCH Stockholders' Representative may 
exercise its right of termination of this Agreement only by delivering written 
notice to that effect to Inergy Holdings, provided that such notice is received 
by Inergy Holdings prior to the Closing. 
 
     Section 11.4. Effect of Termination. If this Agreement is terminated as 
                   --------------------- 
described in this Article XI, this Agreement shall become null and void and of 
no further force and effect, except 
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for the provisions of Sections 7.2, 7.3, Article XII and this Article XI. 
Nothing in this Section 11.4 shall be deemed to release any party from any 
liability for any willful breach by such party of the terms and provisions of 
this Agreement. 
 
                                  ARTICLE XII 
 
                                  MISCELLANEOUS 
 
     Section 12.1. Notices. All notices and other communications hereunder shall 
                   ------- 
be in writing and shall be deemed duly given (a) on the date of delivery if 
delivered personally, or by telecopy or telefacsimile, upon confirmation of 
receipt, in each case, if on a Business Day, and otherwise on the next Business 
Day, (b) on the first service, (c) on the fifth Business Day following the date 
of mailing if delivered by registered or certified mail, return receipt 
requested, postage prepaid, or (d) the second Business Day if delivered by 
nationally recognized overnight courier. All notices hereunder shall be 
delivered as set forth below, or pursuant to such other instructions as may be 
designated in writing by the party to receive such notice: 
 
          if to the Surviving Corporation, to the address set forth below for 
          Inergy Holdings and IPCH, including copies; 
 
               if to Inergy Holdings, IPCH Acquisition Corp., MLP and/or Merger 
                       Sub, to: 
 
                       Inergy Holdings, LLC 
                       1101 Walnut, Suite 1500 
                       Kansas City, Missouri 64106 
                       Attention:  John J. Sherman 
                       Facsimile:  (816) 842-1904 
 
               with a copy to: 
 
                       Stinson, Mag & Fizzell, P.C. 
                       1201 Walnut Street, Suite 2800 
                       Kansas City, MO 64106 
                       Attention:  Paul E. McLaughlin 
                       Facsimile:  (816) 691-3495 
 
               if to IPCH and the Signing IPCH Stockholders to: 
 
                       J. P. Morgan Partners (SBIC), LLC 
                       1221 Avenue of the Americas 
                       New York, New York 10020 
                       Attention:  Official Notice Clerk 
                       (fbo Mathew Lori) 
                       Facsimile:  (212) 899-3401 
 
                                       51 
 



 
 
               with a copy to: 
 
                       O'Sullivan LLP 
                       30 Rockefeller Plaza 
                       New York, New York 10112 
                       Attention:  Michael J. O'Brien 
                       Facsimile:  (212) 408-2420 
 
     Section 12.2. Amendments; No Waivers. 
                   ---------------------- 
 
          (a)      Any provision of this Agreement may be amended or waived 
     prior to the Effective Time if, and only if, such amendment or waiver is in 
     writing and, in the case of an amendment, signed by IPCH, Inergy Holdings, 
     MLP and the IPCH Stockholders' Representative. Any provision of this 
     Agreement may be amended after the Effective Time if, and only if, such 
     amendment is in writing and signed by Inergy Holdings, MLP and the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative. 
 
          (b)      No failure or delay by any party in exercising any right, 
     power or privilege hereunder shall operate as a waiver thereof nor shall 
     any single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further 
     exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege. 
     The rights and remedies herein provided shall be cumulative and not 
     exclusive of any rights or remedies provided by law. 
 
     Section 12.3. Survival. Subject to the provisions of Section 10.6(b), all 
                   -------- 
representations, warranties, covenants and agreements made by the parties each 
to the other in this Agreement or pursuant hereto in any certificate, instrument 
or document shall survive the consummation of the transactions contemplated by 
this Agreement. All representations made herein by IPCH and/or the Signing IPCH 
Stockholders may be fully and completely relied upon by Inergy Holdings and MLP 
notwithstanding any investigation heretofore or hereafter made by such party or 
on behalf of any of them, and shall not be deemed merged into any instruments or 
agreements delivered at Closing. 
 
     Section 12.4. Assignment. Inergy Holdings may assign any or all of its 
                   ---------- 
rights under this Agreement (including, without limitation, the rights under 
Article X) and all certificates, instruments and other agreements entered into 
in connection with this Agreement (including, without limitation, the 
Nonsolicitation Agreements and the Escrow Agreement) to any Affiliate of Inergy 
Holdings, including to MLP or any Subsidiary of MLP, and such assignee or any 
future assignee shall have the right to further assign such rights to any 
Affiliate of Inergy Holdings, whether such assignment is pursuant to a merger or 
otherwise and any such assignees shall have all of the right and power to 
directly enforce such rights; provided, however, that in the event of any such 
assignments Inergy Holdings shall remain liable for the performance of all its 
obligations hereunder. Except as provided in the immediately preceding sentence, 
neither this Agreement nor any of the rights, interests or obligations hereunder 
shall be assigned by any of the parties hereto, in whole or in part (other than 
to an affiliate or by operation of law, including the laws of descent and 
distribution), without the prior written consent of the other party (which 
consent shall not unreasonably be withheld), and any attempt to make any such 
assignment 
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without such consent shall be null and void. Subject to the provisions of this 
Section 12.4, this Agreement will be binding upon, inure to the benefit of and 
be enforceable by the parties and their respective successors, heirs and 
assigns. 
 
     Section 12.5. Governing Law. This Agreement shall be construed in 
                   ------------- 
accordance with and governed by the internal laws of the State of Delaware 
without regard to any principles of Delaware conflicts or choice of law. 
 
     Section 12.6. IPCH Stockholders' Representative. By the approval of this 
                   --------------------------------- 
Agreement by the IPCH Stockholders, each IPCH Stockholder acknowledges that: 
 
          (a)      The IPCH Stockholder irrevocably appoints the person 
     designated from time to time pursuant to Section 12.6(e) below as its true 
     and lawful attorney-in-fact, to act as its representative (the "IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative") under this Agreement and, as such, to act, 
     as the IPCH Stockholder's agent (with full power of substitution), to take 
     such action in the name of the IPCH Stockholder and for and on the IPCH 
     Stockholder's behalf with respect to all matters relating to this Agreement 
     and the Escrow Agreement (including, without limitation, (i) to give and 
     receive (or refrain from giving or receiving) all accountings, reports, 
     notices, waivers and consents, (ii) to determine the Final Working Capital 
     in accordance with Section 2.1(f) of this Agreement and reach agreement 
     with Inergy Holdings with respect to the Final Cash Consideration Amount as 
     contemplated by Section 2.1(f) of this Agreement, (iii) to terminate this 
     Agreement as provided in Article XI hereof, (iv) to amend this Agreement to 
     extend the termination dates provided in Article IX hereof, (v) to receive 
     notices of any claims relating to the indemnification in Article X of this 
     Agreement, (vi) to elect and, if elected, to assume control of the defense 
     of any such claims (including the retention of counsel) and to reach an 
     agreement with respect to or settle any proceeding relating to such claims, 
     (vii) to authorize the Escrow Agent to pay any amounts from the cash amount 
     and MLP Units held by the Escrow Agent in accordance with the terms of the 
     Escrow Agreement (either to the IPCH Stockholders' Representative, to be 
     distributed to the IPCH Stockholders as provided in this Agreement, or to 
     Inergy Holdings in payment or settlement of claims), and (viii) to take any 
     and all actions on behalf of the IPCH Stockholders from time to time as the 
     IPCH Stockholders' Representative may deem necessary or desirable to 
     fulfill the interests and purposes of this Section (including all 
     paragraphs contained herein)) and to act for the IPCH Stockholder and in 
     the IPCH Stockholder's name, place and stead as fully to all intents and 
     purposes as the IPCH Stockholder could do in person. The IPCH Stockholder 
     further acknowledges and agrees that upon execution of this Agreement, any 
     delivery by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative of any waiver, amendment, 
     agreement, opinion, certificate or other documents executed by the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative pursuant to this Section (notwithstanding the 
     later execution of a Letter of Transmittal by the IPCH Stockholder), the 
     IPCH Stockholder shall be bound by such documents as fully as if the IPCH 
     Stockholder had executed and delivered such documents. The authority 
     conferred under this Section (including all paragraphs contained herein) is 
     an agency coupled with an interest and all authority conferred hereby is 
     irrevocable and not subject to termination by the IPCH Stockholder or by 
     operation of law, whether by the death or incapacity of the IPCH 
     Stockholder, the termination of any trust or estate or the occurrence of 
     any other event. If the IPCH Stockholder should die 
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     or become incapacitated, if any trust or estate should terminate or if any 
     other such event should occur, any action taken by the IPCH Stockholders' 
     Representative pursuant to this Section shall be as valid as if such death 
     or incapacity, termination or other event had not occurred, regardless of 
     whether or not the IPCH Stockholders' Representative or Inergy Holdings 
     shall have received notice of such death, incapacity, termination or other 
     event. The IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall not have any duties or 
     responsibilities except those expressly set forth in this Agreement, and no 
     implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or 
     liabilities shall be read into the Agreement or shall otherwise exist 
     against the IPCH Stockholders' Representative. With respect to all other 
     actions, the IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall only take or authorize 
     such actions approved orally or in writing by the IPCH Stockholders holding 
     a majority of the Series E Preferred Stock held by all IPCH Stockholders 
     that have either executed and delivered this Agreement or a Letter of 
     Transmittal. 
 
          (b)      The IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall be entitled to 
     rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any statements 
     furnished to it by the IPCH Stockholder, Inergy Holdings, the Surviving 
     Corporation, MLP or Acquisition Corp, or any other evidence deemed by the 
     IPCH Stockholders' Representative to be reliable, and the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative shall be entitled to act on the advice of 
     counsel selected by it. The IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall be 
     fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action on behalf of the 
     IPCH Stockholders under this Agreement unless it shall have received such 
     advice or concurrence of the IPCH Stockholders as it deems appropriate or 
     it shall have been expressly indemnified to its satisfaction by the IPCH 
     Stockholders appointing it (severally according to their respective 
     percentage ownership of the Series E Preferred Stock immediately prior to 
     the Closing under this Agreement) against any and all liability and expense 
     that the IPCH Stockholders' Representative may incur by reason of taking or 
     continuing to take any such action. 
 
          (c)      The IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall be entitled to 
     retain counsel and other advisors and to incur such expenses as the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative deems to be necessary or appropriate in 
     connection with its performance of its obligations under this Agreement, 
     and all such fees and expenses (including reasonable attorneys' fees and 
     expenses) incurred by the IPCH Stockholders' Representative shall be borne 
     by the IPCH Stockholders pro rata according to their respective percentage 
     ownership of the Series E Preferred Stock immediately prior to the Closing 
     under this Agreement. 
 
          (d)      The IPCH Stockholders agree to indemnify the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative (in its capacity as such) ratably according to 
     their respective percentage ownership of the Series E Preferred Stock 
     immediately prior to the Closing under this Agreement against, and to hold 
     the IPCH Stockholders' Representative (in its capacity as such) harmless 
     from, any and all losses of whatever kind which may at any time be imposed 
     upon, incurred by or asserted against the IPCH Stockholders' Representative 
     in such capacity in any way relating to or arising out of its action or 
     failures to take action pursuant to this Agreement or in connection 
     herewith in such capacity; provided that no IPCH Stockholder shall be 
     liable for the payment of any portion of such losses resulting solely from 
     the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the IPCH Stockholders' 
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     Representative. The agreements in this Section 12.6(d) shall survive 
     termination of this Agreement. 
 
          (e)       J.P. Morgan Partners (SBIC), LLC ("JPMP") shall be the 
     initial IPCH Stockholders' Representative and shall serve as the IPCH 
     Stockholders' Representative until the earlier of its resignation or 
     removal (with or without cause) by IPCH Stockholders executing this 
     Agreement or a Letter of Transmittal whose percentage ownership of the 
     Series E Preferred Stock immediately prior to the Closing under this 
     Agreement exceed, in the aggregate, 50% (such sum being referred to herein 
     as the "Controlling Percentage"). JPMP hereby accept its appointment as the 
     initial IPCH Stockholders' Representative and the authorization set forth 
     above. Upon the resignation or removal of JPMP, the IPCH Stockholders 
     executing this this Agreement or a Letter of Transmittal whose percentage 
     ownership of the Series E Preferred Stock immediately prior to the Closing 
     under this Agreement exceed the Controlling Percentage shall select a new 
     IPCH Stockholders' Representative who may resign, be removed or replaced in 
     such a manner as the selecting IPCH Stockholders agree. Each time a new 
     IPCH Stockholders' Representative is appointed pursuant to this Agreement, 
     such Person shall accept such position in writing. 
 
          (f)       The IPCH Stockholders whose respective percentage ownership 
     of the Series E Preferred Stock immediately prior to the Closing under this 
     Agreement exceed, in the aggregate, the Controlling Percentage shall notify 
     Inergy Holdings of each change of IPCH Stockholders' Representative. Until 
     Inergy Holdings receives the foregoing notice, it shall be entitled to 
     assume that a prior person acting as the IPCH Stockholders' Representative 
     is still the duly authorized IPCH Stockholders' Representative. 
 
     Section 12.7.  Counterparts; Effectiveness. This Agreement may be executed 
                    --------------------------- 
in one or more counterparts, all of which shall be considered one and the same 
agreement and shall become effective when one or more counterparts have been 
signed by each of the parties and delivered to the other party, it being 
understood that both parties need not sign the same counterpart. This Agreement 
shall become effective when each party hereto shall have received counterparts 
hereof signed by all of the other parties hereto. 
 
     Section 12.8.  No Third Party Beneficiaries. This Agreement shall be 
                    ---------------------------- 
binding upon and inure solely to the benefit of each party hereto, and nothing 
in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to or shall confer upon any 
other Person any right, benefit or remedy of any nature whatsoever under or by 
reason of this Agreement. 
 
     Section 12.9.  Interpretation. When a reference is made in this Agreement 
                    -------------- 
to Sections, Exhibits or Schedules, such reference shall be to a Section of or 
Exhibit or Schedule to this Agreement unless otherwise indicated. The table of 
contents and headings contained in this Agreement are for reference purposes 
only and shall not affect in any way the meaning or interpretation of this 
Agreement. Whenever the words "include," "includes" or "including" are used in 
this Agreement, they shall be deemed to be followed by the words "without 
limitation." 
 
     Section 12.10. Enforcement. The parties agree that irreparable damage would 
                    ----------- 
occur in the event that any of the provisions of this Agreement were not 
performed in accordance with 
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their specific terms. It is accordingly agreed that the parties shall be 
entitled to specific performance of the terms hereof, this being in addition to 
any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity. 
 
     Section 12.11. Entire Agreement. This Agreement (together with the exhibits 
                    ---------------- 
and schedules hereto) constitutes the entire agreement between the parties with 
respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all prior agreements and 
understandings, both oral and written, between the parties with respect to the 
subject matter hereof. 
 
     Section 12.12. Severability. If any term, provision, covenant or 
                    ------------ 
restriction set forth in this Agreement is held by a court of competent 
jurisdiction to be invalid, illegal, void or unenforceable, the remainder of the 
terms, provisions, covenants and restrictions set forth in this Agreement shall 
remain in full force and effect and shall in no way be affected, impaired or 
invalidated so long as the economic or legal substance of the transactions 
contemplated hereby is not deemed by a party (acting reasonably and in good 
faith) to be materially adverse to that party. Upon such a determination, the 
parties shall negotiate in good faith to modify this Agreement so as to effect 
the original intent of the parties as closely as possible in order that the 
transactions contemplated hereby may be consummated as originally contemplated 
to the fullest extent possible. 
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     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be 
duly executed by their respective authorized officers as of the day and year 
first above written. 
 
J.P. MORGAN PARTNERS (SBIC) LLC               IPCH ACQUISITION CORP. 
 
 
By /s/ Christopher Behrens                    By /s/ John. J. Sherman 
   -----------------------                       -------------------- 
       Christopher Behrens, General Partner          John. J. Sherman, President 
 
                                                      ("IPCH Acquisition Corp.") 
 
SUMMIT CAPITAL, INC.                          IPCH MERGER CORP. 
 
 
By /s/ George B. Kelly                        By /s/ John J. Sherman 
   -------------------                           ------------------- 
       George B. Kelly, Chairman                     John J. Sherman, President 
 
                                                                  ("Merger Sub") 
 
INDEPENDENT PROPANE COMPANY HOLDINGS          INERGY, L.P. 
 
                                              By: INERGY GP, LLC, 
By /s/ David L. Scott                             as Managing General Partner 
   ----------------- 
       David L. Scott                         By /s/ John J. Sherman 
                                                 ------------------- 
                                                     John J. Sherman, President 
 
                                                                         ("MLP") 
 
INERGY HOLDINGS, LLC                          HELLER FINANCIAL, INC. 
 
 
By /s/ John J. Sherman                        By /s/ Steven Lane 
   -------------------                           --------------- 
       John J. Sherman, President                    Steven Lane 
 
("Inergy Holdings") 
 
TRIAD VENTURES LIMITED, L.P 
 
 
By /s/ Mary Ban 
   ------------------- 
   Special Limited Partner 
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Joined in solely for the limited purposes specified in Section 7.6 and Section 
7.11 by: 
 
/s/ David L. Scott                      /s/ Robert R. Galvin 
- ----------------------------------     ------------------------------------- 
David L. Scott                         Robert R. Galvin 
                       ("Scott")                                      ("Galvin") 
 
Joined in solely for the limited purposes specified in Section 10.8 by: 
 
INERGY PROPANE, LLC 
 
 
By /s/ John J. Sherman 
   ------------------- 
       John J. Sherman, President 
 
                 ("Inergy Propane") 
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                                   APPENDIX I 
 
                                   DEFINITIONS 
 
     "Acquisition Proposal for IPCH" means any offer or proposal for a merger, 
consolidation, share exchange, business combination, reorganization, 
recapitalization, issuance of securities, liquidation, dissolution, tender offer 
or exchange offer or other similar transaction or series of transactions 
involving, or any purchase of 10% or more of the assets, or directly or 
indirectly acquires beneficial ownership of securities representing, or 
exchangeable for or convertible into, more than 10% of the outstanding 
securities of any class of voting securities of IPCH or in which IPCH issues 
securities representing 10% of the outstanding securities of any class of voting 
securities of IPCH. 
 
     "Adverse Effect" means a single event, occurrence or fact or related series 
of events, occurrences or facts having an adverse effect on the assets, 
business, operations, prospects or financial condition of IPCH or its 
Subsidiaries. 
 
     "Affiliate" means, with respect to any Person, any other Person, directly 
or indirectly, controlling, controlled by, or under common control with, such 
Person. For purposes of this definition, the term "control" (including the 
correlative terms "controlling", "controlled by" and "under common control 
with") means the possession, direct or indirect, of the power to direct or cause 
the direction of the management and policies of a Person, whether through the 
ownership of voting securities, or partnership or other ownership interests, by 
contract, or otherwise. 
 
     "Agreed MLP Unit Value" shall be $26.30 per MLP Unit. 
 
     "Balance Sheet" means IPCH's audited balance sheet dated September 30, 
2001. 
 
     "Balance Sheet Date" means September 30, 2001. 
 
     "Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or one on which 
banks are authorized by law to close in the State of Missouri. 
 
     "Cash Amount" means with respect to each share of Stock the amount of the 
cash consideration constituting a portion (or all as the case may be) of the 
Merger Consideration payable, respectively, for each share of Common Stock, 
Series D Preferred Stock, and Series E Preferred Stock, as determined pursuant 
to Sections 2.1(e)(iii), 2.1(e)(ii) and 2.1(f)(i), respectively. 
 
     "Closing" means the closing of the Merger contemplated in this Agreement. 
 
     "Closing Date" means the date on which the Closing occurs. 
 
     "Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended. 
 
     "Contracts and Other Agreements" shall mean all contracts, agreements, 
understandings, indentures, notes, bonds, loans, instruments, leases, subleases, 
mortgages, franchises, licenses, 
 



 
 
commitments or binding arrangements, oral or written to which IPCH or any of its 
Subsidiaries is a party. 
 
     "Distributable MLP Units" shall mean that number of MLP Units, if any, 
constituting a portion of the Merger Consideration to be delivered to the 
holders of the Series E Preferred Stock at Closing less the number of such MLP 
Units that are to be delivered to the Escrow Agent at Closing. 
 
     "Governmental Entity" means any federal, state or local governmental 
authority, any transgovernmental authority or any court, tribunal, 
administrative or regulatory agency or commission or other governmental 
authority or agency, domestic or foreign. 
 
     "IPCH Stockholders" means the holders of the Series E Preferred Stock at 
the Effective Time. 
 
     "Knowledge," with respect to IPCH and its Subsidiaries, shall encompass all 
facts and information which are within the actual knowledge of any of the 
officers, directors, or key employees of IPCH or any of its Subsidiaries (all of 
whom are listed on Exhibit J hereto), after review of such person's own files 
and inquiry of those other officers (who are current employees) of IPCH or any 
IPCH Subsidiary who would reasonably be expected to have knowledge of the 
specific matter at issue, and with respect to Inergy Holdings and MLP, shall 
encompass all facts and information which are either within the actual knowledge 
of any of the officers, directors, or employees of Inergy Holdings and MLP, 
respectively, or that should have been known to such persons in the exercise of 
reasonable care and after due inquiry. 
 
     "Lien" means, with respect to any asset, any mortgage, lien, pledge, 
charge, security interest or encumbrance of any kind in respect of such asset. 
 
     "MLP SEC Documents" means (i) MLP's Registration Statement on Form S-1 
which became effective with the SEC on July 25, 2001, (ii) MLP's quarterly 
report on Form 10-Q (the "10-Q") for its fiscal quarter ended June 30, 2001, 
filed with the SEC, (iii) MLP's current report on Form 8-K dated November 2, 
2001, filed with the SEC, and (iv) any report filed by MLP with the SEC after 
the date hereof and prior to the Closing Date. 
 
     "Material Adverse Effect" shall mean with respect to the consequences of 
any fact or circumstance (including the occurrence or non-occurrence of any 
event), that such fact or circumstance has caused, is causing or will cause, 
directly, indirectly or consequentially, singly or in the aggregate, any Damages 
in excess of Five Hundred Thousand Dollars ($500,000); provided that the 
foregoing shall not include the consequences of any fact or circumstance (a ) 
not directly related to IPCH or its Subsidiaries or to their respective business 
or properties, or (b) attributable to (i) factors or events generally affecting 
the industry in which the business of IPCH operates, (ii) general national, 
regional or local economic or financial conditions, or (iii) changes in 
governmental or legislative laws, rules or regulation. 
 
     "Material Contract" shall mean and involve any Contracts and Other 
Agreements, if such involves, relates to or affects the business or the assets 
or both of IPCH or its Subsidiaries, is not cancelable on notice of not longer 
than thirty (30) days and without liability, penalty or premium, and if any one 
or more of the following applies: (i) it involves, or may reasonably be expected 
to 
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involve, the payment or receipt of One Hundred Thousand Dollars ($100,000) or 
more (whether in cash or in goods or services of an equivalent value) over its 
term, including renewal options, or Fifty Thousand Dollars ($50,000) during any 
one year or (ii) it imposes unusual and burdensome restrictions on the conduct 
of the business of IPCH or its Subsidiaries that would reasonably be expected to 
result in an adverse financial effect to IPCH or its Subsidiaries in excess of 
$50,000, (iii) it was not made in the ordinary and usual course of the business 
consistent with past practice, (iv) it is a continuing contract for the 
purchase, sale or distribution of materials, supplies, equipment, products or 
services, (v) it materially burdens, benefits, or imposes liabilities upon, or 
otherwise with respect to, any real property owned or leased by IPCH or its 
Subsidiaries, (vi) the present or prospective business of IPCH or its 
Subsidiaries is materially dependent upon it, or (vii) it involves the future 
purchase or sale of propane at a fixed price. 
 
     "Merger Consideration" means the total consideration payable to holders of 
Stock pursuant to the Merger. 
 
     "Organizational Documents" of an entity shall mean, if a corporation, its 
articles of incorporation or certificate of incorporation, as the case may be, 
and bylaws, and if a limited liability company, its certificate of formation and 
limited liability company agreement, and any other documents, agreements or 
instruments relating to the creation, formation, organization, governance or 
ownership of such entity. 
 
     "Person" means an individual, a corporation, a limited liability company, a 
partnership, an association, a trust or any other entity or organization, 
including any Governmental Entity. 
 
     "SEC" means the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
 
     "Securities Act" means the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and the 
rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. 
 
     "Stock" means the Common Stock, Series D Preferred Stock and Series E 
Preferred Stock. 
 
     "Stock Certificate" means a certificate which prior to the Effective Time 
validly evidences any share of Stock to be converted into the right to receive 
any portion of the Merger Consideration. 
 
     "Stockholder(s)" means a holder as of the Effective Time of shares of 
Stock. 
 
     "Subsidiary" means, with respect to any Person, any corporation or other 
entity of which securities or other ownership interests having ordinary voting 
power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other Persons performing 
similar functions are directly or indirectly owned by such Person. "IPCH 
Subsidiary" means a Subsidiary of IPCH, including the IPCH Operating Subsidiary. 
 
     In addition to the definitions set forth above, each of the following terms 
is defined in the Section set forth opposite such term: 
 
                                      A-3 
 



 
 
           TERMS 
           -----                                         SECTIONS 
                                                         -------- 
           Agreement 
           Certificate of Merger                         Preamble 
           Benefit Plans                                 2.1(b) 
           Claim Notice                                  3.18(a) 
           Common Stock                                  10.3(a) 
           Covered Cost                                  Recital A 
           Cut-Off Date                                  10.8(c) 
           Damages                                       11.1(b) 
           Delaware Law                                  10.1(a) 
           Effective Time                                2.1(a) 
           ERISA                                         2.1(b) 
           Escrow Agent                                  3.18(a) 
           Escrow Agreement                              2.3(a) 
           Estimated Cash Consideration                  2.3(a) 
           Final Cash Consideration Amount               2.1(f)(i) 
           GAAP                                          2.1(f)(i) 
           Galvin                                        2.1(f)(i) 
           Hazardous Substances                          Preamble 
           IPCH                                          3.21(b) 
           IPCH's Adjusted Shareholders' Equity          Preamble 
           IPCH Operating Subsidiary                     2.1(f)(i) 
           IPCH Stockholders' Representative             Recital B 
           Indemnified Party                             12.6 
           Indemnifying Party                            10.3 
           Inergy Holdings                               10.3 
           Inergy Parties                                Preamble 
           Inergy Propane                                Article VIII, lead in 
           Letter of Transmittal                         Recital B 
           Material Real Property                        2.3(a) 
           Merger                                        7.14 
           Merger Sub                                    Recital A 
           MLP                                           Preamble 
           MLP Units                                     Preamble 
           NOL                                           Preamble 
           Nonsolicitation Agreements                    3.14(g) 
           Notice Period                                 7.7 
           Permitted Encumbrances                        10.3(a) 
           Real Property                                 3.10(a) 
           Registration Rights Agreement                 3.10(a) 
           Reserve Account                               7.8 
           Scott                                         2.1(f)(i) 
           Securityholders Agreement                     Preamble 
           Series D Preferred Stock                      2.2 
           Series E Preferred Stock                      Recital A 
                                                         Recital A 
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           TERMS                                          SECTIONS 
           -----                                          -------- 
           Stockholders Joinder Agreement                  7.15 
           Stock Rights                                    2.1(e)(iv) 
           Subject Properties                              10.8 
           Supplemental Information                        7.13 
           Surviving Corporation                           Recital B 
           Tax or Taxes                                    3.14(a) 
           Title Commitment                                7.14 
           Title Company                                   7.14(b) 
           Title Policy                                    7.14 
           Transaction Expenses                            2.1(f)(i) 
           WARN                                            3.18(f) 
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                              TRANSACTION AGREEMENT 
                              --------------------- 
 
          THIS AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is made this 19/th/ day of December, 
2001, by and among INERGY, L. P., a Delaware limited partnership ("MLP"), INERGY 
GP, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company and general partner of MLP ("GP"), 
INERGY PROPANE, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company of which MLP is the 
sole member ("Inergy Propane"), INERGY SALES & SERVICE, INC., a Delaware 
corporation that is wholly-owned by Inergy Propane ("Inergy S & S"), INERGY 
HOLDINGS, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company ("Inergy Holdings"), IPCH 
ACQUISITION CORP., a Delaware corporation and wholly-owned subsidiary of Inergy 
Holdings ("Acquisition Corp."), and IPCH MERGER CORP., a Delaware corporation 
and wholly-owned subsidiary of Acquisition Corp. ("Merger Sub"). 
 
          WITNESSETH: 
 
          WHEREAS, Inergy Holdings, Acquisition Corp., Merger Sub and MLP have 
this date entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (the "Merger Agreement") 
with Independent Propane Company Holdings, a Delaware corporation ("IPCH"), and 
certain stockholders of IPCH, pursuant to which, among other things, Merger Sub 
will be merged (the "Merger") with and into IPCH, with IPCH being the surviving 
corporation of the Merger; 
 
          WHEREAS, in the Merger, certain stockholders of IPCH will receive cash 
and Common Units of MLP ("MLP Units") and Acquisition Corp. will become the sole 
stockholder of IPCH; and 
 
          WHEREAS, the purpose of this Agreement is to set forth the 
understanding of the parties respecting certain transactions to take place 
immediately prior to, concurrently with and immediately after the Merger as 
hereinafter set forth; 
 
          NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and 
agreements contained herein, the parties hereto do hereby agree as follows: 
 
                                   ARTICLE I. 
                                   --------- 
               TRANSACTIONS TO OCCUR AT THE CLOSING OF THE MERGER 
               -------------------------------------------------- 
 
          The parties hereto agree that at the Closing of the Merger: 
 
          1.1. Interim Loan. Acquisition Corp. shall enter into a loan agreement 
               ------------ 
(the "Interim Loan Agreement") with certain financial institution lenders 
providing for the loan to Acquisition Corp. of an aggregate of Twenty-Seven 
Million Dollars ($27,000,000), such Interim Loan Agreement to be finalized and 
entered into pursuant to the financing commitment, dated December 11, 2001, of 
First Union National Bank. Acquisition Corp. shall borrow up to Twenty-Seven 
Million Dollars ($27,000,000) pursuant to the Interim Loan Agreement and shall 
apply the proceeds thereof in the manner contemplated by Section 1.2 hereof. 
 
          1.2. MLP Units and Merger Consideration. MLP shall issue and sell to 
               ---------------------------------- 
Acquisition Corp., and Acquisition Corp. shall purchase and acquire from MLP, 
365,019 MLP 
 



 
 
Units, fully paid, non-assessable and free and clear of all liens, claims and 
encumbrances of any kind. The aggregate purchase price to be paid by Acquisition 
Corp. to MLP for such MLP Units is Nine Million Six Hundred Thousand Dollars 
($9,600,000), which amount shall be paid by Acquisition Corp. from the loan 
proceeds obtained as contemplated by Section 1.1 hereof. Such MLP Units will be 
utilized by Acquisition Corp. to provide a portion of the merger consideration 
to be distributed to holders of the Series E Preferred Stock of IPCH upon the 
effectiveness of the Merger, as contemplated by Section 2.1(f)(ii) of the Merger 
Agreement. MLP shall cause the certificates representing such MLP Units to be 
issued in such denominations and in such names as shall be specified by 
Acquisition Corp. Up to Seventeen Million Six Hundred Thousand Dollars 
($17,600,000) of the loan proceeds obtained as contemplated by Section 1.1 
hereof shall be applied by Acquisition Corp. to provide the cash portion of the 
merger consideration to be distributed to IPCH stockholders upon the 
effectiveness of the Merger. 
 
          1.3. Credit Agreement. Inergy Propane shall enter into a credit 
               ---------------- 
agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with certain financial institution lenders 
providing for the loan to Inergy Propane of an aggregate of One Hundred 
Ninety-Five Million Dollars ($195,000,000), such Credit Agreement to be 
finalized and entered into pursuant to the financing commitment, dated December 
11, 2001, of First Union National Bank. 
 
          1.4  Capitalization of Acquisition Corp. At or prior to Closing, 
               ---------------------------------- 
Inergy Holdings will transfer to Acquisition Corp. all of the stock of Wilson 
Oil Company of Johnston County, Inc. ("Wilson"), which owns all of the stock of 
Rolesville Gas and Oil Company, Inc.("Rolesville"), together with debt and 
receivables owed by Wilson and Rolesville to Inergy Holdings, all as reflected 
on balance sheets of Wilson and Rolesville attached hereto as Exhibit A. 
                                                              --------- 
 
                                   ARTICLE II. 
                                   ---------- 
                  TRANSACTIONS IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING THE MERGER 
                  --------------------------------------------- 
 
          The parties hereto agree that immediately following the Merger: 
 
          2.1  Dissolution of IPCH. Acquisition Corp., as the sole stockholder 
               ------------------- 
of the surviving corporation in the Merger, IPCH, shall take such action as may 
be required to dissolve and liquidate IPCH under applicable Delaware law. As a 
result of this dissolution and liquidation, Acquisition Corp. will become the 
sole stockholder of Independent Propane Company, a Delaware corporation 
("Independent Propane"). 
 
          2.2. Conversion of Independent Propane. Acquisition Corp., as the sole 
               --------------------------------- 
stockholder of Independent Propane, shall cause Independent Propane to take such 
action as may be required under applicable Delaware law to convert Independent 
Propane from a Delaware corporation into a Delaware limited liability company 
("Independent Propane, LLC"). As a result of this conversion, Acquisition Corp. 
will be the sole member of Independent Propane, LLC and the owner of all 
membership interests in Independent Propane, LLC. 
 
          2.3. Purchase of Independent Propane, LLC Membership Interests. 
               --------------------------------------------------------- 
 
          (a)  Acquisition Corp. shall sell, assign and transfer to Inergy 
     Propane, and Inergy Propane shall purchase and acquire from Acquisition 
     Corp. (i) all rights and 
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     interests of Acquisition Corp. in, to and under the Merger Agreement (other 
     than those rights and interests described in the immediately following 
     sentence), together with Acquisition Corp.'s rights and interests in, to 
     and under the Escrow Agreement referred to therein (other than those rights 
     and interests described in the immediately following sentence), and (ii) 
     all membership interests in Independent Propane, LLC. Notwithstanding the 
     foregoing, Acquisition Corp. shall retain, and shall not sell, assign and 
     transfer to Inergy Propane, all rights and interests of Acquisition Corp. 
     in, to and under (1) the Merger Agreement insofar, and only to the extent 
     that, they arise with respect to the representations and warranties set 
     forth in Section 3.14 of the Merger Agreement or the indemnification 
     provided under the Merger Agreement with respect to any misrepresentation 
     or breach of such representations and warranties, or (2) the Escrow 
     Agreement insofar, and only to the extent that, they arise with respect to 
     the rights and interests referred to in clause (1) of this sentence. 
 
          (b)  In consideration for the sale, assignment and transfer 
     contemplated by Section 2.3(a) hereof, MLP shall issue and sell to 
     Acquisition Corp. 394,601 MLP Units, fully paid, non-assessable and free 
     and clear of all liens, claims and encumbrances of any kind, and Inergy 
     Propane shall assume, be responsible for and pay all debts, liabilities and 
     obligations of Acquisition Corp. as of the effective time of the Merger, 
     other than the liabilities and obligations of Acquisition Corp. arising 
     pursuant to the Guaranty; provided, however, that said assumption of debts, 
     liabilities and obligations shall not (i) increase the obligation of Inergy 
     Propane with respect to such debts, liabilities and obligations, (ii) waive 
     any valid defense that was available to Acquisition Corp. with respect to 
     such debts, liabilities and obligations, or (iii) enlarge any rights or 
     remedies of any third party under any of such debts, liabilities and 
     obligations. As of the date of this Agreement, the parties anticipate that 
     the debts, liabilities and obligations that Acquisition Corp. would assume, 
     be responsible for and pay will consist of (1) Acquisition Corp.'s 
     contractual obligations under the Merger Agreement, (2) the Twenty-Seven 
     Million Dollars ($27,000,000) loan obtained pursuant to the Interim Loan 
     Agreement, and (3) the debts, liabilities and obligations of IPCH at the 
     effective time of the Merger. Acquisition Corp. may obtain a loan or loans 
     from banks, financial institutions or other lenders at any time during the 
     five year period immediately following the date hereof for the purpose of 
     paying Acquisition Corp.'s tax liabilities. In the event Acquisition Corp. 
     obtains any such loan or loans, Inergy Propane shall reimburse Acquisition 
     Corp. for all out-of-pocket costs and expenses reasonably incurred by 
     Acquisition Corp. with respect to up to Five Million Dollars ($5,000,000) 
     in original principal amount of such borrowings, including without 
     limitation, up-front fees and reasonable attorneys' fees but excluding 
     interest. 
 
          (c)  Acquisition Corp. shall remain responsible for and shall pay all 
     of its debts, liabilities and obligations that are not specifically 
     contemplated by Section 2.3(b) hereof as being assumed by Inergy Propane. 
 
          (d)  The parties hereto acknowledge that the MLP Units issued to 
     Acquisition Corp. hereunder reflect a recognition of certain income tax 
     liabilities that will be incurred by Acquisition Corp. as a result of 
     remedial allocations of the MLP's income to Acquisition Corp. under Section 
     704(c) of the Internal Revenue Code. The related tax 
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     payable as a result of such allocation is referred to herein as the 
     "Additional Taxes." A calculation of the present value of the Additional 
     Taxes is attached hereto as Appendix I. The parties further recognize that 
     such calculation is based on the assumption that MLP and its subsidiaries 
     will continue to hold the assets held by Independent Propane, LLC at the 
     time the membership interest in Independent Propane, LLC is transferred to 
     MLP under 2.3(a) above for a fifteen year period after such transfer. In 
     the event that MLP or its subsidiaries disposes of any of such assets prior 
     to the aforesaid 15-year period and such disposition results in an earlier 
     allocation of taxable income to Acquisition Corp. than that contemplated by 
     the calculation set forth in Appendix I hereto, a revised calculation of 
     the present value of the Additional Taxes shall be made consistent with the 
     way in which such calculation was made in Appendix I to arrive at a new 
     present value of the Additional Taxes, such calculation to be made as of 
     the taxable year end in which the disposition occurs. Such revised 
     calculation shall become the new Appendix I hereunder. MLP agrees to pay to 
     Acquisition Corp. cash in an amount equal to the amount by which the 
     present value of the Additional Taxes in any such new Appendix I exceeds 
     the present value of the Additional Taxes set forth in the Appendix I that 
     is replaced with such new Appendix I. 
 
          (e)  Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Registration 
     Rights Agreement to be entered into between MLP and Acquisition Corp. (in 
     substantially the form attached hereto as Exhibit B), if MLP proposes for 
                                               --------- 
     any reason to register any MLP Units under the Securities Act (other than 
     on Form S-4 or Form S-8 promulgated under the Securities Act or any 
     successor forms thereto), it shall promptly give written notice to 
     Acquisition Corp. of its intention so to register the MLP Units and, upon 
     the written request, given within 20 days after delivery of any such notice 
     by MLP, of Acquisition Corp. to include in such registration the MLP Units 
     acquired by Acquisition Corp. pursuant to Section 2.3(b) hereof (which 
     request shall specify the number of MLP Units proposed to be included in 
     such registration), MLP shall use its best efforts to cause all such MLP 
     Units owned by Acquisition Corp. to be included in such registration on the 
     same terms and conditions as the securities otherwise being sold in such 
     registration; provided, however, that if the managing underwriter, if any, 
     advises MLP that the inclusion of all such MLP Units owned by Acquisition 
     Corp. proposed to be included in such registration would interfere with the 
     successful marketing of MLP Units proposed to be registered by MLP (in 
     terms of a significant adverse effect on the price, timing or distribution 
     of such securities), then the number of MLP Units proposed to be included 
     in such registration shall be included in the following order: 
 
          (i)  first, the MLP Units proposed to be registered by MLP; and 
 
          (ii) second, the MLP Units owned by Acquisition Corp. that are 
               proposed to be included in such registration. 
 
          2.4. Amendment of GP's Limited Liability Company Agreement. Inergy 
               ----------------------------------------------------- 
Holdings, as the sole member of GP, shall amend the Limited Liability Company 
Agreement of GP to provide that Acquisition Corp. shall have the right to 
appoint two directors to the board of directors of GP for a period of three 
years immediately following the effective time of the Merger. 
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              2.5.   Transfer of Assets to Inergy S & S. Inergy Propane shall 
                     ---------------------------------- 
cause Independent Propane, LLC to assign and transfer to Inergy S & S certain of 
the operating assets of Independent Propane, LLC which Inergy Propane determines 
may generate non-qualifying income as contemplated by Section 7704 of the 
Internal Revenue Code. In effecting such assignment and transfer, Inergy Propane 
shall cause Independent Propane, LLC to execute and deliver to Inergy S & S such 
assignments, bills of sale, notices, consents, assurances and other instruments 
of transfer and conveyance as Inergy S & S shall deem to be necessary or 
desirable to vest in Inergy S & S all right, title and interest in and to the 
subject assets, free and clear of all liens, claims and encumbrances of any 
kind. 
 
              2.6.   Payment of Interim Loan. Inergy Propane shall borrow up to 
                     ----------------------- 
Twenty-Seven Million Dollars ($27,000,000) from certain financial institution 
lenders pursuant to the "IPC Acquisition Facility" to be provided for in the 
Credit Agreement and shall apply the proceeds thereof to satisfy and discharge 
all amounts owing by Acquisition Corp. under the Interim Loan Agreement 
(including, without limitation, principal, interest, fees and expenses). 
Thereupon, Acquisition Corp. shall cause the Interim Loan Agreement to be 
terminated. 
 
              2.7.   Guaranty. Acquisition Corp. shall enter into a guaranty 
                     -------- 
agreement (the "Guaranty") for the benefit of the financial institution lenders 
pursuant to which Acquisition Corp. shall guarantee the payment when due, 
whether at stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise, of the obligations of 
Inergy Propane under the Credit Agreement (whether for principal, interest, 
fees, expenses or otherwise) with respect to the loan of up to Thirty-Five 
Million Dollars ($35,000,000). Such Guaranty shall not obligate Acquisition 
Corp. with respect to any other loans made pursuant to the Credit Agreement. 
 
                                  ARTICLE III. 
                                  ------------ 
                                  MISCELLANEOUS 
                                  ------------- 
 
              3.1.   Order of Transactions. The transactions provided for in 
                     --------------------- 
Articles I and II of this Agreement shall be completed in the following order: 
 
              (a)    First, the transactions provided for in Article I shall be 
       completed, with the transactions contemplated by said Article being 
       completed in the order presented in said Article; and 
 
              (b)    Second, the transactions provided for in Article II shall 
       be completed, with the transactions contemplated by said Article being 
       completed in the order presented in said Article. 
 
              3.2.   Representations and Warranties. Each party hereto 
                     ------------------------------ 
represents and warrants to each of the other parties hereto as follows: 
 
              (a)    Such party has the right, power and authority for, and has 
       taken all necessary corporate and other action to authorize, the 
       execution, delivery and performance by such party of this Agreement; 
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              (b) This Agreement has been duly executed and delivered by the 
       duly authorized officers of such party and constitutes the legal, valid 
       and binding obligation of such party, enforceable in accordance with its 
       terms; and 
 
              (c) Any assets contemplated to be transferred and assigned by such 
       party hereunder to another party is owned by such transferring/assigning 
       party, free and clear of all liens, claims and encumbrances, and upon 
       such transfer the other party will succeed to all right, title and 
       ownership in such assets, other than any security interest, mortgage, 
       lien, claim or encumbrance created pursuant to the Credit Agreement, or 
       any agreement or instrument contemplated thereby. 
 
              THE PARTIES ACKNOWLEDGE AND AGREE THAT, EXCEPT FOR THE FOREGOING 
       REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES, ALL ASSETS CONTEMPLATED BY THIS AGREEMENT 
       TO BE TRANSFERRED AND ASSIGNED WILL BE TRANSFERRED AND ASSIGNED ON AN 
       AS-IS, WHERE-IS BASIS, AND NO OTHER REPRESENTATIONS OR WARRANTIES SHALL 
       BE MADE WITH RESPECT TO SUCH ASSETS. 
 
              3.3.   Costs and Expenses. Inergy Propane shall be responsible for 
                     ------------------ 
and shall pay the fees and expenses incurred by each party hereto in connection 
with the transactions contemplated hereby, whether or not such transactions are 
consummated, including, without limitation, all sales, use, transfer and similar 
taxes arising out of the assignments and transfers contemplated to be made 
hereunder, all documentary, filing, recording, transfer, deed, and conveyance 
taxes and fees required in connection therewith, and all fees and expenses of 
counsel to each party hereto. 
 
              3.4.   Headings. All section headings in this Agreement are for 
                     -------- 
convenience only and shall not be deemed to control or affect the meaning or 
construction of any of the provisions hereof. 
 
              3.5.   Successors and Assigns. The Agreement shall be binding upon 
                     ---------------------- 
and inure to the benefit of the parties signatory hereto and their respective 
successors and assigns. 
 
              3.6.   No Third Party Rights. The provisions of this Agreement are 
                     --------------------- 
intended to bind the parties signatory hereto as to each other and are not 
intended to and do not create rights in any other person or confer upon any 
other person any benefits, rights or remedies and no person is or is intended to 
be a third party beneficiary of any of the provisions of this Agreement. 
 
              3.7.   Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number 
                     ------------ 
of counterparts, all of which together shall constitute one agreement binding on 
the parties hereto. 
 
              3.8.   Governing Law. This Agreement shall be governed by, and 
                     ------------- 
construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of Missouri applicable to 
contracts made and to be performed wholly within such state without giving 
effect to conflict of law principles thereof. 
 
              3.9.   Severability. If any of the provisions of this Agreement 
                     ------------ 
are held by any court of competent jurisdiction to contravene, or to be invalid 
under, the laws of any political body having jurisdiction over the subject 
matter hereof, such contravention or invalidity shall not 
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invalidate the entire Agreement. Instead, this Agreement shall be construed as 
if it did not contain the particular provision or provisions held to be invalid, 
and an equitable adjustment shall be made and necessary provision added so as to 
give effect to the intention of the parties as expressed in this Agreement at 
the time of execution of this Agreement. 
 
              3.10.  Amendment or Modification. This Agreement may be amended or 
                     ------------------------- 
modified from time to time only by the written agreement of all the parties 
hereto. 
 
              3.11.  Integration. This Agreement supersedes all previous 
                     ----------- 
understandings or agreements between the parties, whether oral or written, with 
respect to its subject matter. This document is an integrated agreement which 
contains the entire understanding of the parties. No understanding, 
representation, promise or agreement, whether oral or written, is intended to be 
or shall be included in or form part of this Agreement unless it is contained in 
a written amendment hereto executed by the parties hereto after the date of this 
Agreement. 
 
              3.12.  Further Assurances. Each party hereto agrees to execute and 
                     ------------------ 
deliver such additional instruments, documents and certifications and to take 
such other action as is necessary or appropriate to carry out the purpose and 
intent of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated herein. 
 
         [The remainder of this page intentionally has been left blank] 
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                  IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned have executed the 
foregoing Agreement as of the day and year first above written. 
 
INERGY, L. P.                                 INERGY HOLDINGS, LLC 
 
By:  Inergy GP, LLC (its General Partner) 
                                              By /s/John J. Sherman 
                                                 ------------------------------- 
                                                John J. Sherman, President 
 
     By /s/John J. Sherman 
        -------------------------------- 
       John J. Sherman 
       President of Inergy GP, LLC 
 
INERGY GP, LLC                                IPCH ACQUISITION CORP. 
 
 
By   /s/John J. Sherman                       By /s/John J. Sherman 
     -------------------------------             ------------------------------- 
    John J. Sherman, President                  John J. Sherman, President 
 
 
INERGY PROPANE, LLC                           IPCH MERGER CORP. 
 
 
By   /s/John J. Sherman                       By /s/John J. Sherman 
     --------------------------------            ------------------------------- 
    John J. Sherman, President                  John J. Sherman, President 
 
 
INERGY SALES & SERVICE, INC. 
 
 
By   /s/John J. Sherman 
     -------------------------------- 
    John J. Sherman, President 
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                          REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT 
 
          THIS REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered into 
as of the 19/th/ day of December, 2001, by and among INERGY, L.P., a Delaware 
limited partnership (the "Company"), and the INVESTORS (as defined below). 
                          ------- 
 
          The Investors own common units representing limited partner interests 
(the "Common Units") of the Company. The Company and the Investors deem it to be 
      ------------ 
in their respective best interests to set forth the rights of the Investors in 
connection with sales of the capital stock of the Company. 
 
          ACCORDINGLY, in consideration of the premises and mutual covenants and 
obligations hereinafter set forth, the Company and the Investors hereby agree as 
follows: 
 
          SECTION 1. Definitions. As used in this Agreement, the following terms 
                     ----------- 
shall have the following meanings: 
 
 
          "Affiliate" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Rule 12b-2 
           --------- 
promulgated under the Exchange Act. 
 
          "Commission" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission or any 
           ---------- 
other Governmental Authority at the time administering the Securities Act. 
 
          "Common Units" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the Preamble. 
           ------------ 
 
          "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or any 
           ------------ 
successor Federal statute, and the rules and regulations of the Commission 
promulgated thereunder, all as the same shall be in effect from time to time. 
 
          "Governmental Authority" shall mean any domestic or foreign government 
           ---------------------- 
or political subdivision thereof, whether on a federal, state or local level and 
whether executive, legislative or judicial in nature, including any agency, 
authority, board, bureau, commission, court, department or other instrumentality 
thereof. 
 
          "Information" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
           ----------- 
5(a)(ix). 
 
          "Inspectors" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 5(a) 
           ---------- 
(ix) 
 
          "Investors" shall mean, collectively, (i) the Persons listed on 
           --------- 
Schedule I attached to this Agreement and (ii) any successor to, or assignee or 
- ---------- 
transferee of Restricted Securities held by an Investor who or which agrees in 
writing to be treated as an Investor hereunder and to be bound by and comply 
with all of the applicable terms and provisions hereof. 
 
          "Investors' Counsel" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
           ------------------ 
5(a)(ii). 
 
          "Majority of Investors" shall mean those Investors who hold in the 
           --------------------- 
aggregate in excess of 50% of the Registrable Units held by all of the 
Investors. 
 



 
 
          "Material Transaction" shall mean any material transaction in which 
           -------------------- 
the Company or any of its subsidiaries proposes to engage or is engaged, 
including a purchase or sale of assets or securities, financing, merger, 
consolidation, tender offer or any other transaction that would require 
disclosure pursuant to the Exchange Act, and with respect to which the Board of 
Directors of the Company reasonably has determined in good faith that compliance 
with this Agreement may reasonably be expected to either materially interfere 
with the Company's or such subsidiary's ability to consummate such transaction 
in a timely fashion or require the Company to disclose material, nonpublic 
information prior to such time as it would otherwise be required to be 
disclosed. 
 
          "Other Units" shall mean at any time those Common Units which do not 
           ----------- 
constitute Primary Units, Registrable Units or Senior Units. 
 
          "Person" shall be construed as broadly as possible and shall include 
           ------ 
an individual person, a partnership (including a limited liability partnership), 
a corporation, an association, a joint stock company, a limited liability 
company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization and a 
Governmental Authority. 
 
          "Primary Units" shall mean, at any time, the authorized but unissued 
           ------------- 
Common Units. 
 
          "Prospectus" shall mean the prospectus included in a Registration 
           ---------- 
Statement, including any prospectus subject to completion, and any such 
prospectus as amended or supplemented by any prospectus supplement with respect 
to the terms of the offering of any portion of the Registrable Units and, in 
each case, by all other amendments and supplements to such prospectus, including 
post-effective amendments, and in each case including all material incorporated 
by reference therein. 
 
          "Public Offering" shall mean the closing of a public offering of 
           --------------- 
Common Units pursuant to a Registration Statement declared effective under the 
Securities Act, except that a Public Offering shall not include an offering of 
securities to be issued as consideration in connection with a business 
acquisition or an offering of securities issuable pursuant to an employee 
benefit plan. 
 
          "Records" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 5(a)(ix) 
           ------- 
 
          "Registrable Units" shall mean, at any time, and with respect to any 
           ----------------- 
Investor, the Common Units held by such Investor which constitute Restricted 
Securities. As to any particular Registrable Units, once issued, such 
Registrable Units shall cease to be Registrable Units (A) when such Registrable 
Units have been registered under the Securities Act, the Registration Statement 
in connection therewith has been declared effective and they have been disposed 
of pursuant to and in the manner described in such effective Registration 
Statement, (B) when such Registrable Units are sold or distributed pursuant to 
Rule 144, (C) in the case of any Investor who, together with its Affiliates, 
holds Common Units that constitute less than two percent of the issued and 
outstanding Common Units of the Company, one year after the date on which such 
Investor may first sell such Registrable Units under Rule 144 (provided that 
such 
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Investor is still able, at such time, to sell such Registrable Units under Rule 
144), or (D) when such Registrable Units have ceased to be outstanding. 
 
          "Registration Date" shall mean the date upon which the registration 
           ----------------- 
statement pursuant to which the Company shall have initially registered Common 
Units under the Securities Act for sale to the public shall have been declared 
effective. 
 
          "Registration Statement" shall mean any registration statement of the 
           ---------------------- 
Company which covers any of the Registrable Units, and all amendments and 
supplements to any such Registration Statement, including post-effective 
amendments, in each case including the Prospectus contained therein, all 
exhibits thereto and all material incorporated by reference therein. 
 
          "Representative" of a Person shall be construed broadly and shall 
           -------------- 
include such Person's partners, officers, directors, employees, agents, counsel, 
accountants and other representatives. 
 
          "Restricted Securities" shall mean, at any time and with respect to 
           --------------------- 
any Investor, the Common Units and any other securities received with respect to 
any such Common Units, which are held by such Investor and which theretofore 
have not been sold to the public pursuant to a Registration Statement or 
pursuant to Rule 144. 
 
          "Rule 144" shall mean Rule 144 promulgated under the Securities Act or 
           -------- 
any successor rule thereto. 
 
          "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933 or any 
           -------------- 
successor Federal statute, and the rules and regulations of the Commission 
promulgated thereunder, all as the same shall be in effect from time to time. 
 
          "Senior Units" shall mean the Common Units issued or issuable upon the 
           ------------ 
conversion of any of the Company's Senior Subordinated Units that are 
outstanding on the date hereof. 
 
          "Suspension Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
           ----------------- 
9. 
 
          "Transfer" shall mean any disposition of any Restricted Securities or 
           -------- 
of any interest therein which would constitute a sale thereof within the meaning 
of the Securities Act, other than any such disposition pursuant to a 
Registration Statement and in compliance with all applicable state securities 
and "blue sky" laws. 
 
          SECTION 2. Required Registration. 
                     --------------------- 
 
          (a) On or before August 1, 2002, the Company shall use its best 
efforts to file a shelf registration statement under the Securities Act 
registering all of the Registrable Units and thereupon shall use its best 
efforts to cause such shelf registration statement promptly to be declared 
effective by the Commission under the Securities Act. Such shelf registration 
statement shall (i) be in such appropriate form of the Commission as shall be 
selected by the Company and reasonably acceptable to the Investors and (ii) 
shall contain a broad plan of distribution permitted 
 
                                       3 
 



 
 
by the Commission as specified by the Majority of Investors, which plan of 
distribution shall include, without limitation, sales to or through underwriters 
and dealers (including block trades), directly to one or more purchasers, 
through agents or through a combination of any of the foregoing methods, and 
each such method of sale may include sales at a fixed public offering price or 
prices, at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at varying prices 
determined at the time of sale or at negotiated prices. If any such intended 
method of distribution is an underwritten Public Offering, the Company may 
designate the managing underwriter for such offering, subject to the approval of 
the Majority of Investors (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld). 
 
          (b) Anything contained in Section 2(a) to the contrary 
notwithstanding, the Company shall not be obligated to effect pursuant to 
Section 2(a) any registration under the Securities Act except in accordance with 
the following provisions: 
 
              (i)  the Company shall not be obligated to use its best efforts to 
          file and cause to become effective more than one Registration 
          Statement pursuant to Section 2(a). Upon effectiveness of such 
          Registration Statement, a Majority of Investors shall have right to 
          cause the Company, only once, to effect an underwritten Public 
          Offering pursuant to such Registration Statement (with the expenses of 
          such Public Offering being incurred as provided in Section 6 hereof); 
          provided, however, that Majority of Investors shall have right to 
          cause the Company to effect a second underwritten Public Offering 
          (with the expenses of such Public Offering being incurred as provided 
          in Section 6 hereof) if the Investors participating in the first such 
          Public Offering are unable to sell at least 60% of the Registrable 
          Units requested to be included in such offering as a result of an 
          underwriter's cutback. Such right shall be exercisable by written 
          notice to the Company signed by the Majority of Investors, which 
          notice must be delivered prior to the second anniversary of the 
          effective date of the Registration Statement and shall specify the 
          number of Registrable Units proposed to be sold in such underwritten 
          Public Offering. Upon receipt of such notice, the Company will notify 
          the remaining Investors of their right to participate in such offering 
          and will use reasonable efforts (i) to engage one or more underwriters 
          designated by the Company, subject to the approval of the Investors 
          holding a majority of the Registrable Units requested to be included 
          in such offering (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld), 
          to manage such offering, (ii) to file a prospectus supplement as 
          required under the Securities Act and (iii) otherwise to take all 
          other actions as are customary in connection with such offerings. Such 
          offering shall be at such public offering price with underwriting 
          discounts and commissions as shall be agreed upon by the underwriters 
          and the Investors holding a majority of the Registrable Units 
          requested to be included in such offering. 
 
              (ii) the Company may delay effecting an underwritten Public 
          Offering pursuant to Section 2(b)(i) for a period of up to 90 days 
          after the date of a request for such Public Offering pursuant to 
          Section 2(a) if at the time of such request the Company is engaged, or 
          proposes to engage, in a Material Transaction; provided, 
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          that the Company may not utilize this right more than once in any 
          12-month period; and 
 
              (iii) with respect to any registration pursuant to Section 2(a), 
          the Company may include in such registration any Primary Units; 
          provided, however, that if the plan of distribution implemented 
          --------  ------- 
          within such Registration Statement is an underwritten Public Offering 
          and the managing underwriter advises the Company that the inclusion 
          of all Registrable Units, Primary Units proposed to be included in 
          such registration would interfere with the successful marketing of 
          all such securities (in terms of a significant adverse effect on the 
          price, timing or distribution of such securities), then the number of 
          Registrable Units, Primary Units proposed by the managing underwriter 
          to be included in such registration shall be included in the 
          following order: 
 
                    (A) first, the Registrable Units, pro rata based upon the 
                                                      -------- 
              number of Registrable Units owned by each such Investor at the 
              time of such registration; and 
 
                    (B) second, the Primary Units. 
 
          Notwithstanding the foregoing, if the Company initiates an unwritten 
          Public Offering, the Investors shall be entitled to the rights set 
          forth under Section 3. 
 
          (c)  A request to effect an underwritten Public Offering in a 
registration under this Section 2 may be rescinded prior to the pricing of such 
offering by written notice to the Company from those Investors holding a 
majority of the Registrable Units to be included in such offering; provided, 
                                                                   -------- 
however, that such rescinded Public Offering shall not count as an underwritten 
- ------- 
Public Offering initiated pursuant to Section 2(b)(i) if (i) the Company shall 
have been reimbursed (pro rata by the Investors requesting such underwritten 
Public Offering or in such other proportion as they may agree) for all 
out-of-pocket expenses incurred by the Company in connection with such rescinded 
offering, or (ii) those Investors holding a majority of the Registrable Units to 
be included in such offering demonstrate that such rescission was made because 
of a material adverse change in the business or financial condition of the 
Company. 
 
          SECTION 3. Piggyback Registration. If the Company at any time proposes 
                     ---------------------- 
for any reason to register Primary Units, Senior Units or Other Units under the 
Securities Act (other than on Form S-4 or Form S-8 promulgated under the 
Securities Act or any successor forms thereto), it shall promptly give written 
notice to each Investor of its intention so to register the Primary Units, 
Senior Units or Other Units and, upon the written request, given within 20 days 
after delivery of any such notice by the Company, of any such Investor to 
include in such registration Registrable Units (which request shall specify the 
number of Registrable Units proposed to be included in such registration), the 
Company shall use its best efforts to cause all such Registrable Units to be 
included in such registration on the same terms and conditions as the securities 
otherwise being sold in such registration; provided, however, that if the 
                                           --------  ------- 
managing underwriter, if any, advises the Company in writing that the inclusion 
of all Registrable Units proposed to be included in such registration would 
interfere with the successful marketing of 
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Primary Units or Senior Units proposed to be registered by the Company (in terms 
of a significant adverse effect on the price, timing or distribution of such 
securities), then the number of Primary Units, Senior Units, Other Units and 
Registrable Units proposed to be included in such registration shall be included 
in the following order: 
 
                   (i)   first, the Primary Units; 
 
                   (ii)  second, the Senior Units; and 
 
                   (iii) third, the Other Units and the Registrable Units held 
               by the Investors requesting that their Registrable Units be 
               included in such registration, pro rata based upon the number of 
                                              --- ---- 
               Common Units owned by each such Person. 
 
               SECTION 4. Holdback Agreement. 
                          ------------------ 
 
               (a) If the Company at any time shall register Common Units under 
the Securities Act in an underwritten offering pursuant to any other 
registration under the Securities Act (other than on Form S-4 or Form S-8 
promulgated under the Securities Act or any successor forms thereto), and the 
managing underwriter of such offering advises the Company in writing that in its 
opinion the sale of Restricted Securities at the time of or following the 
offering would interfere with the successful marketing of Primary Units, Senior 
Units or Other Units proposed to be sold in the offering (in terms of a 
significant adverse effect on the price, timing or distribution of such 
securities), the Investors shall not, if requested in writing to the Company by 
the managing underwriter, sell, make any short sale of, grant any option for the 
purchase of, or otherwise dispose of any Restricted Securities (other than those 
Registrable Units included in such registration pursuant to Section 2 or 3) 
without the prior written consent of the Company for a period as shall be 
determined by the managing underwriters, which period cannot begin more than 10 
days prior to the effectiveness of such Registration Statement and cannot last 
more than 180 days after the effective date of such Registration Statement; 
provided, however, that the restrictions on transfer of Restricted Securities 
- --------  ------- 
under this Section 4 shall not be imposed upon the Investors more than once 
during any consecutive twelve-month period. The provisions of this Section 4 
shall not apply unless (i) all executive officers and directors of the Company 
owning Common Units and (ii) all Persons (other then the Investors) who have 
acquired Common Units from the Company (other than through a registered Public 
Offering) shall also have agreed not to sell publicly their Common Units under 
the circumstances and pursuant to the terms set forth in this Section 4. The 
Company agrees to obtain from the underwriter a commitment not to grant any 
release, waiver or termination of the provisions set forth in any similar 
agreement with any other Person or Persons unless it also grants such release, 
waiver or termination to all Investors that are subject to such agreements, pro 
rata based upon the number of Common Units held by the Investors and such other 
Person or Persons. 
 
               (b) If the Company at any time pursuant to Section 2 or 3 of this 
Agreement shall register under the Securities Act Registrable Units held by 
Investors for sale to the public pursuant to an underwritten offering, the 
Company shall not, without the prior written consent of a Majority of Investors, 
effect any public sale or distribution of securities similar to those being 
registered, or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable 
for such securities, for such period as shall be determined by the managing 
underwriters, which period shall not 
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begin more than 10 days prior to the effectiveness of the Registration Statement 
pursuant to which such Public Offering shall be made and shall not last more 
than 90 days after the closing of sale of securities pursuant to such 
Registration Statement (except as part of such underwritten registration or 
pursuant to registrations on Forms S-4 or S-8 or any successor forms) 
 
               SECTION 5. Preparation and Filing. 
                          ---------------------- 
 
               (a) If and whenever the Company is under an obligation pursuant 
to the provisions of this Agreement to use its best efforts to effect the 
registration of any Registrable Units, the Company shall, as expeditiously as 
practicable: 
 
                   (i)   use its best efforts to cause a Registration Statement 
               that registers such Registrable Units to become and remain 
               effective for a period of 24 months or until the Investors no 
               longer hold any Registrable Units (if earlier); 
 
                   (ii)  furnish, at least five business days before filing a 
               Registration Statement that registers such Registrable Units, a 
               Prospectus relating thereto and any amendments or supplements 
               relating to such Registration Statement or Prospectus, to one 
               counsel selected by a Majority of Investors (the "Investors' 
                                                                 --------- 
               Counsel") copies of all such documents proposed to be filed (it 
               ------- 
               being understood that such five-business-day period need not 
               apply to successive drafts of the same document proposed to be 
               filed so long as such successive drafts are supplied to such 
               counsel in advance of the proposed filing by a period of time 
               that is customary and reasonable under the circumstances); 
 
                   (iii) prepare and file with the Commission such amendments 
               and supplements to such Registration Statement and the Prospectus 
               used in connection therewith as may be necessary to keep such 
               Registration Statement effective for the lesser of a period of 24 
               months or until the Investors no longer hold any Registrable 
               Units (if earlier) and to comply with the provisions of the 
               Securities Act with respect to the sale or other disposition of 
               such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (iv)  notify the Investors' Counsel promptly in writing (A) 
               of any comments by the Commission with respect to such 
               Registration Statement or Prospectus, or any request by the 
               Commission for the amending or supplementing thereof or for 
               additional information with respect thereto, (B) of the issuance 
               by the Commission of any stop order suspending the effectiveness 
               of such Registration Statement or Prospectus or any amendment or 
               supplement thereto or the initiation of any proceedings for that 
               purpose and (C) of the receipt by the Company of any notification 
               with respect to the suspension of the qualification of such 
               Registrable Units for sale in any jurisdiction or the initiation 
               or threatening of any proceeding for such purposes; 
 
                   (v)   use its best efforts to register or qualify such 
               Registrable Units under such other securities or blue sky laws of 
               such jurisdictions as any seller of Registrable Units reasonably 
               requests and do any and all other acts and things which may be 
               reasonably necessary or advisable to enable such seller of 
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               Registrable Units to consummate the disposition in such 
               jurisdictions of the Registrable Units owned by such seller; 
               provided, however, that the Company will not be required to 
               --------  ------- 
               qualify generally to do business, subject itself to general 
               taxation or consent to general service of process in any 
               jurisdiction where it would not otherwise be required so to do 
               but for this clause (v); 
 
                   (vi)   furnish to each seller of such Registrable Units such 
               number of copies of a summary Prospectus or other Prospectus, 
               including a preliminary Prospectus, in conformity with the 
               requirements of the Securities Act, and such other documents as 
               such seller of Registrable Units may reasonably request in order 
               to facilitate the public sale or other disposition of such 
               Registrable Units; 
 
                   (vii)  use its best efforts to cause such Registrable Units 
               to be registered with or approved by such other Governmental 
               Authorities as may be necessary by virtue of the business and 
               operations of the Company to enable the seller or sellers thereof 
               to consummate the disposition of such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (viii) notify on a timely basis each seller of such 
               Registrable Units at any time when a Prospectus relating to such 
               Registrable Units is required to be delivered under the 
               Securities Act within the appropriate period mentioned in clause 
               (i) of this Section 5 if the Company becomes aware of the 
               happening of any event as a result of which the Prospectus 
               included in such Registration Statement, as then in effect, 
               includes an untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state 
               a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to 
               make the statements therein not misleading in light of the 
               circumstances then existing and, at the request of such seller, 
               prepare and furnish to such seller a reasonable number of copies 
               of a supplement to or an amendment of such Prospectus as may be 
               necessary so that, as thereafter delivered to the offerees of 
               such securities, such Prospectus shall not include an untrue 
               statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact 
               required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements 
               therein not misleading in light of the circumstances then 
               existing; 
 
                   (ix)   make available for inspection by any seller of such 
               Registrable Units, any underwriter participating in any 
               disposition pursuant to such Registration Statement and any 
               attorney, accountant or other agent retained by any such seller 
               or underwriter (collectively, the "Inspectors"), all pertinent 
                                                  ---------- 
               financial, business and other records, pertinent corporate 
               documents and properties of the Company (collectively, the 
               "Records"), as shall be reasonably necessary to enable them to 
                ------- 
               exercise their due diligence responsibility, and cause the 
               Company's officers, directors and employees to supply all 
               information (together with the Records, the "Information") 
                                                            ----------- 
               reasonably requested by any such Inspector in connection with 
               such Registration Statement (and any of the Information which the 
               Company determines in good faith to be confidential, and of which 
               determination the Inspectors are so notified, shall not be 
               disclosed by the Inspectors unless (A) the disclosure of such 
               Information is necessary to avoid or correct a misstatement or 
               omission in the Registration Statement, (B) the release of such 
               Information is ordered pursuant to a subpoena or other order from 
               a court 
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               of competent jurisdiction, (C) such Information has been made 
               generally available to the public, and (D) the seller of 
               Registrable Units agrees that it will, upon learning that 
               disclosure of such Information is sought in a court of competent 
               jurisdiction, give notice to the Company and allow the Company, 
               at the Company's expense, to undertake appropriate action to 
               prevent disclosure of the Information deemed confidential); 
 
                   (x)    use its best efforts to obtain from its independent 
               certified public accountants a "cold comfort" letter in customary 
               form and covering such matters of the type customarily covered by 
               cold comfort letters; 
 
                   (xi)   use its best efforts to obtain, from its counsel, an 
               opinion or opinions in customary form (which shall also be 
               addressed to the Investors selling Registrable Units in such 
               registration); 
 
                   (xii)  provide a transfer agent and registrar (which may be 
               the same entity and which may be the Company) for such 
               Registrable Units; 
 
                   (xiii) issue to any underwriter to which any seller of 
               Registrable Units may sell securities in such offering 
               certificates evidencing such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (xiv)  use its best efforts to qualify such Registrable Units 
               for inclusion on the automated quotation system of the National 
               Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. (the "NASD"), National 
                                                             ---- 
               Market System ("NMS"); 
                               --- 
 
                   (xv)   otherwise use its best efforts to comply with all 
               applicable rules and regulations of the Commission, and make 
               available to its securityholders, as soon as reasonably 
               practicable, earnings statements which need not be audited 
               covering a period of 12 months beginning within three months 
               after the effective date of the Registration Statement, which 
               earnings statements shall satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) 
               of the Securities Act; and 
 
                   (xvi)  use its best efforts to take all other steps necessary 
               to effect the registration of such Registrable Units contemplated 
               hereby. 
 
               (b) each holder of Registrable Units that sells Registrable Units 
pursuant to a registration under this Agreement agrees that during such time as 
such seller may be engaged in a distribution of the Registrable Units, such 
seller shall comply with Regulation M promulgated under the Exchange Act and 
pursuant thereto it shall, among other things: (i) not engage in any 
stabilization activity in connection with the Securities of the Company in 
contravention of such rules; (ii) distribute the Registrable Units under the 
registration statement solely in the manner described in the registration 
statement; and (iii) cease distribution of such Registrable Units pursuant to 
such registration statement upon receipt of written notice from the Company that 
the prospectus covering the Registrable Units contains any untrue statement of a 
material fact or omits a material fact required to be stated therein or 
necessary to make the statements therein not misleading. 
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               SECTION 6. Expenses. All reasonable expenses incurred by the 
                          -------- 
Company in complying with Section 5, including, without limitation, all 
registration and filing fees (including all expenses incident to filing with the 
NASD), fees and expenses of complying with securities and blue sky laws, 
printing expenses, fees and expenses of the Company's counsel and accountants 
and fees and expenses of the Investors' Counsel, shall be paid by the Company; 
provided, however, that all underwriting discounts and selling commissions 
- --------  ------- 
applicable to the Registrable Units shall not be borne by the Company but shall 
be borne by the seller or sellers thereof, in proportion to the number of 
Registrable Units sold by such seller or sellers. 
 
               SECTION 7. Indemnification. 
                          --------------- 
 
               (a) In connection with any registration of any Registrable Units 
under the Securities Act pursuant to this Agreement, the Company shall indemnify 
and hold harmless the seller of such Registrable Units, each underwriter, broker 
or any other Person acting on behalf of such seller, each other Person, if any, 
who controls any of the foregoing Persons within the meaning of the Securities 
Act and each Representative of any of the foregoing Persons, against any losses, 
claims, damages or liabilities, joint or several, to which any of the foregoing 
Persons may become subject under the Securities Act or otherwise, insofar as 
such losses, claims, damages or liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) 
arise out of or are based upon any untrue statement or alleged untrue statement 
of a material fact contained in the Registration Statement under which such 
Registrable Units were registered, any preliminary Prospectus or final 
Prospectus contained therein, any amendment or supplement thereto or any 
document incident to registration or qualification of any Registrable Units, or 
arise out of or are based upon any omission or alleged omission to state therein 
a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the 
statements therein not misleading or, with respect to any Prospectus, necessary 
to make the statements therein in light of the circumstances under which they 
were made not misleading, or any violation by the Company of the Securities Act 
or state securities or blue sky laws applicable to the Company and relating to 
action or inaction required of the Company in connection with such registration 
or qualification under such state securities or blue sky laws, and the Company 
shall promptly reimburse such seller, such underwriter, such broker, such 
controlling Person or such Representatives for any reasonable legal or other 
expenses incurred by any of them in connection with investigating or defending 
any such loss, claim, damage, liability or action; provided, however, that the 
                                                   --------  ------- 
Company shall not be liable to any such Person to the extent that any such loss, 
claim, damage or liability arises out of or is based upon an untrue statement or 
alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission made in said 
Registration Statement, preliminary Prospectus, amendment, supplement or 
document incident to registration or qualification of any Registrable Units in 
reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the 
Company by such Person, or a Person duly acting on their behalf, specifically 
for use in the preparation thereof; provided further, however, that the 
                                    -------- -------  ------- 
foregoing indemnity agreement is subject to the condition that, insofar as it 
relates to any untrue statement, allegedly untrue statement, omission or alleged 
omission made in any preliminary Prospectus but eliminated or remedied in the 
final Prospectus (filed pursuant to Rule 424 of the Securities Act), such 
indemnity agreement shall not inure to the benefit of any indemnified party from 
whom the Person asserting any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense 
purchased the Registrable Units which are the subject thereof, if a copy of such 
final Prospectus had been timely made available to such Indemnified Person and 
such final Prospectus was not delivered to 
 
                                       10 
 



 
 
such Person with or prior to the written confirmation of the sale of such 
Registrable Units to such Person. 
 
          (b) In connection with any registration of Registrable Units under the 
Securities Act pursuant to this Agreement, each seller of Registrable Units 
shall severally and not jointly indemnify and hold harmless (in the same manner 
and to the same extent as set forth in the paragraph (a) of this Section 7) the 
Company, each underwriter or broker involved in such offering, each other seller 
of Registrable Units under such Registration Statement, each Person who controls 
any of the foregoing Persons within the meaning of the Securities Act and any 
Representative of the foregoing Persons with respect to any statement or 
omission from such Registration Statement, any preliminary Prospectus or final 
Prospectus contained therein, any amendment or supplement thereto or any 
document incident to registration or qualification of any Registrable Units, if 
such statement or omission was made in reliance upon and in conformity with 
written information relating to such seller furnished to the Company or such 
underwriter by such seller or a Person duly acting on their behalf specifically 
for use in connection with the preparation of such Registration Statement, 
preliminary Prospectus, final Prospectus, amendment or supplement; provided, 
                                                                   -------- 
however, that the maximum amount of liability in respect of such indemnification 
- ------- 
shall be limited, in the case of each seller of Registrable Units, to an amount 
equal to the proceeds actually received by such seller from the sale of 
Registrable Units effected pursuant to such registration. 
 
          (c) Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party of notice of the 
commencement of any action involving a claim referred to in the preceding 
paragraphs of this Section 7, such indemnified party will, if a claim in respect 
thereof is made against an indemnifying party, give written notice to the latter 
of the commencement of such action (provided however, that an indemnified 
                                    -------- ------- 
party's failure to give such notice in a timely manner shall only relieve the 
indemnification obligations of an indemnifying party to the extent such 
indemnifying party is prejudiced by such failure). In case any such action is 
brought against an indemnified party, the indemnifying party will be entitled to 
participate in and to assume the defense thereof, jointly with any other 
indemnifying party similarly notified to the extent that it may wish, with 
counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party, and after notice from 
the indemnifying party to such indemnified party of its election so to assume 
the defense thereof, the indemnifying party shall not be responsible for any 
legal or other expenses subsequently incurred by the indemnified party in 
connection with the defense thereof; provided, however, that if any indemnified 
                                     --------  ------- 
party shall have reasonably concluded, based upon advice of its counsel, that 
there may be one or more legal or equitable defenses available to such 
indemnified party which are in addition to or conflict with those available to 
the indemnifying party, or that such claim or litigation involves or could have 
an effect upon matters beyond the scope of the indemnity agreement provided in 
this Section 7, the indemnifying party shall not have the right to assume the 
defense of such action on behalf of such indemnified party and such indemnifying 
party shall reimburse such indemnified party and any Person controlling such 
indemnified party for that portion of the fees and expenses of any one lead 
counsel (plus appropriate special and local counsel) retained by the indemnified 
        ----- 
party which are reasonably related to the matters covered by the indemnity 
agreement provided in this Section 7. 
 
          (d) If the indemnification provided for in this Section 7 is held by a 
court of competent jurisdiction to be unavailable to an indemnified party with 
respect to any loss, claim, 
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damage or liability referred to herein, then the indemnifying party, in lieu of 
indemnifying such indemnified party hereunder, shall contribute to the amounts 
paid or payable by such indemnified party as a result of such loss, claim, 
damage or liability in such proportion as is appropriate to reflect the relative 
fault of the indemnifying party on the one hand and of the indemnified party on 
the other hand in connection with the statements or omissions which resulted in 
such loss, claim, damage or liability as well as any other relevant equitable 
considerations; provided, however, that the maximum amount of liability in 
                --------  ------- 
respect of such contribution shall be limited, in the case of each seller of 
Registrable Units, to an amount equal to the proceeds actually received by such 
seller from the sale of Registrable Units effected pursuant to such 
registration. The relative fault of the indemnifying party and of the 
indemnified party shall be determined by reference to, among other things, 
whether the untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact or the 
omission to state a material fact relates to information supplied by the 
indemnifying party or by the indemnified party and the parties' relative intent, 
knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such 
statement or omission. 
 
     (e) The indemnification and contribution provided for under this Agreement 
will remain in full force and effect regardless of any investigation made by or 
on behalf of the indemnified party and will survive the Transfer of securities. 
 
     SECTION 8. Underwriting Agreement. 
                ---------------------- 
 
     (a) Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 4 and 7, to the extent that 
the Investors selling Registrable Units in a proposed registration shall enter 
into an underwriting or similar agreement, which agreement contains provisions 
covering one or more issues addressed in such Sections of this Agreement, the 
provisions contained in such Sections of this Agreement addressing such issue or 
issues shall be of no force or effect with respect to such registration, but 
this provision shall not apply to the Company if the Company is not a party to 
the underwriting or similar agreement. 
 
     (b) If any registration pursuant to Section 2 is requested to be an 
underwritten offering, the Company shall negotiate in good faith to enter into a 
reasonable and customary underwriting agreement with the underwriters thereof. 
The Company shall be entitled to receive indemnities from lead institutions, 
underwriters, selling brokers, dealer managers and similar securities industry 
professionals participating in the distribution, to the same extent as provided 
above with respect to information so furnished in writing by such Persons 
specifically for inclusion in any Prospectus or Registration Statement and to 
the extent customary given their role in such distribution. 
 
     (c) No Investor may participate in any registration hereunder that is 
underwritten unless such Investor agrees to (i) sell such Investor's Registrable 
Units proposed to be included therein on the basis provided in any underwriting 
arrangements acceptable to the Company and the Majority of Investors and (ii) as 
expeditiously as possible, notify the Company of the occurrence of any event 
concerning such Investor as a result of which the Prospectus relating to such 
registration contains an untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a 
material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements 
therein, in light of the circumstances under which they were made, not 
misleading. 
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     SECTION 9.  Suspension. Anything contained in this Agreement to the 
                 ---------- 
contrary notwithstanding, the Company may (not more than once in any period of 
12 consecutive months), by notice in writing to each holder of Registrable Units 
to which a Prospectus relates, require such holder to suspend, for up to 90 days 
(the "Suspension Period"), the use of any Prospectus included in a Registration 
      ----------------- 
Statement filed under Section 2 or 3 if a Material Transaction exists that would 
require an amendment to such Registration Statement or supplement to such 
Prospectus (including any such amendment or supplement made through 
incorporation by reference to a report filed under Section 13 of the Exchange 
Act). The period during which such Registration Statement must remain effective 
shall be extended by a period equal to the Suspension Period. The Company may 
(but shall not be obligated to) withdraw the effectiveness of any Registration 
Statement subject to this provision. 
 
     SECTION 10. Information by Holder. Each holder of Registrable Units to be 
                 --------------------- 
included in any registration shall furnish to the Company and the managing 
underwriter such written information regarding such holder and the distribution 
proposed by such holder as the Company or the managing underwriter may 
reasonably request in writing and as shall be reasonably required in connection 
with any registration, qualification or compliance referred to in this 
Agreement. 
 
     SECTION 11. Exchange Act Compliance. The Company shall comply with all of 
                 ----------------------- 
the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act (whether or not it shall be 
required to do so) and shall comply with all other public information reporting 
requirements of the Commission which are conditions to the availability of Rule 
144 for the sale of the Common Units. The Company shall cooperate with each 
Investor in supplying such information as may be necessary for such Investor to 
complete and file any information reporting forms presently or hereafter 
required by the Commission as a condition to the availability of Rule 144. 
 
     SECTION 12. No Conflict of Rights. The Company represents and warrants to 
                 --------------------- 
the Investors that the registration rights granted to the Investors hereby do 
not conflict with any other registration rights granted by the Company. The 
Company shall not, after the date hereof, grant any registration rights which 
conflict with or impair, or have any priority over, the registration rights 
granted hereby. In any underwritten Public Offering, the managing underwriter 
shall be a nationally recognized investment banking firm selected by the 
Company, and reasonably acceptable to a Majority of Investors if the Investors 
would have the right (prior to giving effect to any cutbacks) to include 
Registrable Units in such Public Offering. 
 
     SECTION 13. Termination. This Agreement shall terminate and be of no 
                 ----------- 
further force or effect when there shall not be any Registrable Units; provided 
                                                                       -------- 
however, that Sections 6 and 7 shall survive the termination of this Agreement. 
- ------- 
 
     SECTION 14. Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall bind and inure to 
                 ---------------------- 
the benefit of the Company and the Investors and, subject to Section 15, their 
respective successors and assigns. 
 
     SECTION 15. Assignment. Each Investor may assign its rights hereunder to 
                 ---------- 
any purchaser from such Investor of Restricted Securities; provided, however, 
                                                           --------  ------- 
that such purchaser shall, as a condition to the effectiveness of such 
assignment, be required to execute a 
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counterpart to this Agreement agreeing to be treated as an Investor hereunder, 
whereupon such purchaser shall have the benefits of, and shall be subject to the 
restrictions contained in, this Agreement as an Investor. 
 
     SECTION 16. Entire Agreement. This Agreement contains the entire agreement 
                 ---------------- 
among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes all 
prior agreements and understandings with respect hereto, all of which are hereby 
terminated in their entirety and of no further force or effect. 
 
     SECTION 17. Notices. All notices, requests, consents and other 
                 ------- 
communications hereunder to any party shall be deemed to be sufficient if 
contained in a written instrument and shall be deemed to have been duly given 
when delivered in person, by telecopy, by overnight courier, or by first class 
registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, addressed to such party at the 
address set forth below or such other address as may hereafter be designated in 
writing by the addressee to the sender: 
 
          (i)  if to the Company, to: 
 
               Inergy, L.P. 
               1101 Walnut Street, Suite 1500 
               Kansas City, MO 64106 
               Telephone:   816.842.8181 
               FAX:         816.842.1904 
               Attention:   John J. Sherman 
 
          (ii) if to any Investor, to him, her or it at the address set forth on 
               Schedule I or, if none, in the books of the Company. 
               ---------- 
 
All such notices, requests, consents and other communications shall be deemed to 
have been delivered (a) in the case of personal delivery or telecopy, on the 
date of such delivery, (b) in the, case of overnight courier, on the next 
business day, and (c) in the case of mailing, on the fifth business day 
following such mailing. 
 
     SECTION 18. Modifications; Amendments; Waivers. The terms and provisions of 
                 ---------------------------------- 
this Agreement may not be modified or amended, nor may any provision applicable 
to the Investors be waived, except pursuant to a writing signed by (i) the 
Company, and (ii) a Majority of Investors; provided, however, that (A) any such 
                                           --------  ------- 
amendment, modification, or waiver that would adversely affect the rights 
hereunder of any Investor, in its capacity as an Investor, without similarly 
affecting the rights hereunder of all Investors of such class, in their 
capacities as Investors of such class, shall not be effective as to such 
Investor without its prior written consent, and (B) Schedule I to this Agreement 
                                                    ---------- 
shall be deemed to be automatically amended from time to time to reflect the 
addition to this Agreement of any Person identified in clause (ii) of the 
definition of Investor. 
 
     SECTION 19. Headings. The headings of the various sections of this 
                 -------- 
Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and shall not be 
deemed to be a part of this Agreement. 
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          SECTION 20. Severability. It is the desire and intent of the parties 
                      ------------ 
that the provisions of this Agreement be enforced to the fullest extent 
permissible under the law and public policies applied in each jurisdiction in 
which enforcement is sought. Accordingly, if any provision of this Agreement 
would be held in any jurisdiction to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable for 
any reason, such provision, as to such jurisdiction, shall be ineffective, 
without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the 
validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, if such provision could be more narrowly drawn so 
as not to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable in such jurisdiction, it 
shall, as to such jurisdiction, be so narrowly drawn, without invalidating the 
remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or 
enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction. 
 
          SECTION 21. Governing Law; Etc. All questions concerning the 
                      ------------------ 
construction, interpretation and validity of this Agreement shall be governed by 
and construed and enforced in accordance with the domestic laws of the State of 
Delaware, without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or 
rule (whether in the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would 
cause the application of the laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of 
Delaware. In furtherance of the foregoing, the internal law of the State of 
Delaware will control the interpretation and construction of this Agreement, 
even if under such jurisdiction's choice of law or conflict of law analysis, the 
substantive law of some other jurisdiction would ordinarily apply. 
 
          SECTION 22. Counterparts; Validity. This Agreement may be executed in 
                      ---------------------- 
any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but all of which 
taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement, and telecopied 
signatures shall be effective. The failure of any Person holding Registrable 
Units to execute this Agreement shall not render this Agreement invalid as 
between the Company and any other Person holding Registrable Units. 
 
         [The remainder of this page intentionally has been left blank] 
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     IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Registration 
Rights Agreement on the date first written above. 
 
                                       INERGY, L.P. 
 
 
 
 
                                       By: /s/ John J. Sherman 
                                           ----------------------------------- 
                                           Name: John J. Sherman 
                                           Title: President 
 
J.P. MORGAN PARTNERS (SBIC) LLC 
 
 
By /s/ Christopher Behrens 
   ----------------------------------- 
 
SUMMIT CAPITAL, INC. 
 
 
By /s/ George B. Kelly 
   ----------------------------------- 
 
 
HELLER FINANCIAL, INC. 
 
 
By /s/ Steven Lane 
   ----------------------------------- 
 
TRIAD VENTURES LIMITED, L.P. 
 
 
By /s/ Mary Ban 
   ----------------------------------- 
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                                   SCHEDULE I 
 
                                    Investors 
                                    --------- 
 
J.P. Morgan Partners (SBIC), LLC 
1221 Avenue of the Americas 
New York, NY 10020 
Attn: Official Notices Clerk (fbo Mathew Lori) 
Telephone: 212.899.3400 
Fax: 212.899.3401 
 
With copy to: 
 
O'Sullivan, LLP 
30 Rockefeller Plaza 
New York, NY 10112 
Attn: Michael J. O'Brien, Esq. 
Telephone: 212.408.2400 
Fax: 212.408.2420 
 
Summit Capital, Inc. 
 
 
Heller Financial, Inc. 
 
 
Triad Ventures Limited, L.P. 
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                          REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT 
 
               THIS REGISTRATION RIGHTS AGREEMENT (this "Agreement") is entered 
into as of the 19th day of December, 2001, by and between INERGY, L.P., a 
Delaware limited partnership (the "Company"), and IPCH ACQUISITION CORP., a 
                                   ------- 
Delaware corporation ("Investor"). 
                       -------- 
 
               Investor owns common units representing limited partner interests 
(the "Common Units") of the Company. The Company and Investor deem it to be in 
      ------------ 
their respective best interests to set forth the rights of Investor in 
connection with the Company's registration of Common Units under the Securities 
Act (as defined below). 
 
               ACCORDINGLY, in consideration of the premises and mutual 
covenants and obligations hereinafter set forth, the Company and Investor hereby 
agree as follows: 
 
               SECTION 1. Definitions. As used in this Agreement, the following 
                          ----------- 
terms shall have the following meanings: 
 
               "Affiliate" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Rule 12b-2 
                --------- 
promulgated under the Exchange Act. 
 
               "Commission" shall mean the Securities and Exchange Commission or 
                ---------- 
any other Governmental Authority at the time administering the Securities Act. 
 
               "Common Units" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the 
                ------------ 
Preamble. 
 
               "Exchange Act" shall mean the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 or 
                ------------ 
any successor Federal statute, and the rules and regulations of the Commission 
promulgated thereunder, all as the same shall be in effect from time to time. 
 
               "Governmental Authority" shall mean any domestic or foreign 
                ---------------------- 
government or political subdivision thereof, whether on a federal, state or 
local level and whether executive, legislative or judicial in nature, including 
any agency, authority, board, bureau, commission, court, department or other 
instrumentality thereof. 
 
               "Information" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
                ----------- 
4(a)(ix). 
 
               "Inspectors" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
                ---------- 
4(a) (ix) 
 
               "Material Transaction" shall mean any material transaction in 
                -------------------- 
which the Company or any of its subsidiaries proposes to engage or is engaged, 
including a purchase or sale of assets or securities, financing, merger, 
consolidation, tender offer or any other transaction that would require 
disclosure pursuant to the Exchange Act, and with respect to which the Board of 
Directors of the Company reasonably has determined in good faith that compliance 
with this Agreement may reasonably be expected to either materially interfere 
with the Company's or such subsidiary's ability to consummate such transaction 
in a timely fashion or require the Company 
 



 
 
to disclose material, nonpublic information prior to such time as it would 
otherwise be required to be disclosed. 
 
               "Other Units" shall mean at any time those Common Units which do 
                ----------- 
not constitute Primary Units or Registrable Units. 
 
               "Person" shall be construed as broadly as possible and shall 
                ------ 
include an individual person, a partnership (including a limited liability 
partnership), a corporation, an association, a joint stock company, a limited 
liability company, a trust, a joint venture, an unincorporated organization and 
a Governmental Authority. 
 
               "Primary Units" shall mean, at any time, the authorized but 
                ------------- 
unissued Common Units. 
 
               "Prospectus" shall mean the prospectus included in a Registration 
                ---------- 
Statement, including any prospectus subject to completion, and any such 
prospectus as amended or supplemented by any prospectus supplement with respect 
to the terms of the offering of any portion of the Registrable Units and, in 
each case, by all other amendments and supplements to such prospectus, including 
post-effective amendments, and in each case including all material incorporated 
by reference therein. 
 
               "Public Offering" shall mean the closing of a public offering of 
                --------------- 
Common Units pursuant to a Registration Statement declared effective under the 
Securities Act, except that a Public Offering shall not include an offering of 
securities to be issued as consideration in connection with a business 
acquisition or an offering of securities issuable pursuant to an employee 
benefit plan. 
 
               "Records" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in Section 
                ------- 
4(a)(ix) 
 
               "Registrable Units" shall mean the Common Units held by Investor 
                ----------------- 
which constitute Restricted Securities. As to any particular Registrable Units, 
once issued, such Registrable Units shall cease to be Registrable Units (A) when 
such Registrable Units have been registered under the Securities Act, the 
Registration Statement in connection therewith has been declared effective and 
they have been disposed of pursuant to and in the manner described in such 
effective Registration Statement, (B) when such Registrable Units are sold or 
distributed pursuant to Rule 144, (C) in the case of Investor, together with its 
Affiliates, holding Common Units that constitute less than two percent of the 
issued and outstanding Common Units of the Company, one year after the date on 
which Investor may first sell such Registrable Units under Rule 144 (provided 
that Investor is still able, at such time, to sell such Registrable Units under 
Rule 144), or (D) when such Registrable Units have ceased to be outstanding. 
 
               "Registration Date" shall mean the date upon which the 
                ----------------- 
registration statement pursuant to which the Company shall have initially 
registered Common Units under the Securities Act for sale to the public shall 
have been declared effective. 
 
               "Registration Statement" shall mean any registration statement of 
                ---------------------- 
the Company which covers any of the Registrable Units, and all amendments and 
supplements to any such Registration Statement, including post-effective 
amendments, in each case including the 
 
                                        2 
 



 
 
Prospectus contained therein, all exhibits thereto and all material incorporated 
by reference therein. 
 
               "Representative" of a Person shall be construed broadly and shall 
                -------------- 
include such Person's partners, officers, directors, employees, agents, counsel, 
accountants and other representatives. 
 
               "Restricted Securities" shall mean the Common Units and any other 
                --------------------- 
securities received with respect to any such Common Units, which are held by 
Investor and which theretofore have not been sold to the public pursuant to a 
Registration Statement or pursuant to Rule 144. 
 
               "Rule 144" shall mean Rule 144 promulgated under the Securities 
                -------- 
Act or any successor rule thereto. 
 
               "Investor's Counsel" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in 
                ------------------ 
Section 4(a)(ii). 
 
               "Securities Act" shall mean the Securities Act of 1933 or any 
                -------------- 
successor Federal statute, and the rules and regulations of the Commission 
promulgated thereunder, all as the same shall be in effect from time to time. 
 
               "Suspension Period" shall have the meaning ascribed to it in 
                ----------------- 
Section 8. 
 
               "Transfer" shall mean any disposition of any Restricted 
                -------- 
Securities or of any interest therein which would constitute a sale thereof 
within the meaning of the Securities Act, other than any such disposition 
pursuant to a Registration Statement and in compliance with all applicable state 
securities and "blue sky" laws. 
 
               SECTION 2. Piggyback Registration. If the Company at any time 
                          ---------------------- 
proposes for any reason to register Primary Units or Other Units under the 
Securities Act (other than on Form S-4 or Form S-8 promulgated under the 
Securities Act or any successor forms thereto), it shall promptly give written 
notice to Investor of its intention so to register the Primary Units or Other 
Units and, upon the written request, given within 20 days after delivery of any 
such notice by the Company, of Investor to include in such registration 
Registrable Units (which request shall specify the number of Registrable Units 
proposed to be included in such registration), the Company shall use its best 
efforts to cause all such Registrable Units to be included in such registration 
on the same terms and conditions as the securities otherwise being sold in such 
registration; provided, however, that if the managing underwriter, if any, 
              --------  ------- 
advises the Company that the inclusion of all Registrable Units proposed to be 
included in such registration would interfere with the successful marketing of 
Primary Units or Other Units proposed to be registered by the Company (in terms 
of a significant adverse effect on the price, timing or distribution of such 
securities), then the number of Primary Units, Other Units and Registrable Units 
proposed to be included in such registration shall be included in the following 
order: 
 
                   (i) first, the Primary Units and the Other Units; and 
 
                   (ii) second, the Registrable Units held by Investor that are 
               requested to be included in such registration. 
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               SECTION 3. Holdback Agreement. 
                          ------------------ 
 
               (a) If the Company at any time shall register Common Units under 
the Securities Act in an underwritten offering pursuant to any other 
registration under the Securities Act (other than on Form S-4 or Form S-8 
promulgated under the Securities Act or any successor forms thereto), Investor 
shall not sell, make any short sale of, grant any option for the purchase of, or 
otherwise dispose of any Restricted Securities (other than those Registrable 
Units included in such registration pursuant to Section 2) without the prior 
written consent of the Company for a period as shall be determined by the 
managing underwriters, which period cannot begin more than 10 days prior to the 
effectiveness of such Registration Statement and cannot last more than 180 days 
after the effective date of such Registration Statement. 
 
               (b) If the Company at any time pursuant to Section 2 of this 
Agreement shall register under the Securities Act Registrable Units held by 
Investor and Common Units for sale to the public pursuant to an underwritten 
offering, the Company shall not, without the prior written consent of Investor, 
effect any public sale or distribution of securities similar to those being 
registered, or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable 
for such securities, for such period as shall be determined by the managing 
underwriters, which period shall not begin more than 10 days prior to the 
effectiveness of the Registration Statement pursuant to which such Public 
Offering shall be made and shall not last more than 90 days after the closing of 
sale of securities pursuant to such Registration Statement (except as part of 
such underwritten registration or pursuant to registrations on Forms S-4 or S-8 
or any successor forms) 
 
               SECTION 4. Preparation and Filing. 
                          ---------------------- 
 
               (a) If and whenever the Company is under an obligation pursuant 
to the provisions of this Agreement to use its best efforts to effect the 
registration of any Registrable Units, the Company shall, as expeditiously as 
practicable: 
 
                   (i)   use its best efforts to cause a Registration Statement 
               that registers such Registrable Units to become and remain 
               effective for a period of 90 days or until all of such 
               Registrable Units have been disposed of (if earlier); 
 
                   (ii)  furnish, at least five business days before filing a 
               Registration Statement that registers such Registrable Units, a 
               Prospectus relating thereto and any amendments or supplements 
               relating to such Registration Statement or Prospectus, to one 
               counsel selected by Investor (the "Investor's Counsel") copies of 
                                                  ------------------ 
               all such documents proposed to be filed (it being understood that 
               such five-business-day period need not apply to successive drafts 
               of the same document proposed to be filed so long as such 
               successive drafts are supplied to such counsel in advance of the 
               proposed filing by a period of time that is customary and 
               reasonable under the circumstances); 
 
                   (iii) prepare and file with the Commission such amendments 
               and supplements to such Registration Statement and the Prospectus 
               used in connection therewith as may be necessary to keep such 
               Registration Statement effective for 
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               the lesser of a period of 90 days or until all of such 
               Registrable Units have been disposed of (if earlier) and to 
               comply with the provisions of the Securities Act with respect to 
               the sale or other disposition of such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (iv)   notify the Investor's Counsel promptly in writing (A) 
               of any comments by the Commission with respect to such 
               Registration Statement or Prospectus, or any request by the 
               Commission for the amending or supplementing thereof or for 
               additional information with respect thereto, (B) of the issuance 
               by the Commission of any stop order suspending the effectiveness 
               of such Registration Statement or Prospectus or any amendment or 
               supplement thereto or the initiation of any proceedings for that 
               purpose and (C) of the receipt by the Company of any notification 
               with respect to the suspension of the qualification of such 
               Registrable Units for sale in any jurisdiction or the initiation 
               or threatening of any proceeding for such purposes; 
 
                   (v)    use its best efforts to register or qualify such 
               Registrable Units under such other securities or blue sky laws of 
               such jurisdictions as Investor reasonably requests and do any and 
               all other acts and things which may be reasonably necessary or 
               advisable to enable Investor to consummate the disposition in 
               such jurisdictions of such Registrable Units; provided, however, 
                                                             ----------------- 
               that the Company will not be required to qualify generally to do 
               business, subject itself to general taxation or consent to 
               general service of process in any jurisdiction where it would not 
               otherwise be required so to do but for this clause (v); 
 
                   (vi)   furnish to Investor such number of copies of a summary 
               Prospectus or other Prospectus, including a preliminary 
               Prospectus, in conformity with the requirements of the Securities 
               Act, and such other documents as Investor may reasonably request 
               in order to facilitate the public sale or other disposition of 
               such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (vii)  use its best efforts to cause such Registrable Units 
               to be registered with or approved by such other Governmental 
               Authorities as may be necessary by virtue of the business and 
               operations of the Company to enable Investor to consummate the 
               disposition of such Registrable Units; 
 
                   (viii) notify Investor on a timely basis at any time when a 
               Prospectus relating to such Registrable Units is required to be 
               delivered under the Securities Act within the appropriate period 
               mentioned in clause (i) of this Section if the Company becomes 
               aware of the happening of any event as a result of which the 
               Prospectus included in such Registration Statement, as then in 
               effect, includes an untrue statement of a material fact or omits 
               to state a material fact required to be stated therein or 
               necessary to make the statements therein not misleading in light 
               of the circumstances then existing and, at the request of 
               Investor, prepare and furnish to Investor a reasonable number of 
               copies of a supplement to or an amendment of such Prospectus as 
               may be necessary so that, as thereafter delivered to the offerees 
               of such securities, such Prospectus shall not include an 
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               untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material 
               fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the 
               statements therein not misleading in light of the circumstances 
               then existing; 
 
                    (ix)   make available for inspection by Investor, any 
               underwriter participating in any disposition pursuant to such 
               Registration Statement and any attorney, accountant or other 
               agent retained by Investor or underwriter (collectively, the 
               "Inspectors"), all pertinent financial, business and other 
                ---------- 
               records, pertinent corporate documents and properties of the 
               Company (collectively, the "Records"), as shall be reasonably 
                                           ------- 
               necessary to enable them to exercise their due diligence 
               responsibility, and cause the Company's officers, directors and 
               employees to supply all information (together with the Records, 
               the "Information") reasonably requested by any such Inspector in 
                    ----------- 
               connection with such Registration Statement (and any of the 
               Information which the Company determines in good faith to be 
               confidential, and of which determination the Inspectors are so 
               notified, shall not be disclosed by the Inspectors unless (A) the 
               disclosure of such Information is necessary to avoid or correct a 
               misstatement or omission in the Registration Statement, (B) the 
               release of such Information is ordered pursuant to a subpoena or 
               other order from a court of competent jurisdiction, (C) such 
               Information has been made generally available to the public, and 
               (D) Investor agrees that it will, upon learning that disclosure 
               of such Information is sought in a court of competent 
               jurisdiction, give notice to the Company and allow the Company, 
               at the Company's expense, to undertake appropriate action to 
               prevent disclosure of the Information deemed confidential); 
 
                    (x)    use its best efforts to obtain from its independent 
               certified public accountants a "cold comfort" letter in customary 
               form and covering such matters of the type customarily covered by 
               cold comfort letters; 
 
                    (xi)   use its best efforts to obtain, from its counsel, an 
               opinion or opinions in customary form (which shall also be 
               addressed to Investor); 
 
                    (xii)  provide a transfer agent and registrar (which may be 
               the same entity and which may be the Company) for such 
               Registrable Units; 
 
                    (xiii) issue to any underwriter to which Investor may sell 
               securities in such offering certificates evidencing such 
               Registrable Units; 
 
                    (xiv)  use its best efforts to qualify such Registrable 
               Units for inclusion on the automated quotation system of the 
               National Association of Securities Dealers, Inc. (the "NASD"), 
                                                                      ---- 
               National Market System ("NMS"); 
                                        --- 
 
                    (xv)   otherwise use its best efforts to comply with all 
               applicable rules and regulations of the Commission, and make 
               available to its securityholders, as soon as reasonably 
               practicable, earnings statements which need not be audited 
               covering a period of 12 months beginning within three months 
               after the effective 
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               date of the Registration Statement, which earnings statements 
               shall satisfy the provisions of Section 11(a) of the Securities 
               Act; and 
 
                    (xvi) use its best efforts to take all other steps necessary 
               to effect the registration of such Registrable Units contemplated 
               hereby. 
 
               (b)  Investor agrees that during such time as Investor may be 
engaged in a distribution of the Registrable Units, Investor shall comply with 
Regulation M promulgated under the Exchange Act and pursuant thereto it shall, 
among other things: (i) not engage in any stabilization activity in connection 
with the Securities of the Company in contravention of such rules; (ii) 
distribute the Registrable Units under the registration statement solely in the 
manner described in the registration statement; and (iii) cease distribution of 
such Registrable Units pursuant to such registration statement upon receipt of 
written notice from the Company that the prospectus covering the Registrable 
Units contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits a material fact 
required to be stated therein or necessary to make the statements therein not 
misleading. 
 
               SECTION 5. Expenses. All reasonable expenses incurred by the 
                          -------- 
Company in complying with Section 4, including, without limitation, all 
registration and filing fees (including all expenses incident to filing with the 
NASD), fees and expenses of complying with securities and blue sky laws, 
printing expenses, fees and expenses of the Company's counsel and accountants 
and fees and expenses of the Investor's Counsel, shall be paid by the Company; 
provided, however, that all underwriting discounts and selling commissions 
- --------  ------- 
applicable to the Registrable Units shall not be borne by the Company but shall 
be borne by Investor, in proportion to the number of Registrable Units sold by 
Investor. 
 
               SECTION 6. Indemnification. 
                          --------------- 
 
               (a)  In connection with any registration of any Registrable Units 
under the Securities Act pursuant to this Agreement, the Company shall enter 
into such reasonable customary indemnification agreements that indemnify and 
hold harmless Investor, each underwriter, broker or any other Person acting on 
behalf of Investor, each other Person, if any, who controls any of the foregoing 
Persons within the meaning of the Securities Act and each Representative of any 
of the foregoing Persons, against any losses, claims, damages or liabilities, 
joint or several, to which any of the foregoing Persons may become subject under 
the Securities Act or otherwise, insofar as such losses, claims, damages or 
liabilities (or actions in respect thereof) are caused by an untrue statement or 
alleged untrue statement of a material fact contained in the Registration 
Statement under which such Registrable Units were registered, any preliminary 
Prospectus or final Prospectus contained therein, any amendment or supplement 
thereto or any document incident to registration or qualification of any 
Registrable Units, or are caused by the omission or alleged omission to state 
therein a material fact required to be stated therein or necessary to make the 
statements therein not misleading or, with respect to any Prospectus, necessary 
to make the statements therein in light of the circumstances under which they 
were made not misleading, or any violation by the Company of the Securities Act 
or state securities or blue sky laws applicable to the Company and relating to 
action or inaction required of the Company in connection with such registration 
or qualification under such state securities or blue sky laws, and the Company 
shall promptly reimburse Investor, such underwriter, such 
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broker, such controlling Person or such Representatives for any reasonable legal 
or other expenses incurred by any of them in connection with investigating or 
defending any such loss, claim, damage, liability or action; provided, however, 
                                                             --------  ------- 
that the Company shall not be liable to any such Person to the extent that any 
such loss, claim, damage or liability arises out of or is based upon an untrue 
statement or alleged untrue statement or omission or alleged omission made in 
said Registration Statement, preliminary Prospectus, amendment, supplement or 
document incident to registration or qualification of any Registrable Units in 
reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the 
Company by such Person, or a Person duly acting on their behalf, specifically 
for use in the preparation thereof; provided further, however, that the 
                                    -------- -------  ------- 
foregoing indemnity agreement is subject to the condition that, insofar as it 
relates to any untrue statement, allegedly untrue statement, omission or alleged 
omission made in any preliminary Prospectus but eliminated or remedied in the 
final Prospectus (filed pursuant to Rule 424 of the Securities Act), such 
indemnity agreement shall not inure to the benefit of any indemnified party from 
whom the Person asserting any loss, claim, damage, liability or expense 
purchased the Registrable Units which are the subject thereof, if a copy of such 
final Prospectus had been timely made available to such Indemnified Person and 
such final Prospectus was not delivered to such Person with or prior to the 
written confirmation of the sale of such Registrable Units to such Person. 
 
               (b) In connection with any registration of Registrable Units 
under the Securities Act pursuant to this Agreement, Investor shall indemnify 
and hold harmless (in the same manner and to the same extent as set forth in the 
paragraph (a) of this Section 6) the Company, each underwriter or broker 
involved in such offering, each other seller of Common Units under such 
Registration Statement, each Person who controls any of the foregoing Persons 
within the meaning of the Securities Act and any Representative of the foregoing 
Persons with respect to any statement or omission from such Registration 
Statement, any preliminary Prospectus or final Prospectus contained therein, any 
amendment or supplement thereto or any document incident to registration or 
qualification of any Registrable Units, if such statement or omission was made 
in reliance upon and in conformity with written information furnished to the 
Company or such underwriter by Investor or a Person duly acting on their behalf 
specifically for use in connection with the preparation of such Registration 
Statement, preliminary Prospectus, final Prospectus, amendment or supplement; 
provided, however, that the maximum amount of liability in respect of such 
- --------  ------- 
indemnification shall be limited to an amount equal to the proceeds actually 
received by Investor from the sale of Registrable Units effected pursuant to 
such registration. 
 
               (c) Promptly after receipt by an indemnified party of notice of 
the commencement of any action involving a claim referred to in the preceding 
paragraphs of this Section 6, such indemnified party will, if a claim in respect 
thereof is made against an indemnifying party, give written notice to the latter 
of the commencement of such action (provided however, that an indemnified 
                                    -------- ------- 
party's failure to give such notice in a timely manner shall only relieve the 
indemnification obligations of an indemnifying party to the extent such 
indemnifying party is prejudiced by such failure). In case any such action is 
brought against an indemnified party, the indemnifying party will be entitled to 
participate in and to assume the defense thereof, jointly with any other 
indemnifying party similarly notified to the extent that it may wish, with 
counsel reasonably satisfactory to such indemnified party, and after notice from 
the indemnifying party to such indemnified party of its election so to assume 
the defense thereof, 
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the indemnifying party shall not be responsible for any legal or other expenses 
subsequently incurred by the indemnified party in connection with the defense 
thereof; provided, however, that if any indemnified party shall have reasonably 
         --------  ------- 
concluded, based upon advice of its counsel, that there may be one or more legal 
or equitable defenses available to such indemnified party which are in addition 
to or conflict with those available to the indemnifying party, or that such 
claim or litigation involves or could have an effect upon matters beyond the 
scope of the indemnity agreement provided in this Section 6, the indemnifying 
party shall not have the right to assume the defense of such action on behalf of 
such indemnified party and such indemnifying party shall reimburse such 
indemnified party and any Person controlling such indemnified party for that 
portion of the fees and expenses of any one lead counsel (plus appropriate 
                                                          ---- 
special and local counsel) retained by the indemnified party which are 
reasonably related to the matters covered by the indemnity agreement provided in 
this Section 6. 
 
               (d) If the indemnification provided for in this Section 6 is held 
by a court of competent jurisdiction to be unavailable to an indemnified party 
with respect to any loss, claim, damage or liability referred to herein, then 
the indemnifying party, in lieu of indemnifying such indemnified party 
hereunder, shall contribute to the amounts paid or payable by such indemnified 
party as a result of such loss, claim, damage or liability in such proportion as 
is appropriate to reflect the relative fault of the indemnifying party on the 
one hand and of the indemnified party on the other hand in connection with the 
statements or omissions which resulted in such loss, claim, damage or liability 
as well as any other relevant equitable considerations; provided, however, that 
                                                        --------  ------- 
the maximum amount of liability in respect of such contribution shall be 
limited, in the case of each seller of Registrable Units, to an amount equal to 
the proceeds actually received by such seller from the sale of Registrable Units 
effected pursuant to such registration. The relative fault of the indemnifying 
party and of the indemnified party shall be determined by reference to, among 
other things, whether the untrue or alleged untrue statement of a material fact 
or the omission to state a material fact relates to information supplied by the 
indemnifying party or by the indemnified party and the parties' relative intent, 
knowledge, access to information and opportunity to correct or prevent such 
statement or omission. 
 
               (e) The indemnification and contribution provided for under this 
Agreement will remain in full force and effect regardless of any investigation 
made by or on behalf of the indemnified party and will survive the Transfer of 
securities. 
 
               SECTION 7. Underwriting Agreement. 
                          ---------------------- 
 
               (a) Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 3 and 6, to the 
extent that Investor shall enter into an underwriting or similar agreement, 
which agreement contains provisions covering one or more issues addressed in 
such Sections of this Agreement, the provisions contained in such Sections of 
this Agreement addressing such issue or issues shall be of no force or effect 
with respect to such registration, but this provision shall not apply to the 
Company if the Company is not a party to the underwriting or similar agreement. 
 
               (b) Investor may not participate in any registration hereunder 
that is underwritten unless Investor agrees to (i) sell Investor's Registrable 
Units proposed to be included therein on the basis provided in any underwriting 
arrangements acceptable to the 
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Company and Investor and (ii) as expeditiously as possible, notify the Company 
of the occurrence of any event concerning Investor as a result of which the 
Prospectus relating to such registration contains an untrue statement of a 
material fact or omits to state a material fact required to be stated therein or 
necessary to make the statements therein, in light of the circumstances under 
which they were made, not misleading. 
 
              SECTION 8.  Suspension. Anything contained in this Agreement to 
                          ---------- 
the contrary notwithstanding, the Company may (not more than once with respect 
to each registration), by notice in writing to Investor, require Investor to 
suspend, for up to 90 days (the "Suspension Period"), the use of any Prospectus 
                                 ----------------- 
included in a Registration Statement filed under Section 2 if a Material 
Transaction exists that would require an amendment to such Registration 
Statement or supplement to such Prospectus (including any such amendment or 
supplement made through incorporation by reference to a report filed under 
Section 13 of the Exchange Act). The period during which such Prospectus must 
remain effective shall be extended by a period equal to the Suspension Period. 
The Company may (but shall not be obligated to) withdraw the effectiveness of 
any Registration Statement subject to this provision. 
 
              SECTION 9.  Information by Investor. Investor shall furnish to the 
                          ----------------------- 
Company and the managing underwriter such written information regarding Investor 
and the distribution proposed by Investor as the Company or the managing 
underwriter may reasonably request in writing and as shall be reasonably 
required in connection with any registration, qualification or compliance 
referred to in this Agreement. 
 
              SECTION 10. Exchange Act Compliance. From and after the 
                          ----------------------- 
Registration Date or such earlier date as a registration statement filed by the 
Company pursuant to the Exchange Act relating to any class of the Company's 
securities shall have become effective, the Company shall comply with all of the 
reporting requirements of the Exchange Act (whether or not it shall be required 
to do so) and shall comply with all other public information reporting 
requirements of the Commission which are conditions to the availability of Rule 
144 for the sale of the Common Units. The Company shall cooperate with Investor 
in supplying such information as may be necessary for Investor to complete and 
file any information reporting forms presently or hereafter required by the 
Commission as a condition to the availability of Rule 144. 
 
              SECTION 11. No Conflict of Rights. The Company represents and 
                          --------------------- 
warrants to Investor that the registration rights granted to Investor hereby do 
not conflict with any other registration rights granted by the Company. The 
Company shall not, after the date hereof, grant any registration rights which 
conflict with or impair, or have any priority over, the registration rights 
granted hereby. In any underwritten Public Offering, the managing underwriter 
shall be a nationally recognized investment banking firm selected by the 
Company, and reasonably acceptable to Investor if Investor would have the right 
(prior to giving effect to any cutbacks) to include Registrable Units in such 
Public Offering. 
 
              SECTION 12. Termination. This Agreement shall terminate and be of 
                          ----------- 
no further force or effect when there shall not be any Registrable Units; 
provided however, that Sections 5 and 6 shall survive the termination of this 
- -------- ------- 
Agreement. 
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               SECTION 13. Successors and Assigns. This Agreement shall bind and 
                           ---------------------- 
inure to the benefit of the Company and Investor and heir respective successors 
and permitted assigns. 
 
               SECTION 14. No Assignment. Investor may not assign its rights 
                           ------------- 
hereunder to any purchaser from such Investor of Restricted Securities. 
 
               SECTION 15. Entire Agreement. This Agreement contains the entire 
                           ---------------- 
agreement among the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and 
supersedes all prior agreements and understandings with respect hereto, all of 
which are hereby terminated in their entirety and of no further force or effect. 
 
               SECTION 16. Notices. All notices, requests, consents and other 
                           ------- 
communications hereunder to any party shall be deemed to be sufficient if 
contained in a written instrument and shall be deemed to have been duly given 
when delivered in person, by telecopy, by overnight courier, or by first class 
registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, addressed to such party at the 
address set forth below or such other address as may hereafter be designated in 
writing by the addressee to the sender: 
 
                       (i)   if to the Company, to: 
 
                             Inergy, L.P. 
                             1101 Walnut Street, Suite 1500 
                             Kansas City, MO 64106 
                             Telephone:   816.842.8181 
                             FAX:         816.842.1904 
                             Attention:   John J. Sherman 
 
                       (ii)  if to Investor, to: 
 
                             IPCH Acquisition Corp. 
                             1101 Walnut Street, Suite 1500 
                             Kansas City, MO 64106 
                             Telephone:    816.842.8181 
                             FAX:          816.842.1904 
                             Attention:    John J. Sherman 
 
All such notices, requests, consents and other communications shall be deemed to 
have been delivered (a) in the case of personal delivery or telecopy, on the 
date of such delivery, (b) in the, case of overnight courier, on the next 
business day, and (c) in the case of mailing, on the fifth business day 
following such mailing. 
 
               SECTION 17. Modifications; Amendments; Waivers. The terms and 
                           ---------------------------------- 
provisions of this Agreement may not be modified or amended, nor may any 
provision applicable to the Investor be waived, except pursuant to a writing 
signed by the Company, and Investor. 
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               SECTION 18. Headings. The headings of the various sections of 
                           -------- 
this Agreement have been inserted for convenience of reference only and shall 
not be deemed to be a part of this Agreement. 
 
               SECTION 19. Severability. It is the desire and intent of the 
                           ------------ 
parties that the provisions of this Agreement be enforced to the fullest extent 
permissible under the law and public policies applied in each jurisdiction in 
which enforcement is sought. Accordingly, if any provision of this Agreement 
would be held in any jurisdiction to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable for 
any reason, such provision, as to such jurisdiction, shall be ineffective, 
without invalidating the remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the 
validity or enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction. 
Notwithstanding the foregoing, if such provision could be more narrowly drawn so 
as not to be invalid, prohibited or unenforceable in such jurisdiction, it 
shall, as to such jurisdiction, be so narrowly drawn, without invalidating the 
remaining provisions of this Agreement or affecting the validity or 
enforceability of such provision in any other jurisdiction. 
 
               SECTION 20. Governing Law; Etc. All questions concerning the 
                           ------------------ 
construction, interpretation and validity of this Agreement shall be governed by 
and construed and enforced in accordance with the domestic laws of the State of 
Delaware, without giving effect to any choice or conflict of law provision or 
rule (whether in the State of Delaware or any other jurisdiction) that would 
cause the application of the laws of any jurisdiction other than the State of 
Delaware. In furtherance of the foregoing, the internal law of the State of 
Delaware will control the interpretation and construction of this Agreement, 
even if under such jurisdiction's choice of law or conflict of law analysis, the 
substantive law of some other jurisdiction would ordinarily apply. 
 
               SECTION 21. Counterparts; Validity. This Agreement may be 
                           ---------------------- 
executed in any number of counterparts, each of which shall be an original, but 
all of which taken together shall constitute one and the same agreement, and 
telecopied signatures shall be effective. 
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          IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Registration 
Rights Agreement on the date first written above. 
 
                                     INERGY, L.P. 
 
 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ John J. Sherman 
                                        -------------------------------------- 
                                         Name: John J. Sherman 
                                         Title: President 
 
 
 
                                     IPCH ACQUISITION CORP. 
 
 
 
 
                                     By: /s/ John J. Sherman 
                                        ------------------------------------- 
                                         Name: John J. Sherman 
                                         Title: President 
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                                     [LOGO] 
                                     INERGY 
 
 
                                                  For more information, contact: 
                                                  Debbie Hagen at 913-652-6547 
                                                  or dhagen2@swbell.net 
                                                     ------------------ 
FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE 
- --------------------- 
 
        Inergy, L.P. Reaches an Agreement to Acquire Independent Propane 
                Company: Continues Execution of Growth Strategy 
 
         Kansas City, MO (December 19, 2001) - Kansas City-based Inergy, L.P. 
(Nasdaq: NRGY), a national propane marketing and distribution business, 
announced today that it has reached an agreement to acquire Independent Propane 
Company (IPC) based in Irving, Texas for approximately $91.5 million. The 
acquisition is expected to close by the end of the week. 
 
         This transaction is expected to be immediately accretive on a 
distributable cash flow per unit basis. The company believes that this 
acquisition will propel it from the 15th to the seventh largest retail propane 
marketer in the United States on a pro forma basis. The combined operations of 
Inergy and IPC are expected to market approximately 115 million gallons per year 
to nearly 200,000 customers in 14 states. 
 
         IPC was founded in 1994 through the merger of Independent Gas Company 
Holdings, Inc. and Beck & Root Fuel Company, and is the 17th largest retailer 
and distributor of propane in the country. IPC has retail operations in Texas, 
Oklahoma, Arkansas, Tennessee, South Carolina, Georgia, and Florida. At present, 
IPC sells approximately 50 million gallons of propane annually to 116,000 
customers through 44 branch and 24 satellite locations. For the year ended 
September 30, 2001, IPC generated EBITDA of $16.5 million. 
 
         IPC's majority shareholder, J.P. Morgan Partners, (SBIC) LLC (formerly 
Chase Capital Partners), will become a major Inergy unitholder as a result of 
the transaction. David Scott, President and COO of IPC and Robert Galvin, Sr. 
Vice President and CFO of IPC are entering into employment agreements with 
Inergy and are making a significant investment in Inergy units. Mr. Scott and 
Mr. Galvin will oversee the day-to-day operations of IPC. IPC's 376 employees 
will also remain with the company. 
 
         Consideration for the purchase of IPC by Inergy includes $17.4 million 
in cash, the issuance of 759,696 common units in Inergy, L.P. and the assumption 
of approximately $55 million in debt. The total purchase price of approximately 
$91.5 million includes working capital of approximately $4.5 million. 
 
         "This highly accretive acquisition is right in line with our plans for 
growth," said John Sherman, President and CEO of Inergy. "We are executing on 
the strategy that we have communicated to our unitholders and the financial 
markets - to expand in above average population growth areas, diversify our 
seasonality and sensitivity to weather and make accretive acquisitions of 
quality propane companies. The addition of David Scott and Bob Galvin to our 
senior management team further strengthens the company," added Sherman. "We are 
very pleased to have all the talented employees of Independent Propane join our 
organization." 
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         This will be Inergy's 13th acquisition since its founding in 1996 and 
the company's second since it began public trading in July. 
 
         Inergy - headquartered in Kansas City, Missouri - is quickly emerging 
as one of the fastest growing propane gas marketing and distribution businesses 
in the country. The company's operations include the retail marketing, sale and 
distribution of propane to residential, commercial, industrial and agricultural 
customers and the wholesale marketing of propane to independent dealers and 
multi-state marketers. Inergy also operates a growing supply logistics and 
transportation business. Today Inergy serves more than 80,000 retail customers 
from 36 customer service centers. Corporate news, unit prices and additional 
information about Inergy are available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week on the 
company's web site, www.InergyPropane.com. 
 
         A conference call has been scheduled for Friday, December 21st at 10:00 
a.m. CT to discuss the acquisition. The call-in number is 1-800-370-0740. 
Call-in will begin at 9:50 CT. A recording of the call will be available on 
Inergy's website for one week following the call. 
 
         This news release contains forward-looking statements that are subject 
to certain risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Forward looking statements 
include, but are not limited to, those referring to the expected transaction 
closing date, the immediately accretive nature of the transaction and the effect 
of the transaction on the company's relative size, market position, propane 
sales, customer size, service area and locations. Although Inergy believes that 
its expectations are based on reasonable assumptions, it can give no assurance 
that such assumptions will materialize. These and other risks and assumptions 
are described in Inergy's reports that are available from the United States 
Securities and Exchange Commission. 
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